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Preliminary draft of the guidelines shows the kind of in depth research necessary
for the task. This quality of research has produced something that is extremely
complicated and goes against previous models that have worked to keep it simple. Would

like to know projected impact of the guidelines. Does not like that the guidelines are also
to be attempting to control prosecutorial discretion; the focus should be first on making a
solid set of guidelines and then deal with prosecutors. There are inconsistencies in the
assigned mitigating value of cooperation with the prosecutor
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Speaks for the judges of the Second District. The preliminary draft drastically
increases the length of imprisonment given as a sentence. The guidelines would double
the work of the court by not offering enough incentive for a plea and requiring extra time
for hearings to determine proof of the facts predicate for a sentence. The guidelines do
not take advantage of the probation system. The draft is too complex and limiting of
judicial discretion. Commission needs to do more research on what the impact of the
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suggests.
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nothing with mitigating factors.
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complete the computation for the offense level it is necessary for the probation officer to
have accurate and reliable information; especially for the purpose of determlmng criminal
history. The information that probation officers currently have access to is not reliable.

- Never explicitly said that people have the right to a hearing to determine the facts for

sentencing.
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before putting the guidelines to actual use.
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There is no discussion of how to use fines in the guidelines. The Commission’s
preliminary draft has increased fines but this will not necessarily lead to greater use of
fines as alternative punishment. It is not practical to use multipliers to determine sanction
units.
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Summary: Fiske
_ Guidelines will increase burden on criminal justice through litigation about them
and the fact that under them more defendants will want to go to trial not plea. Personal
philosophy is that sentencing is the function of the judge. The guidelines will have the
effect of transferring the burden of sentencing to the prosecutor from the Jjudge.
Preliminary draft does not specify when consecutive sentences would be imposed for
- multiple counts. There is not enough reward for cooperation. Corporations should not
have to pay fines higher than the damage caused by the illegal action; corporations should
not be fined based on their ability to pay. Should not use probation and management
“restructuring as alternative punishments for corporations. Should identify and imprison
those individuals responsible for the crime.
John Martin Speaks:.........ccouevevurvereieeiieieeeereeeeesennns e e Page 191 line 25
Summary: Martin
Guidelines should not use the amount of gain received from a crime by a criminal
' to determine the seriousness of the crime. They also give too much power to the
prosecutor. As a result of the guidelines the court will be trying only criminal cases
because no one has incentive to plea. Need to offer more of a reward for cooperation.
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Summary: Mckay

Creating guidelines is an experiment that must be attempted. The federal judiciary
should have more discretion than under the current rules. There should not be increases in
penalties under the guidelines. Fines above damages caused by corporations are justified
in the name of deterrence.
Marie Ragghiante Introduction................ et b e s Page 222 line 25
Marie Ragghiante Speaks .............c....ccooueueeeeeeeeneeeerereern) .....Page 223 line 5

Summary: Ragghiante

Ragghiante is concerned about the reduction in use of probation as an alternative
sentence under the guidelines. There should be mandatory release supervision for violent
offenders and drug offenders.

‘Marie Ragghiante Questioined .....................ooeeeeeemrmremreereeror ) Page 226 line 13
Commission opens for comments from the floor..................ooov....... Page 227 line 17
Phylis Bamberger asks questions of the Commission .................... Page 227 line 20
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Summary: Steinman

Guidelines should also take into account the purity of the drug sold, not just the
weight. Also, by doing away with the 15 percent “good time” there will be anarchy in the
prisons. Should be a greater reward for accepting the plea. Should not have a decay
factor.
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THE CHAIRMAN: I would like to call this

public hearing to order, please.

and

I want to welcome all of you to one in a
series of public hearings that the United States
Sentencing Commission is now holding throughout tﬁe
country. We are delighted to be here in New York. 1In
behélf of the éommission, let me express our
appreciation to Chief Judge Brieant, his staff, and all
the members of the court family here in New York who
have been so accommodating to us and assisted us in all
the logistical and administrative_matters that needed
to be taken care of in preparation for this meeting. 1T
thank all of you for coming, and I hope and 1 am
convinced that we will have a productive day.

We published a few weeké ago what we'titled
"Preliminary Draft." It doés not represent necessarily

the views of each individual Commissioner, but the

.Commission did elect to publish it as a vehicle for

extensive public comment.

As mahy of you know, we have been holding
heérings in Washington on varioﬁsvissues and this haé
been most productive. But to increase pubiic comment ,
we thought it would be a good idea to publish a
document so that concrete responses could be_reéeiyed

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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from the justice comhdnity and ali of those interested’
in the work that‘the Sentencing Commissiongis abouf.
So we have set up a mechanism now, not only these
public hearings as oﬁe method of comment, but also a
method by which we will receive comment from-those all
over the nation. We will assimilate it, study it, and
use>it as we draft our final guidelines, which must be
submitted to the Congress by April of next yéar.

Again, 1 appreciate the interest that you

have shown, the work that the witnesses have evidently

put into the work of the testimony and the submissions

that we have received. Some of you have ndé submitted
written testimony, but we would appreciate that it be
submitted as soon as possible. We intend to critically
analyze it, as you have critically analyzed the
document that we have published.

-1 would ask too, because we have a number of
distinguished witnesses appearing today, that we
attempt as best we can to adhere to tﬁe schedule that
has previously been published. 

To begin our testimony, the fifst witness is
the Honorable Marvin Frankel, the former Usited States
District Judge and a practicing attorney, and known as

a guru in the area‘of sentencing and sentencing

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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guidelines. Judge Frankel, we are delighted that you

take the time to appesar and assist us in this important

-

5
task.

MR. MARVIN FRANKEL: .It-is a pleasure and an
honor, your Honor.

1 do have a very brief statement which my
distiﬁguished classmate aﬁd former colleague Weinstein
has described as reflecting false modesty. It is the
first time T have ever been accused of modesty of any
kind. But the fact is that I have been awed by this
product, and have just found it impossible to give it
the lengthy; intensive study that it obviously tequires.
So I have limited myself to the brief reactions that 1I
was ablé to generate in the.time available to me and
with the knowledge available to me, and I will, for
what they are worth, summariie those for the Commission.

I use advisedly the word "awesome" to
describe the guality of this document and my reactions
to it. It shows the deepest kind of study and most
extensivé kind of inquiry into thé factors that could
be viewed as being.vital ﬁo a thorough examination of
problems'of sehtencing. My doubts and hy questions
about the'ptoduct reflect, I think, what seemed to mé
to be the p§ssib1e defects of those virtues. To put

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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that in English, I have an initial reaction that is

negative, because 1 find this draft incredibly complex

%
for an initial cut at a problem of such enormous

difficulty as initiating the guidelines on the road to
rational sentencing.

1 would have thought that youfd have started
from the opposite-end of the telescope, that you'd ha§e'
started with a very simple document and a very simple
set of guidelines that judges, brand new to this and
wholly unaccustomed to it, and their probation officers
as weli, would not view with a kind of fright that 1
think this preliminary set will engender.

It is perfectly clear to me -- I don't see
any reference to it in the document -- that the
Commission and its staff must surely have studied the
prior efforts of Minnesota and washington, about which
my friend Leonard Orland and I wrote an article a

couple of years ago. that I immodestly cite in the

‘statement I am submitting. Your outline doesn't

reflect, howeQer, any indications of your relying on
that experience and using it, or indications of how and
why, having studied it, you appear largely to have |
discarded it and reinvented this subject.

I must say that my own initial impressions

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE, NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791-1020
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of what was done in Minnesota and Washington were quite

favorable. The product was intelligible tB me. It

z

seemed workable. Both of those c0mmission; had serious
and distinguished scholarly leadership. They were
content to start small and to.face the intricacies and
complexities as life goes on.

1 have always thdught tﬁat the genius of a
Commission like this is the understanding from the
outset that it is to have a continuous role in the
study and formulation of constantly improved sentencing
guidelines and procedures. By that token I would have
expected, as I say, that you would start out with a
relatively simple approach and move on toward something
more complex.

AI frankly would have preferred to see, and 1
guess as a witness beforé you and a citizen with an
interest in this, I might séy I think I still will
prefer to see, a set of grids that look like the
Minnesota and Washihgton effqtts, grids that a judge
can take out case by case, crime by crihe, and apply
with relatively simple arithmetic, free of'combinations
of additions, subtractions, multipliers and fractions
that 1 don't think are going to work.

The suggestion of a set of grids telates go"

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. -~ 791.1020
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another,.more uncertain thought tﬁathl have had about
these guidelines. 1 am not comfortable wigh so-called

' 3
real offense sentencing, even wheh_it has the prefix
"modified" in front of it. As I think, and as 1 say in
this, I am really diffident because I am not positive
of my ground, bﬁt 1 give you my thdughts. I think that
the only warrant ﬁhat a judge or a Commission has for
prescribing sentences for people is that somebody has
violated a law or laws_written by the Congress. 1
think the sentencing process ought to begin with the
violation, not with some new construct that the
Commission has substituted in effect for the statute,
which was charged in the indictmeng-and which was the
subject of the plea or the verdict, or whatever.

In my statement I have a small parag:aph

expressing some worry about ﬁu]tipliers particulétly.
1 think a multiplier, éspecially with some of the large

numbers that are generated in these guidelines, has a

potential threat of reintroducing the wide disparities

‘that your work is supposed to mitigate. I don't think

anybody's work can eliminate the disparities. I don't
think anybody hopes for that. I think multipliers are
a dangerous mode of calculating sentences. If it is a

difference between six months and a year, the

SOUTHERN ﬁXSTRlCT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791.1020
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-multiplication by 2 is no great concern. But when the

offense value runs up to 180, which divideé by 12 is a
lot of years, if you multiply that by 2 yo; give to
judges a range of discretion that.l think is, at least
at first bluéh, for me antithetical to the effort to
eliminate guidelines.

My next point is that in my reading, which
may not have been adequate, I missed the qualities of
projection and anticipation that 1 found valuable and
important in the Minnesota study particularly. 1 don't
see anywhere in here how the Commission proposeé to
appraise the potential impact of its guidelines. Are
our sentences generally going to increase? Are they-

going to decrease? Are they expected to stay, on

average, about the same? I don't hold any strong brief

for any one of those outcomes. My own personal view,

having sentenced a lot of people long ago, has always

been that our sentences areAtoo long. But I don't
think, so far as I know, the Commission has a mandate
to shorten sentences, on average. By thélgamé token, 1
am not aware of any mandate to increase them.

You ladies and gentlemen are much more aware
than 7 am of the diffjcult but important task you have
of ttyjng tovrelate the numbers of people you put in

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPdRTERS. U.S.- COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791-1020
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prison to the numbers of beds you have in prisons,

<
*

which has always seemed to me to be a very good idea.

5 .
But your preliminary document, unless I missed
something -~ which could have happened, 1 say
apologetically -- doesn't'say that you have started to
do that or how you propose to do that. And I think,
even at the earlyvdiscussion stage, if that has been
omitted, it is an important omission. And if it is not
omitted, you have my apologies tepeated.. I just bring
the thought to your attention,

My last point is that f am skeptical about
the pervasive idea running through your document of-
your apparent belief that the guidelines as you
promulgated them should be so structured that in and of
themselves they will have some valuable effects in
cabining prosecutorial discretion. I wanf to say in
the same breath that very few kinds.of discretion in
this world seem to be more in need of limits than
prosecutorial discretion in our system of criminal
prosecutions.

1 have understood that the Commission has,
among its many important mandates, tﬁé task of studying
the exercise of prosecutorial discretion and ways to

constrain it and regulate it. I look forward to your

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791-1020




10

11

12

13

14

15

16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

we ' 10
doing that, realizing what a terribly difficult job if
js and what difficult jurisprudential prob%ems it
presents, among many other things., What I am saying,
nevertheless, is that I don't think you oughf té
formulate your gqidelines with a view to making them
the instrument of.confihing prosecutorial discretion.
First, I don't think fou are going to succeed in that
way. I think both prosecutors and defense lawyers will
be able to avoid that kind of simple approach to
cabining their efforts when they are bargaining.
Secondly, you get into things like real offense
sentencing, which you are using for that device, which
1 think are wrong for other reasons, and therefore 1
think that you have been led astfay, with all respect,
when you decided that the way you would state youi
guidelines would control prosecutorial discretion.

1 should confess that 1 haQe always been a
little bit dubious about the view that guidelines
sentencing will probably or inevitably giQe more power
to the prosecutor. I don't believe this is a case
where what you squeeze out of the judges gets pumped
into the prosecutors. -That_is such anveleéant figure
of speech that one hates to resist it. But whether
that is right or not, what I am saying is that you

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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ought to leave that aside for the moment and you ought

<
-

.to proceed to make the best guidelines you cén, and, as

%
soon as you get around to it, study the way plea

baggaining Qorks, the way prosecutors charge, how they
use the charging power to enhance their bargaining
power, and take hold of thét as a project in itself,
which I think is iiable to.be manageable somewhere down
the line, although I confess it is a very hard task.

Lastly, I think you may have been a little
inconsistent, though I am not absolutely sure of this,
when you assign_numbers to the mitigating value for
defendants of cooperation with the prosecutor. 1
thought you gave very large numbers to thar ‘factor.
They are not necessarily binding on the judge, but they,
like the rest of the guidelines, have a strong element
of control over the seﬁtencing diséretion. To give the
prosecutor the authority to give up to a 40 percent
reduction, as I understand it, for cooperation seems to
me to look in exactly the opposite direction from your
thought that you ought ﬁo be trying to find ways to put
limits on the powers of prosecutors.

All the things I have said are in the nature
of doubts and criticisms., I don't want to éurry favor

with the Commission, but I do want to add that I think

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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10
11
12
13
14
15

16

17

18

19

20

21
22
23
24

25

we _ 12
this is an admirable effort. I think it has taken hold
of intricacies and comple*ities that cetta;nly never

- 3
occurred to me many years ago when I was a district

judge and when 1 once wrote a plea for something like

guidelines. I think, in exposing the subject and in

making public the products of so much scholarship and

reflection, the Commission has alreédy done an enormous
service, and I want to be clear when I say that it is
not just a manner of speaking when I tell you that I
admire and respect this.product. In the end, however,
in the hope that you will succeed and in the bellef
that you must if we are to get a good sentencing system,
my main point is that I think the first product must be
simple aﬁd readily salable, and I have grave doubts
whether fhis one satisfies those needs.

THE CHAiRMAN: Thank you very much, Judge
Frankel. We too are concerned that our final draft not
be so complex that it is not workable in the real world.
We appreciate your comments along thaﬁ line. Any
solutions that you have to offer to help us reduce the
complexity of any document we would most appreciate.

Of course, as you know, we labo} under a

statute that does a number of things, one of which

_provides a maximum range of variation between the

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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minimum and maximum sentence of 25 percent. Because of
that restriction, unless we provide sufficfent offense
and offender characteristics, so thé judgej can
distinguish-one defendant from thé.other, we could havc
guidelines that would be simple in application but yet

would lump the large number of defendants who have

dissimilar characteristics into that same category and

that might result in unfairness. There is a balance
there that we are trying to find. We appreciate so
much your thoughts on it and share your concern.

MR. FRANKEL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, .I
have here about ten copies 6f this thing 1 wrote. May
I just leave them with the reporter.

THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, sir. Let me ask to see -
if any member of the Commission has any questions they
would like to put to you. Any to my right? Any to my
left?

COMMISSIONER BREYER: I can't resist, since
you are the grandfather or the godfather, 1 don't know,
of this effort --

MR. FRANKEL: 1 prefer grandfaéﬁer, in this
setting. (Ladghter) |

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Yes. So if some ofius,

as children or grandchildren, go astray, you have to

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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~get us back onto the reservation. It seems to me that --

<
=

and this is a basic problem, just as tﬁe c?airman said --
you want us both to be more simple and you also ére
worried about giving the judges or the prosecutors too
much discretion. How do we do both?

I guess the thing that has prevented us from
being simple is what I call this lovely gray book.

This book contains all of 18 U.S.C., and you-statt
looking through'those code provisions and, unlike
Minnesota, wheré-by and large the criminal code
reflects the severity of offenses, these don't.

You have the Travel Act,.the Hobbs Act. VYou
look at the Travel Act. Everything under the sun could
be a Travel Act offense. Everjthing under the sun
could be a Hobbs Act offense. So you can't simply say
that anyone who violates the Hobbs Act goes to jail.fbr
two years, because it can cover evérything from murder
down to some kind of corruption.

At that point we begin to get into real

offense elements. How can we avoid it? One way of

“avoiding it, of course, is, you have a very simple

thing, say, a Hobbs Act violation., - It is normally two
years, if you can say that. But, Judge, you go outside
your discretion, depart readily. Prosecutor, you make
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a plea bargain with the defendant. You depart with the

plea bargain. Lots of discretion built in. If we atev

-

not going tp have lots of discretion, we a;e going to
think of evéry way you could violaﬁe the Hobbs Act, or
any of the other 2,000 provisions.

So my dilemma that I am putting to you
throughout is, how do we do both? How do we both have
a simple system resting upon charges and not have a
system that allows judges easily and readily, as they
do iﬁ Minnesota, to depart from the guidelines at the
drop of a hat and say, "This is a different
circumstance. I am leaving, this is my reason, this is

why I didn't do what the Commission told us." That's

. the dilemma.

MR. FRANKEL: Can I make one suggeétion? 1
have always thought that guidelines made by a
Commission; which is the first body really to study
this subject in the history of the world, ought to have
an element that I think you people call prescriptive,.
And I support that. However, I think one beginning on
the task that you just described, your Honst, is to
start out being a little more prescriptive than I think
you'have been. |

Take the Hobbs Act. Judges have been
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muddling along with the Hobbs Act'for manylyears.with
that wide range of discrgtion. But, exerc%sing that
discretion, they have been doing some things with it.

I don't know what those would add up to. But I think
one of the things you should be starting with is the
guestion: What have the judges really done with the
Hobbs Act? And if you put a bunch of scholars who are
better at arithmetic aﬁd statistics than I am to work
on that matefial,jyou might find you;self with a set of
guideline ranges inherent in the experience'of the
judiciary.

1 don't think the experience of the
judiciary is entirely to be discarded. They know
something. That won't solve your problem. But as you
Qo statute by statute, I am sure you'd find that,
though thé maximum is ten years under the Federal Code,
the avetéges and means and medians that the judges have
sort of clustered around do indeed vary from statute to
statute, sometimes arbitrarily and wrongly; but
sometimes sensibly. I think studying that. would take
yoq a small step on the road toward'making your grids,
which I still would like to see you evolve;if you could.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Judae.

'MR. FRANKEL: Thank you. |

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791-1020




-

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

wC 17

(The witness was exéused.) .

THE CHAIRMAN: = Our next.witness%is the Chief
Judge of the BEastern District of New York, the -
Honorable Jack B. Weinétein. Judge, we are glad to
have yob with us.

‘JUDGE JACK WEINSTEIN: Thank you, Judge_
Wilkins and Commissioners, for being so gracious as to
allow me to speak early so that I can get Back to my
criminal calendar.

| The Eastern District has 8.5 million people,

Mr. Chairman. It's the largest district in terms of
population in the Second Circuit. It has Kennedy and a
number of other major airports and a huge coastline, a
very divergent population, many illegal aliens. We
have many drug crimes, organi?ed crime, tak evasion,
and a whole variety. We may not be first in terms of
the World Series, Judge Breyer, Boston may beat us, but
I think in terms of crime we afe close to the top. .So
we know something, I think,.as judges, about crime.

I think I speak for our judges-generally,
and 1 have circulated a draft of my memorandum.

First, the prison penalfies to se'imposed
under this draft would require many times more prison

time than at present. The result would be unnecessary
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cruelty, unacceptable costs in prisons and;welfare, and
far less rehabilitatioﬁ than we. now aécomp%ish. To
propose, for example, mandatory sentences qf fifteen or
more years inrprison for peasant women from Africa and
South America who are couriers and who smuggle drugs
out of economic desperation, is to show no sense of the
kind of real people and problems we have to meet in our
district. Suéh cases when not aggravatéd now command
an average effective time in jail of about twenty
months.

If these draft proposals were to be adbpted
you would have to reserve at least three times the
prison space we now require for people sentenced in the
Eastern District. 1In failing to analyze the present
real terms served as against your proposed requirements
for pris§n, the report is entirely unsatisfactory.

| Second, the proposals would increase the
work of 6qr court enormously. Any defense counsel
worth his or her salt would require a hearing with
proof of the facts predicate for a sentence; There
would be almost no point in pleading guilty since the
prison terms are so long and the discount for a plea so
small. For example, counts dismissed under a plea

agreement would still be predicates for a higher
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sentence. Trials and hearings would be multiplied. we

would almost have to double the size of ou; court in

-

%
terms of judges.

Now have you computed tﬁat price? Will
anyone pay the price? And what is the point of gettiné
a series of guidelines that cannqt be enforced because
the facilities are not available?

Third, you have failed to take advantage of
the superb fgderal probaﬁion system that has4been'
developed over many years. Drastically reduéing
probation as a substitute for prison means that you
have ignored our experience fhat probation can work in
many cases to serve the community through
rehabilitation of offenders.

Fourth, the draft is much too detailed and
rigid. For example, to make such a precisé schedule
for smuggling aliens, so that the time in prison
depends on whether 1 to 4, 5 to 10, or more aliens were
smuggled, is almost amusing. Perhaps “low, mediuh_and
high" would be justified. But this kind of m%tter has
to be left to the judge{ Judges can ask wﬁegher the
smuggler did it for profit or friendship, whether he
acted cruelly, whether hebsought to reunite families,
and so on; whether he smuggled four aliens or five is
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hardly the most pressing or probative consideration.

Because of a relatively few dis;arate
3

sentences at either end of the spettrum, you propose,
as 1 understand this report, a rigid, inflexible
procrustean bed that does not comport with the wisdom
and experience that our judges, proseéutors and
probatioﬁ services have acquiréd. ﬁhy.don't you start
slowly, with only the least possible constraints on the
judges, based on our present experience? Then, aé
experience warrants, you can add to or modify your
guidelines. To destroy a whole viable system through
some theoretical gain seems unwisé, terribly'expensive,
and cruel,. |

Fifth, much more reéearch is required on‘the
possible effects of guidelines. I respectfully suggest
that the researéh be done first, that wé experiment
slowly, fhat we take advantage of a great deal of the
pragmatic'experiedce with a system that at least works,
even though it needs improvemént. And 1 urge you not
to take too narrow a view of your work. On page after
page the emphasis is on prison as the preferred
sanction. 1 believe that is undesirable. "Many of the
proposed terms are much too lﬁng, particularly since a

term once imposed will not be reducible by a Rule 35
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motion directed to the judge alone, or at least in the

near future the prosecutor's consent will be reQuired,

-

k3
nor will the Parole Board be able to ameliorate too
harsh a sentence in the future. At least the Parole

Board's grids are a helpful starting point for maximum -

" sentences since they are based on some experience.

Imprisonment is not, and cannot be, the
primary solution to our serious crime problem. The
alternative to the prison must be explored and used.
Probation is not a lenient approach to sentencing. It
is a practical method of dealing with a myriad of
social and sociological problems inundating the courts
and the correctional system.

I have in my written statement,.Mr. Chairman,
a description of job training, our drug treatment, our
family and psychiatric services, our community services,
our basic home detention, and other methods that we use

in our district.

1 would like to highlight briefly a few

illustrations of why I am concerned.

First, even the low preponderance of the

evidence standard recommended for sentencing hearings

will not prevent a great many defendants from

requesting a hearing on the facts which would, under
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your proposals, be absolutely vital p:edicates for a

-

precise sentence. Presumably the rules of evidence

3

will not be rigidly applied. Yet there cannot be any

doubt that there will be a large increase in criminal
workload, and our court would require at least one
additional judge for these hearings alone.

Second, if pleas of guilty are given little
weight_in reducing sentences and the number of pleas
are substantially reduced, as almbst certainly will be
the case under these guidelines, the criminal workload
in our district would more than double. This would |
require at least another six more judges in our court.

I suggest that you allow the court to
approve a plea agreement with reduced terms unless
there was a clear abuse of discretion. There hés been
no such pattern in our court. Such agreements are
essential to obtain the cooperation and information
needed by the government.

Third, in one of the examples of how

" modified real offense sentencing would work, you give

no weight to the finding of a shotgun in a convicted
cocaine distributor's apartment. 1 believé all the
judges in my district would consider possession of such

a weapon aggravating and would impose a far heavier
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sentence. There are many indicia of dangerousness not

<
-

directly connected with the particular erime charged

z

k4

that a sentenCing judge can-and sbould consider.

As 1 read your teport,'lao points at least
are given for almost all one kilo heroin and cocaine
offenses. Presumably that would apply to the mules
that come into oui courts by fhe hundreds eachvyeaf.
Our sentences for such carriers with no record and no
control over the operation are on the order of three
years, which means twenty months' service. Your plan
would lead to sentences of 168 to 210 months, as I read
it. That is very harsh. Many of these éarriers -
most of them -- are ignorant women from underdeveloped
countries who cannot resist the lure of a few hundred
dollars in view of the extreme poverty of their
families. We sentence hundreds of them from Africa and
South America each year. I doubt whether heavier
sentences are going to deter them, and particularly
they will have not the slightest impacﬁ on the people
who are in those.countries in sepding these poor
unfortunate women over. They don't care h;w long they
spend in jail or if they die over here. And tﬁere is
an unlimited supply of such péople because of the heavy
demand for drués in th§§ countryf
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| Fifth, as I read the report, loqg prison
sentences will be mandatory in many cases %ince the
report says probation will be "in addition to any oiher.

sanction™ in a serious crime. The examples on page 142

suggest that probation in most cases would not be an

alternative. Any such interpretation as a requirement,
in my opinion, is intolerable. We find probation quite
useful in many cases. Supervised probation shoeld be
limited so that satisfactory completion of a limited
term -~ five years now -- should suffice. We could, if
you thoeght it was essential under the statute, have

unsupervised pzobatioh after. This much is in the

‘special parole situation in drug cases.

.Sixth, one of the great flaws in the 1985
criminal law reforms was the elimination of the split
sentence. As you know, Judge, we formerly had a split
sentence, which would be a small term in prison
followed by e long period of probation with the threat
that if the person did'anything wrong he would'éo into
pfison for the rest of the term. That is -abolished now.
We could handle it now in a multiple-count case by
giving a relatively small sentence on one eount
followed by probation and the threat of 5 very long
term on subsequent counts. That is no longer open to
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us. What are we going to do with these cases? Are we

going to take good citizens and destroy their families

-

%

and make it impossible forrthem to continue in life
when they get out of prison undet'this theory which
will give them these‘enormous terms?

What is the situvation going to be on
multiple counts? Your proposed rule would cumulate the
defendant's three most serious convictions. Under your
guidelines, as I read them, it would result in

sentences of 45 or more years in many of our drug cases.

A common drug importation case of one kilo is usually

charged as conspiracy, importation, and possessibn with
intent. Three crimes. How are we going to handle that?
I think that has to be left to the Court's‘discretion

to a large extent.

In turning back to this matter of prison

' terms -- and I am going to end that way, in case you

want to ask me any questions -- I want to reflect on

some reading 1 have been doing. In Volume II of the

Gulggfhrchipelqgo, Solzhenitsyn relates that during the
tetrible times of Stalin, when prisoners Q;te béing
sent to Siberia in droves, the official word came down
from Moscow: “Reduce the number of prisoners." The

Soviets dealt with the problem by shooting, starving,
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beating and working prisoners to death. '
Now, we are not going to be able to meet

%

that problem that way in this country, and we shouldn’t;

But we are not gbing to'befable to add indefinitely to

- the number of prisoners we send to prison. MNobody is

going to pay for it, and there aren't the facilities
for_it. We must avoid this unworkable solution of
simply building more prisons.

1 think, Mr. Chairman, you can reduce the
burdens‘you have and make a greater contribution td an
effective system of justice by bﬁilding upon, and notk
destroying, the present system.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Judge.

Let me ask ydu this: How would you suggest
we distinguish? You used a section dealing with the'
smuggling of illegal aliens, where an indiVidual
smuggles'twenty across the border with a'tfuck, and one
who brings one across the border in an automobile.

Would you treat them both the same?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: No, we handle‘that,-as you
know; Judge, in Eonnection with gun offensés. If it is
a business, we handle it one way. If it i;'not a

‘business, we handle it another way. It is quite

disparate, and there .is no problem with it, If we have
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some of these péople who are using forged documents in
connection with it, and have a lot of peopie and
running a business, we sentence them to loig terms., If.
we have a pérson, as 1 have had, wﬁo has é folk in the
Philippines, who is a leader in his_community and is
helpful in bringing in some relative, he shbuldnft do
it but certainly we are not going to tteat.him in the
same way as a businessman who is deliberately flouting
our laws. Nor will we treat the ‘church peoplé who are
involved, let's say, in the Arizona case in the same
way as we would somebody who smuggles people in, then
throws them overboard and kills them when they are
about to be het.

You know as well as I do, Judge, that many
of us and members of our families at one time came over
to this couhtry illegally. There are aspects of |
compassion here. You cannot, in my opinion, just drive
every one of the casés into this rigid mold. It simply
won't work, both as a matter of mechanicé - we don't
have the manpower and womanpower to do it, we don't
have the facilities -- and_the cruelty is 5ust enormous.
1 see no reason for it.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. You did mention

‘the fact that you thought that the drug dealer who had |
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a shotgun in his house should be sanctioned for the

shotgun as well. .
k]

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Well, he should not be -

"sanctioned, but he is a dangerous character.

THE CHAIRMAN: That's correct. Our
guidelines tentatively adopt the position of modified
real sentencing, which is that if a weapon is used in
furtherance of the crime, then it will be a factor.

You are suggesting that we go perhaps to a pure real
offense in senfencing?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Well, that is one approach.
None of them will be entirely satisfactory.  But we
have drug dealers who haven't fired a shot, but if you
go in on a search warrant, they have a whole arsenal of
bazookas and all kinds of weapons. I don't care
whether he has fired a shot at all, if we get him he
will go away for a very, very long time.

That seems to me the.realistic aspect of
this. We have all kinds of people, Judge, as you know;

and we have to take care of them on an ind}vidual basis

‘if we are going to protect society.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you so much. Let me
ask the other Commissioners if they have any questions
they would like to ask. Judge MacKinnon.
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COMMISSIONER MachNNON: You go ahead.

THE CHAIRMAN: Commissioner Blo2k.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Judge ﬁeinitein; you
hentioned tﬁat this area is one of‘the crime capitals
of the world. |

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: I didn't use the term “crime
capital." (Laughter) 1 juét said a great many of our
people aie engaged in crime.  Much of the crime is
family related. We have families who are quietly
cutting dope, and children and grandparents, and so on,
and running nuhbers. 1 wouldn't call it the crime
capjtal. |

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Changing the
terminology to one of the most crime-prone areas in the
Uniteé Stétes, do you think that has any relationship
to the sentences that are meted out?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Absolutely not.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: That.has no effect at
allg'

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Absolutely not. If you
had fifteen years for these mules, you wo;idn't affect
one ounce of importation into the Eastern District,
based on what I have seen. Swift justice, hard justice,
discriminating justice, yes. But yéu have not supplied'--
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when I say‘”you," 1 mean the legislature -- the

-
=

facilities.

5

One of the things the Cbaitman properly
pointed out is, we have this'criminai code which is
utterly absurd. It is full of hypocrisy. Aall kinds of
crimes are punished at enormous rates. Nobody expects
them to be sentenced at those rates, because there are
no facilities available. As a matter of fact, it might
very well be, I say with all due respect, that the
first report may well say, "We can't do this, Congress,
given your senfence. The first thing we ought to do is
rationalize the sentence." And then we Qon't have the
situvation you have now where Congress suddenly sees a '
big drug problem and for.political reasons increases
all penalties, knowing that they can't be imposed.

That is no way to operate when we have a serious
problem. We are not operating show business or public
relaﬁions. But that is much the situation that we have
to féce.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: If 1 can a§k a followup
specific question on that. If it is not the length of
imprisonment -

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: .If it is not what?

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: 1If it is not the length
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~of imprisonment, are you convinced that the certainty

of imprisonment is a useful crime tool? ;

-JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Oh, there is ﬁo doubt in
my mind, yes, swift and‘certain justice is much more
effective. But in order to do that,'Commissionex Block,
you have to realistically cut down the number of.crimes
and the punishments. In our district, as of today,
because of the way the federal statutes are structured,
while we are sitting here there are at least a thousand
crimes being committed. There are millions of crimes
being committed each year -- telephone calls,
applicétiohs to the bhanks, abplicafions through the
mail to colleges. All of those are federal crimes.

_'One way of approaching this is to say, what
can our society do, what is our society concerned about?
Let's be realistic, and let's do it and be certain
about it. But your problem is that you don't have that
kind of statute. |

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Judge, I didn't
think that you caught the original import of
Commissioner Block's question., As 1 undefﬁtood it, it
was: Do you think that the sentencés imposed in the
Béstern District at the present time reflect the
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enormity of the crime in that district?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: fou mean do dgr sentences
L]
go up as the crimes --

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: No. You have a
regional difference between the Eastern District and
Salt Lake City on the same offense, because of the
enormity of crimelin Brooklyn. That is what he is
asking about.

| JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Oh, I didn't understand
the guestion. I can't answer that, Commissioner
MacKinnon. I know that in our district we have reduced

a great deal the‘disparities because we have a

sentencing panel. Before we sentence anyone, three of

‘the jbdges and the probation officer meet and go over

the sentence. And so we have worked out some degree of
uniformity. What the situation is between us and Utah
1 don't know, but I can tell you that, knowing Utah,
the crimes and'criminals are QQité different.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: How about the
Eastern District and the Séuthern District, do you
think you are compatible with those?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Yes, I think éénerally
there is a compatibility.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: You suggested, and -
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so did Judge Frankel, that we go slow to bggin with and
then add on as we get albng.. Oof course, t?e difficuliy
with that is that this has to go through Congress. And
if you are at all familiar with the difficulty of
getting anything through Congress, originally, that's
quite a stumbling block. |

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: I understand that.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: I think you will
find that we have to write ét this time a statute, or
rules, which are going to have the efféct of a s:atute,
that are going to be in effect for a considerable
peribd of time without substantial changé. Now, facing
that, that is our problem.

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Commissioner, I understand

the politicai problem, but I would think that under

those circumstances even more humility is required,

because any serious errors in‘changing a system that
works, however badly, is going to create problems for a
long time. But I must say, Commissioner, 1 see no
objéction to telling Congress in a preliminary report:
"Ladies and gentlemen, we cannot do this until we have
a rational scheme of statutes and until yob give us a
certain degree of play. 'Congresslmay well have made a
mistake, and your now approaching it ﬁay give us the
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wisdom to make a suggestion for the modification of the

.

statute.” :
‘You know, 1 found that in World War 11 thatv
when a soldier is ordered fo shoot somebody that should
not be shot, there is the possibility, in extreme
circumstances, of‘turning around and saying, "Don't you
think you ought to think abouf it, Lieutenant, before
you order me in there to shoot?“ I think maybe you
ought to do that to Congress.

| COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: That gets to my
last question, and that is the 25 percent, what you
termed a rigid mold, under which we are operating,
which Congress imposed. How would you not increase
prison population if crime increases? . That is what we
are faced with,

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Well, crime as a matter of
fact, ComﬁiSsioner, according to the FBI';tatistics,
has leveled off and has dropped; it goes up and down.
And baséd upon the teenage populétion, before we had
this current birth rate, it will probably-drop off the
next few years. Then in about fifteen years it.will
probably increase again, I suppose.‘ The aﬁswet is that
as crime goes up, if you want to imprison more people,

you need more prisons. But my objection to these
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proposals is that the quantum jump in imprisonment as 1

<

see it in our district would be enormous and that I

-

. %
don't think is justified, unless somebody is willing to-

pay the price. But it seems to me that hypocrisy ought
to stop at this Commission,

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: What do you think
about an income téx violator, a substantial violator,
do you think he ought to get some time?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: It depends.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: I said a
substantial violator.

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: There are all kinds of
substantial violators, but let me give you a.
hypothetical situation where I think I gave a
substantial violator two years of weekends and then a
long probation after that. The reason wa# that he was
running a large industrial establishment, and it was
guite clear to me that if he were sent to prison for a
long time, which I might have otherwise done, tﬁat a
couple of hundred people would have lost Eheir jobs.
Th%t's one caée.

I am suggesting to you that unleéss you have
some judgment, you can't handle these cases. Other
cases, yes, 1 have sentAthem to prison forva long time. .

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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You have to COnsidez_whether their teenage children are
going to be desttoyed, what is going to ha;pen to thé
family. 1Is this a one-time delict, or is :t a pattern
of conduct? What is the general deterrence problém?
Those are all problems that have to be put into this
computer that we call our mind. And I don't believe 1
can answer that qdestion flatly.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: What you are really
advocating is a different practical structure for the
sentencing guidelines than Congress haé permittéd us ét
the bresent time. |

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: That may be so. You know
your statute better than I, Commissioner. I do think
the rigidities here, as I have indicated, are too great,
and it may well be that, on analysis, you shouid go
back to Congress and say, "Let's change this. It is
not practical."

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER BAER: Judge, in the Eastern
District of New York 1 think you occasionq}ly have a
bank robbery, is that right?

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: We have hundreds of bank
robberies, Commissioner Baer, but we don't deal.with‘
them any more, because it's too minor a problem now.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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(Laughte;) At one time, as you know, the FBI

specialized in bank robbers. ‘Now the FBI is taking
5

care of problems of organized crime, spies, people who
are destroying our political structure, and sé on. So
the bank robbers go into the state court. Occasionally
I will get a bank robber. And he will have four or
five different bagk robberies, and the state has given
him six months or suspended,.and then I will give him
twenty-five years. He will look at me with utter
disbelief. "Why didn't somebody tell me that I might
be in the federal court?"

COMMISSIONER BAER: Judge, the question I
wanted to ask is: How do you differentiate between a
bank robber, this is his first offense, no prior record,
doesn't use drugs, as compared to a guy that is out of
Sing Sing three months ago, has been in and out of
prisons since he was about eighteen years old, is now
25 and has robbed another bank?. |

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Obviously, this second man
would be getting a great deal more. And in the first
case there are instances, for_example, where 1 have
given probation, very strict probation, in the case of
highly intelligent young peoble 17 or 18. Many these

bank robberies today are not like the old-style bank

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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robberies where we had professionals. They are pickup

jobs. A couple of black kids in the ghett% will get
together, and a kid sometimes who is very straight,
comes from a good family and has a good educational
backgroﬁnd, will be fold, "Come on along." And he will
go along and drive the car and he is a bank robber. 1
am not going to treat that kid who has potential for
being a leader in the community the same way I woﬁld
treat one of these professional Sing Sing fellows. I
mean, it would be absurd to destroy a family and a
person and a possible leader that way. It makes no
sense,

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other questions?

COMMISSIONER BREYER: This may be a long
question_but requires a short answer. Not surprisingly,
I.think many of your points are excellent points.. 1
think the question for us is the extent to which we can
take them into account. That is, to what extent are
the @toblems statutbry and to what extent are they
problems that can be adequately dealt with in these
guidelines?

Let me divide it into two parts:_ There are
the numbers problems. As far as these numbers are
concerned, they are not Commission numbers. They have -
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no official status. The Commission has hot_voted on
them. The document says.that they are sim;ly put in
because the research is not yet complete. gIndeed, we
have in our computer 10,000 presentence reports where
we are conducting at this moment independentlanalysis
td find out exactly what existing practice is. 1Indeed,
our Chairman has assured me only a few minutes ago that
within two days we can produce, not on the basis éf the
10,000 but on the basis of other material, rough
preliminaiy ideas of what existing ﬁgmbers would be.

Of course, 1 want to see that in two days, aﬁd'then I
have an idea. |

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Judge, are those the
numbers on the sentences or the time served?

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Time served.

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Time served.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Time served. That is

what is interesting. Time really served. So in two

days from today I can find out, roughly, how this would

stack up, roughly, on the basis of estima?g with time
actually served. withib six weeks or eight weeks I
will be able to tell you, because of the 10,000
documents that are in our computer, what the numbe;s
probably are. We still won't be perfectly right, but

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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we will have done reasonable research on the question,

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: You have to d%scount those
numbers, too, by numbers of the probation terms that
neverAget into those figures, and you alsolhave to
discount them by the plea bargains, that is, by the
dismissal of higher courts. That is a very complex job.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: " Very complex. We will
not be perfect, but it will reflect lots of computer
time And lofs of researchers who ha§e gone over 10,0009
independent documents. So it won't be perfect by any
means, but at that point we will be able to get an
estimate of how we are changing things and why. It is

because we don't have that estimate yet that we say, on

page 20, that impact analysis would be prémature.

So, part of the numbers problem, I think --
we, of course, had to put in numbers or people wouldn't
focus just on the wordsr-- but in a sense the numbers
aren't realistic, in my opinion. Other people might
have a different opinion,

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: If your computer can
differentiate between a Nigefian lady who is a courier
and a London barrister who is a courier, e;ch of which
brings in a thousand grams, I‘think that would be
wonderful.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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COMMISSIONER BREYER: That is the second

part, and I think that is the more intereséing part at

FL)

this moment to me. The second part which strikes a
certain chord in my mind is what IAcall this problem of
discretion ané the pzoplem of distinguishing among
different éituations. There, of course, we run into
this tremendous tension that ﬁhe more we allow it, the
greater the extent to which the guideline premise can
be eroded. And now the interesting gquestion to me is:
To what extent can we, under this statute, allow it,
how,vand in what.ways?

So my questiod is going to be: Will you
help us with that? That is, will you think about it
from that point of view, i.e., what can this Commission
do within the confines of this statute, that will not
erode the basic premise of fhe guideline ideé? That is
complex and I know you are interested in it. So am T.

JUDGE WEINSTEIN: Judge Breyer, in the
Eastern District of New York we hardly think of
anythiﬁg else. (Laughter) Thank you very much.

(The witne#s was excused.) ‘

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. We already are
behind schedule, so we will move quickly.

Our next witness is the distinguished

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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District Judge of the DiStrict of ﬁéssachq;etts, the
Honorable Mark Wolf. Along with him is Jg?ge Hugh
Bownes from the State.of New Hampshire. Judge Bownes.

JUDGE HUGH BOWNES: I am going to let Judge
Wolf operate on his own.. He is on the District Court.

| THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Judge. Judge
Bownes is from the First Circuit Court of Appeals.

Judge Wolf, we are delighted to have yo;
with us as well.

JUDGE MARK WOLF: Mr. Chairman, thank you.

I am here at the request of Chief Judge Campbéll of the
Court of Appeals of the First Circuit, and 1 am indeed
a district judge far junior to my very distinguished
colleagues who préceded me.

Judge Campbell told me that part of the
reason he asked me to appear on behaif of the Ci;cuit
relates to my béckground prior to becoming a judge in
May of 1985. 1In 1974, at the tail end of the Nixon
Administration, I was a Special Assistant to the Deputy
Attorney General of the United States, Lawrence
Silberman. From 1975 to 1977 1 was a Special Assistant
to Edward Levi, the Attorney General of tﬁé United‘
States in the Ford Administration, and in that capacity
worked on guidelines for the Drug Eﬁforcemeht
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- Administration and the Federal Bureau of Investigation,

From 1981 1 was the Deputy United States Attorney in

%

Massachusetts and the Chief of the Public Corruption
Unit in that office. What I think Judge Campbell had
in mind and what I would like to try to.do -~ that's
why I mention that background -- is relate my reactions
to these guidelines in light of that expetieﬁée, as
well as to my judicial experience and the comments
expressed at.the First Circuit Judicial Conference ias;
week as a result of a lengthy discussion among all the
judges in the First Circuit. | |

1 would like to briefly make some general

statements, and then tie those statements in to one

particular aspect, based on my experience.

I picked up these guidelines when 1 received
them about eight days ago with great enthusiasm,
because I came to this process stroﬁgly‘favoring
presgmptive sentencing. What I understood presumptive
sentencing to be is a system that would tell district
judges what factors they were required to consider,
give guidance as to what weight to assign ;o each of
those factors, require explicit reasoning on the record
if a judge chose to depart from the sentence suggested
by that'equatiob of factors and weights,.and permit,

" SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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indeed require in many cases, review and rgvision by a
Court of Appeals if there:was a sentence o?tside the
guidelines. | |

1 think that such a system would do a great
deal to enhance respect for the administration of
justice, because there are within our coutthouse, 1
know, dramatically different perceptions, well founded,
as to what different judges will give to similar peoble‘
in similar circumstances. That, in my mind, injures
the administration of justice.

1 did, however) think that a presumptive

sentencing system would leave meaningful discretion,

supervised by the Court of Appeals, to do what peculiar

circumstances, and many cases have peculiar
circumstances,Arequire in particular instances.

I read tbese guidelines or tried to read
them with care, as did my colleagues, and have been
disturbed, because it appears to me that a more

accurate label for what the guidelines reflect, as a

'result largely, 1 think, of the legislation, which

appears to me the Commission has-been quite faithful to,
is not presumptive sentencing with guidelf%és but
establishing mandatory sentencing, that is,

fequirements as opposed to éuidelines, in requiring
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mandatory sentences within a 25 percent range.
I would like to say why I interpret it that

way, and perhaps Qill be corrected if it is a

" misinterpretation, and then describe what I think are

some of the unfortunate effects of a mandatory
sentencing system, even within this range.

I read 18 United States Code section 3554 to
say, yes, a district judge may take into account
factors not adequately considered by the Sentencing
Commission. But 28 U.S.C. Section 994(c) and (d), of
the sfatute creating the Commission, gave you what
appeated to me to be an exhaustive list of things to
consider. 1 couldn't think of anything, myself, that
wasn't on that list.

As 1 readvthese preliminary guidelines, 1
see that some things have.been listed as aggravating
factors that we must take into account, some things
have been listed as mitigating factors that we must
take into account, some things are left off. 1 assume
that what is left off, if they érg left off at the end,
are after you have considered the factoré established
by the statute and determine that they ateh't relevant
or reliable for sentencing purposes.

So if I were to be faithful to the terms of

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. US. COURTHOUSE
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the legislation and what 1 understand it to intend,

which I think it is my duty to do, I have difficulty in
: 5

imagining a case in which I could feel that I could
legally go outside the guidelines, although I might
feel that justice required it in a particular case.

The effects that I would anticipate from
this kind of mandatory sentencing, within a range, are
the following:

The first disturbing effect to me is the
litigation explosion I think it would result iﬁ in
Massachusetts, in the First District and elsewhere. In
Massachusetts the guidelines, with the numbers they
have now, I think would drastically diminish the number
of pleas and require many more cases to go to trial. I
think that we may be one of tﬁe jorisdictions, probably
are one of the jurisdictions, that.péople have in mind
when they think there is too much national disparity,
and I don't think it is inappropriate for somebody to
direct us to raise many of our sentences. But I think,
as a practical matter, if the sentences were anything
close to the levei they are now, and the discount was a°
maximum of 20 or 25 percent, the number of}cases going
to trial would increase dramatically.

Second, I think a fair reading of the

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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statute and‘the guidelines wquld require many
relatively complicated sentencing‘proceedi;gs. In my_

3 ,
view, if the prosecution and the defense had any

dispute, for example, as to whether a teller was

assaulted in the course of a bank robbery, we would

have to have a proceeding concerning that. I

frequently find in suppression hearings sometimes there
is evidence that neither side wishes to bring to me,
but there is a witness I want to hear from. They might
have made some imp1i¢it deal not to emphasize the
teller. But I think it is my obligation, if there is
something in the presentence report that thét teller
may have been injured, to find out and to require the
ptesentatioﬁ of that evidence. 1 think, and my
colleagues of more experience have thought, that would
require a considerable amount of litigation.

In addition, and this is what I will speak
to a bit at the end, cooperation and perhaps other
things like cooperation become litigéble issues. The
guidelines contemplate the United States Attorney
certifying whether there has been cooperation and
whether that has been truthful and signifiéant. This
was a principal area of my activity for four years.

There frequently may be disputes regarding whether
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there has been truthful and significant cooperation,

If one is legélly entitled to afdiscount for

-

. 3
truthful and significant cooperation or for active

truthful and éignificant cooperation, that becomes a
litigable issue. 1 have a case that I will describe
later, decided in 1960 when Elliot Richardson was the
United States Attotney, that went on for months in‘
Massachusetts. It is a lovely, thirty-page opinion
that deséribes what can happen in the way of
difficulties if that becoﬁes a litigable issue.

1 think that would not be just a burden on
the court process. But if you are going to have that
kind of litigation, no matter how many judges ybu have,
it distracts from other things that are vital to the
administration of justice generally, like civil cases,
but criminal justice particularly.

In my expegience as a prosecutor, in long-
running investigations, particularly, for example,
public corruption investigations or narcotics
investigations when you are trying to gobgp to a ﬁighet
echelon of reséonsibility, the defendant's primary
strategy will be delay. The individual defendant wants
to delay having to go to court and maybe eventually
going to prison, and those who are insulated by that

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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level of defendant want to delay the investigations
generally. This ponderous litigation and_%hen the
abpeals that would derive from it 1 think would have
the effect of injuring the administration of justice.

In addition, I think that while personally 1
am very sympathetic to the goal of eliminating
unwarranted natioﬁal disparity some national disparity,
or some disparity among regions is warranted. Genereal
dgterzence is recognized in the guidelines, for exémple,
as an important factor in an appropriate sentence. But
the need for general deterrence may legitiﬁately differ
from place to place. I1f there is a conspiracy to
smﬁggle illegal aliens along the Southwest border, I
would think that sentences there now may be rather
severe, and part of fhe reason they would legitimaéely
be severe is that you want to send a message to others
in that area. We don't see many, if any, of those
cases in Massachusetts. If we were to be required to
impose a sentence that is appropriate to send the
message out to calculated criminals in Texas out there
in Massachusetts, it might not be a well-founded
sentence, the reasoning would not apply.

Similarly, when I was in the United States

Attorney's Office, we were the only one, of 94
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~ districts in the United States, to rank public

corruption as the first law-enforcement priority in

-

. 3
that district. We devoted resources in a certain way

and argued that sentences of a certain diménsion were
required, not just to punish the people who did it but
to deter others, becéuse the problem was so sérious.
That might not be appropriate in other parts of fhe
country.

The final difficulty, 1 think; with this
approach -- I‘think the gujdelines are extremely
impressive fbr the considerations that they expljcate,

which we consider or ought to consider and for

identifying the competing tensions -- but I would guess

- that there is probably not even anybody on the

Commission who is fully comfortable with any one of the
numbers or any one of the guidelines. We generally
have a system of justice that permits a kind of common-

law evolution based on experience and facts in

_particular cases. This doesn't seem to permit that

kind of development. While the Commissiop.could revise:
the guidelines for classes of people, it does not

appear to me that the experience of judges who have to
listen to thesé people and sentence them on a day-to-day
basis would be integrated and there would be fhe
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opportunity for this to be perfected but also evolve as

community or national attitudes change. That is one of -
3
the geniuses of our system of law and justice.

I have a couple of proposed possible
remedies to some of these.

First, and this really may be legislatively
required rather tgan something you could do on your own,
or it is possible that you interpret thevlegislation
differently than my initial reading suggesté it to me,
but if the guidelines could truly be turned into
presumptive guidelines that would require us to
consider énd show that we consider particular factors,
give them weight, and if we decide to go outsidelof thc
sentence dictated by that equation, explain why, and
then permit review by the Court of Appeals, it seems to
me that would go 5 very long way to eliminating
unjustified disparity between judges in the same
courthouse, and unjustified disparity nationally, while
perhaps allowing some common-law evolution to
accommodate regional differences that are,impbrtant to
a sense of confidedce in the administration of justice.

Second, an-igsue that you didn't fully
address yet is the relationship of pleés to the
guidelines. I and my colleagues would prefer a s?stem"
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that allows pleas to result in sentences outside the

<
L3

guidelines. 1 can understand a concern that that would
’ ]
permit local prosecutors, particularly, to basically
eviscerate the effect of the guidelines in their
district. It seems to me there is a way to address
that. For example, you could address that by requiring
that any plea that would result in a sentence outside
the guidelines or a cértain percentage outside the
guidelines be approved not just by the United States
Attorney but by an Assistant Attorney General or his
designee in Washington. What that would do, in my view,
is take somebody in the Executive Branch with a
responsibility for national perspective and require him
to make a decision as to whether the disparity between
Massachusetts énd Texas in the case before him is
justified or not justified.

In my experience with the FBI and DEA
guidelines, when we reach the hardest issues, like when
do you allow an informer to engage in unlawful conduct
or otherwise unlawful conduct, it is impos;ible to
write a guideline that everybody would be comfortabie
with for all the 1magihabie circumstanées,:and what was
built in were basically procedural safegﬁatds that
required certain levels of review going up torthe
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Director of the FBI or the Attorney General himself in

<
-

those hard cases. It seems to me that some reliance on

» .

procedures, as opposed to substance, would give

flexibility without letting some maverick United States
Attorney basically eviscerate the guidelines for his
district.

The second check that 1 would favor, and 1
think is in here implicitiy already, is a tequirément
that the judge accept the_departure the way we now
accept agreed-upon pleas. If tﬁe judge were not

satisfied that the disparity was justified, then the

' government, even including the government in Washington,

and the defendant could not do it.

To me, if you had presumptions and checks -
and balances as opposed to mandatory reguirements this
would be vastly improved.

The last thing -- and I don't know quite how
muach time I should take -- I would like to address, at
least briefly,ris the issue of public corruption, which
you have not valued in here, in dealing wiﬁh
cooperation. I think it will illustrate some pf the
intangible costs of looking just at senteﬁéing alone
rathei than just a part of the system of qtiminai
justice.
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1 would, based on my experience, urge you to

treat public corruption as a very serious crime. There

%
are things in the statute that echo attitudes in many

communities that might suggest the opposite. Public
corruption rarely involves violence. Usually you are

dealing with a first offender. The amount of a bribe

sometimes is small. As a practical matter, politicians

usvally don't want public corruption regarded as a
serious crime. I don't know that Congress wiil be
criticizing you if you fail to impose serious penalties
for public corruption. The public, I think, would, but
pbliticians usually won't. It is a serious crime,
though.

- In Massachusetﬁs, in the late 1970s, there

was a two-year public Commission headed by the former

president of Amherst that looked at corruption in state

. and county buildings. And sometimes a couple of

thousand dollar bribe would be paid to get a contract,
and it would literally result in millions of dollars of
shoddy consttdction. So if you were just‘}ooking at
the amount the official received, the economic cost
would not be descriptive at all.

Seconé, I find, in my experience, that it is
usually people who are poor and poweiless_wh& are
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victimized by public corruption. 1In Boston, the mayor
in 1980 went out to a black neighborhdod'agd gave his
inaugural address and then he.put a forme;%butchet, one
of his work.coordinators, in as thé local official
there.  They were going to redevelop this area that
terribly needed human and ecpnomic renewal, He tried
to sell the first contract, It delayed the renewal for
years. We caught him. But everything stopped there.
And these poor people got.a tremendous justified sense
of the unfairness of the system. |

This may sound a little trite, but basically
we are a nation that aspires to have government of the
people, by the people and for the people, and we are a
model for the world based on that. Corruption is
essentially a corruption of that ideal.

But prosecuting or invesfigating corruption
is very, very diffjcult. Corruption t;énsactions are
structured to be hard to detect and demonstrate. There

are no angry victims. What you have to do is try to

catch one person, get him to tell you something, get

~corroboration of it, try to get him to actively

cooperate, tape-record the conversation. In
Massachusetts, people who know about corruption have

powerful influences opposing doing that. The corrupt
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politicians work with people they think they can trust,

®

These people fear ostracism and they fear physical harm.

£l

.In my view -- and this is why I think you
might want a court of appeals to reconcile my view with

what might be Judge Frankel's, because district judges

‘are disparate -- in some cases 40 percent might not be

enough of a reducﬁion. Indeed, you can't tell at the
beginning what will be appropriate. What prosecutors,
good prosecutors, now do is tell somebody, "You
cooperate, you have to be truthful,'we will bring it to

the Judge's attention, and we will see what happens."

That gives defendants some hope. While it doesn't give

them any assurances, I would also say with regard to

cooperation it is important to emphasize truthfulness.

It is a little dangerous to emphasize significance.
Significance may be hard to measure quickly. If two
people tell you they paid a public official, you have a
case. When one tells you, while it is important to get
the first one, one on one is not enough. Also, it may
encodrage some people to fabricate testimony to'try to
get a bigger reduction, Iﬁ certainly is what they are

always accused of when they are cross-exa@ined. 1f

- somebody can hold up a statute and say, "See, you get

six years less because you implicated my client," you
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~ have actually diminished the significance even of

»

truthful testimony.

-

%
The last point I would make -- and I will

leave you with Judge Wyzanski's rather brilliant
decision in Worcester -- is that when we reguire the
U.S. Attorney to certify with regard to cooperation,
you have again created, I think, a litigable issue that
characterizes the difficulties with-requirements as
opposed to presumptive guidelines, because I think a
defendant could quite reasonably come in to me and say,
"1 truthfully and significantly cooperated, but the
U.S. Attorney hasn't certified it or hasn't certified
it at the right level." As in the Worcester case, that
could lead to a proceeding where the defendant will
describe all the public officials that he has given
information on, and they in effect.are on triel,
although they are not parties to the'procgeding.
Indeed, an unscrupulous prosecutor wishing to advance
his career when he can't get an indictment and a
conviction for some reason, publicizes all of thesé
things. | |

To me it illustrates -- and, as I say, I

will leave a copy of the decision -- some of the

- enormous but also collateral effects on the
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administration of justice that can arise if these

.

become litigable requirements as opposed to guidelines,
‘ 3

"Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Judge
wolf,

Our time is short, but I just want to say a
couple of things. One, I know we share much of your.
concern. We have been through this time and time again,
as we have labored under the statute that the Congress
has given us. And it is not a presumptive sentencing
statute. Consequently, we have no option but to go a
different route than that. But on a couple of things I
wish you wduld review your comments if you get time ané

send me a letter --

JUDGE WOLF: 1 will do that, Mr. Chairman (Your

comments)

THB CHAIRMAN: Particularly let's talk about
the 25 percent variance between the minimum and maximum.
Up to 20 percent for acceptance of responsibility. Up
to 40 percent for cooperation. Those things should not
be viewed as independent of the other, for it may be
that the total of those combined may be sufficient to
take care of the types of cases that you have suggested.
It may not be. But I wish you would give some thought
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to that and let us know, because again this is very
tentative; we are searching for the right gnswet. Also,
the faétors that you pointed out on publicgcozruption
and any othérs that you can think.of. We are drafting
public corruption right now. It is a very important
area, not only as to, from what you said, pre;ty tough
sentences in this area, but we are also concerned with
what are the important factors that a judge considers
in a public corruption case. You are right, it is not
just the amount of the bribe that is important, there
are many other factors, but we have to capture those
factors somehow and Qrite them down.

JUDGE WOLF: It goes, I think, in part to
somethihg that was implicit in Judge MacKinnon’s 
question, in my mind, and I will write this, but
corruption is a particularly calculating crime.

General deterrence is very important. I happen to
value general deterrence highly in tax cases. If Judge
Weinstein and I were sharing a wall and had a different
view, I would think that if Judge Breyer énd Judge
Bownes could in one of their opinions teli us which was
right and which was wrona, we would come into greater
harmony and that that would be a very desirable system.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Judge.
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Any other guestions or comments? Paul?

=

COMMISSIONER ROBINSON: I guess you struck
5
several themes that the other witnesses have, and 1
guess the current theme is concern about not enough

discretion, concern about increased fact-finding

burdens and litigation, but I think, as Judge Breyer

~and Judge Wilkins have pointed out, we are, I édmit,

stuck with the statute we have. There is a range the
statute permits. Any guideline system that is an

explicit system requires fact-finding. Some guidelines
may require more fact-finding than others. But once

you get into that business, you have hearings you

"didn't have before.

There are a series of other issues. 1 know
Judge Weinstein mentiongd-about split sentences, and of
course we have lost the ability to have this big
sentence hanging over someone's head. Judge Weinstein
was also concerned about more discretion on concurrent
consecutive.

But the legislation tells us that we must
proviée guidelines on this. 1 guess the general point
is, which yoﬁ made and others have made,. that we ought
not be satisfied with the statute as it éxists; we
ought to recognize the flaws in the legislation, and
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rather than simply carrying it out, if we are pointed

to, we ought to get up our nerve and go back to

-

% .
Congress and say it is not workable, we are in the best

position to know that it is not workable, change it.

Of course, that is hard. That is hard to do
when you have been hired to de a job and you took oh
the job. It is herd to furn around and say,_well, 1
have changed my mind. It is a problem, aside from the
psychological difficulties of actually thinking that
seven Commissione;s are all going to agree to not do_
the job but are going to go back to Congress and, in a
sense, opening the same can of worms that this
legislation embodied when it was debated. There are a-
lot of different points of view and a lot of people
said the same sorts of things you are saying now.
Certainly one outcome of our going back would be for

Congress, in a sense, to throw up their hands and say,

-let's forget the whole thing.

I guess my question to you is: In your
judgment would we be better off having nothing, that is,
back where we were before the Comprehensive Crime
Control Act of 1984, or having guidelines implemented
under the existing statute as best as we can do under

the existing statute to account for many of the
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legitimate problems you have mentioned? Would that

flawed system be better perhaps? Five or Sen years
v H :

from'now might it be even better? Or, on balance,

should we take the risk of dumping the whole thing?

JUDGE WOLF: Based on my time in Washington,
I think Cdngress had goals and they thought that this
would be a means to achieve those goals. But if the
intense scrutiny, and really in many reséects, 1 think,
brilliﬁnt analysis, indicates that in effect mandatory
séntencing is not the right way, the best way, to
approach those goals, but an effective presumptive
sentencing would be, I myself would think that the
sponsors of the original legislation would be quite
responsive to you and that their colleagues, too, would
be responsive. 1Is the old system better than this
system? IAthink so.

COMMISSIONER ROBINSON: You think so?

JUDGE WOLF: I think so. Although I think a
presumptive sentencing system would be far superior to
both. But we have a government generally that deals
Qith processes in checks and balances. We divide power .
We have a legal system that is always a bit based on
the statutes, but thén ﬁhe law evolves from particular
cases. This statute in its mandatory respecté, if 1
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read it right -- and perhaps I misread it, but if 1

read it right -- is quite foreign to the emphasis on

%
process and the recognition that.the law ought to

evolve.
I will tell you what brought this home to me
quite graphically. When we were at the Judicial

Conference, we had an afternoon that we spent

discussing these guidelines. We met the next afternoon

with some college professors, with some group therapy

for judges by reading Billy Budd. Billy Budd is the

story of a sailor unjustly accused of discussing mutiny,
who stutters, he can't speak, and he answers by hitting
the fellow who has accused him. The fellow has an .
eggshell skull and dies. The captain thinks that the
law requires that he be put to death immediately on the
high seas. The story is written in a way that makes it
clear that this is the law but it is not just.

I can think of circumstances under these
guidelines that'wouid prompt a comparable result
conceivably. If ;here is such a resqlt or something
thét is perceived to be that sort of result, it is very
injurious to the public's confidence in the
administration of justice. If you sfart bending the

words to avoid the result, I think that is injurious to -
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the candor that ought to be expected from judges.

-

Judges are not to be even implicitly encouraged to try
. H

to evéde these things. Buat in some respects, in my

view, it is unfortunate if we mistake

oversimplification for clarity.

It is very hard to prescribe for the vasf
universe of things that can come up. As a district
judge, it has been one of the most revealing things to
me hog various the people and the circumstances can be
in cases that on paper look comparable. I don't think
we should have unlimited discretion by any means to do
what we think feels good. And I have a tremendous
aﬁount of sympathy with what I think motivated this
legislation. But it seems to me that the legitimate
goals of the authors are not going to be'achieQed, and
what might ﬁappen if there is too rigid a system put‘
into effect is if there is sufficient number of
horrible cases early on, somebody might just wipe the
whole thing off the board.

1 think relatively easily you can find
plaqes where one says "must"™ and change them in ‘
legislation to "may,"” and give us these sa&e
considezation#,_give us your best judgment as to what
appropriate sentences are. 1, like Judge Weinstein,
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would like to see what the current sentences, time

served, are, and then if these are diffeteﬁt, much more

-

¥
or much less, understand why they are different. But

give us thaf, and allow appellate review so we can't
évade it, and so, particularly within our own court
houses, justice or sentences will be substantially
harmonized. I think the really debilitating thing is
when sﬁmebody draws Judge Wolf or Judge X and feels
that they are going to get treated dramatically
differently by the luck of that draw because our
sentencing philosophies are different. I think you
could get to that if you can somehow get this
legislation to "may."

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Since I was at the
same meeting, I think the answer to Commissioner
Robinson, only my §ersonal judgment, is that if the
guideiine would be very rigid and not to allow
discretion and not to allow departures, my belief in my
personal opinion is that the judges in the First
Circuit would prefer no guidelines. That.is whét 1
think. If the guidelines are adeguately fiexible_so
yéu_cah take all cifcumstances into account and depart,
then I think the answer is that they probably might

feel they are OK. That is our basic problem. Can we

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK.'N.Y. — 791-1020




10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25

we : | 66
get adequately flexible guidelines that don't depart

®

from the basic purpose?

N

QUDGE WOLF: Thank you. That is certainly a
féir summary of what I heard from fhe dozens of
district and appellate_ judges last week.

THE CHAIRMAN: Judge_MacKinnon?

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: What you want is a
presumptive sentence. As you stated early on, that

would put the actual writing of the law into the hands

of the courts of appeals. That's right, isn't it?

JUDGE WOLF: I think it would put the
interpretation of the law in the Court of Appeals. It
would be a standard for appellate reQiew, and the
standard would be the same among the Circuits, I doﬁ't
know that they would apply it the same way in every
case.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: You would have-

twelve Circuits writing the law with the same variation

that you get at the present time; 0f course, that is
what happened in Minnesota. And they had; within about
four years, 350 cases. Minnesota is 2 percent of the
population. On the basis of that, you woﬁld have in
the Pederal Circuits about 8,750 cases within the next

four years on this particular subject.
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JUDGE WOLF: I don't deny that is a
significant issue. Two things. First of ell, some
regional disparities might be appropriate,gand that
kind of regionalized-review by the Court of Appeals
would be used for a very big_cogntry. That would be
one way of putting some flexibility in. To the extent
there are going to be appeals anyway, I don't know if
there are going to be many appeals from me, as I read
the statute, because I don't know that I can go out of
it, but that is a place where my colleagues may differ.
Second, I would tend to think thgt there

might be a lot of appeals initially, but éventually,
once the attitudes of the circuit courts were known,
there would be fewer issues and fewer éuestions for
district judges. They would be answered. We do, as we
do with other appellate.decisions. try to be faithful
to the guidance of the Court of Appeals. So éventuélly
that would diminish. But I.do think that in a |
prgsumptive sentencing system there iS some added
litigation and there is an added burden on fhe Court of
Appeals. That, I think, is worth the coSéL

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: My final question

is this, and this seems to be permeating a lot of

discussion: Have you ever found an unscrupulous
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federal prosecutor prosecuting cases for hiS»an

®

personal advancement?

Ay

JUDGE WOLF: 1 was regularly acéused of that
myself while I was the Deputy United States Attorney.
We got'é conviction in every public corruption case,
although one was ultimately -- all but one. But have 1
ever? I happen £o think that that is a greatly
exaggerated concern, and one fhat can be addressed ﬁot

through the guidelines but through going to superiors

" in Washington. You can always think of the most

extreme case. If you try to create a system that is
going to automatically take care of the most extrems
case, 1 think it will create other problems. In my
view, there is the possibility of having an
Qnsérupulous prosecutor. - But to do something that is
going to rigidify the sentencing system and generéte
litigation across the country, to try to protect

against that is really the wrong_rémedy for that

potential problem.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Actually, it's an
extreme rarity if it exists at all, isn't it?

JUDGE WOLF: In my experience, it is
extremely rare.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: But it is raised by -
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defendants in a great many cases. |

JUDGE WOLF: 1In a‘prominent case, it is
inherent. In évery administration any proéecutor's
office has ﬁo be vigilant to make sure it is not well
founded. 1t could occur, bui you cannot judge'the
frequency of the occurrence by the frequency of the
complaint. |

COMMISSIONER MacklﬁnoN: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Judge
Wolf. |

JUDGE WOLF: Thank you.

(The witness was excused.)

THE CHAIRMAN: Our next witness is Owen
Walker, the Federal Public Defender for the District of
Massachusetts, as well as Phyllis S. Baﬁberget, who 1is
the attorney in charge for the Federal Defender
Services Appeal Unit in the Southern District of New
York. Both of these individuals have been w§rking with
the Commission from time to time on vatious issues and
have testified in Washington. We are delighted to see
you here for this hearing.

MR. OWEN WALKER: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Walker, wili you iead off

the testimony?
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MR. OWEN WALKER: Yes, thank you, Judge

£y

wilkins.

I am Qoing to do three things, Sctuéily:
talk about éomplexity, just like fhe other witnesses
have; illustrate my remarks with the role in the
offense section; and finally -- and this wasn't in my
script -- 1 am going to suggest a solution to the
problem that every witness has raised this morning,
namely, how do you»get'the necessary discretion to
handle cases compatible with thé statute?

THE CHAIRMAN: Hurry thrqugﬁ the first two;
1 want to get to that.

MR. OWEN WALKER: All right. The first
problem is fhe problém of complexity. When you take
something like this and throw this many words at a
problem.in the.court system, you are bound to get chaos,
confusion, misunderstanding, and turmoil. Take the
bail statute, fér example, which is quite a clear
statute, the new statute, Section 3142. There are, I
think, close to 200, if not more, reported cases on
that one #ection of the law. 1If the Comm;;sioners
think people care about bail, they certainly care abéut
sentencing and a great deal more. Every word, every
phrase; every comma, in this thing is going to be the
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‘subject of endless litigation. That is somewhat of an

exaggeration but not too much of an exaggeration. That

an

has certain;y been true of the bail law.

fhis effort rai#es every fundamental,
theqretical, philosophical question about the criminal
justice system that has been debated for years and
years in courses on criminal justicé; fifst year of
criminal law, It reéuires answers, and it requires
numerical answers. This isn't some obscure provision
of a long new_acf of Congress. But when you get that
close to the fundamental questions of criminal law and
try to.solve them with‘words, you are goiné to get
endless litigation that is going to go on for years and
years.

Think of the effect on criminal lawyers. .As
it is, many fine criminal lawyers don't want to come
near the federal courts. Cases are too complicated.
They will come in reluctantly, they will handle cases.
Now when they know that to come in and handle an
average sentencing in a fedefal criminal case they will
be':esponsible'fOt knowing a 50-page stafu;e, or a
large part of it, and 170-page book, they are not going
to do it.

ohe reason they are not going to do is, if
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they miss something -- and it is very easy to miss
things -- or haven't thought of an idea, tﬁey are going
to get sued afterwards by their clients. 5hat does
that mean?  That meéns the criminai'sentencing is going
to become a specialéy. it is going to becoﬁe’like tax
law, and there will be much more work.for our offices,
federal Defender offices, because ordinary lawyers
won't touch the stuff. It will be too expensive.
Sentencing will become a legalistic phenomenon. People
will write memos of law, they will nitpick over phrases.
"What did the Commission mean?" Tﬁe whole point of
sentencing is going to be forgotten in this endless
stream of litigation. The point of the process will be
lost.

It is ironic that nowadays when éeople are
recognizing that government regdlation is too
compliéated and should be simplified, a préblem which -
is a real problem, namely, sentencing disparity, is
solved'by throwing 250 pages together of words on the
thing. It is inevitable, members of the Commission,
that in a few years‘the pehdulum is goihg‘io swing. As
it swung befbre, from fixed sentences to flexible
sentences, now it is going back again, it will swing

back, and we will have a sentence simplification act,

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791.1020




.

4

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

we | 73
just as we have a tax simplification act, which will
enable people to get on with the business ;f sentencing
in a properhmanner. =

| This Commission,‘l think, is in a position
where it can monopolize the time of federal judges with
sentencing in federal criminal cases. I think that is
a very dangerous thing. Federal judges, as I don't
need to remind the Commissioners, do a lot of other
things besides criminal law, and in fact more important
things. It used to be until about ten years ago that
federal criminal cases were a mihor part of the fedefal
courts’' business, and what ghe federal courts did was
important things, the constitutional guestions. The

federal courts are the final arbiter of our system of

government. They~deél now with environmental cases,
consumer protection, the great legal economic questions
of this country, control of administrative agencies,
labor questions, reapportionment. The Commission has
the power of putting all those important things in’
second place to a matter which is importaqt but is not
so important that we should forget the other primary
business of the fedefal courts. |

To say that thoughtfpl people who are
concerned about the federal courts and who care about
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the federal courts despite their mahy faults are

worried about what is going to happen is an

H

~understatement. The previous remarks of the previous

witnesses make that clear. There is a serious
possibility‘that these guidelines are going to do much
mcre harm than good. A Pandora‘s bo# i§ gging to oéeh,
and, to be blunt ﬁbout it, on November 1, 1987, all
hell is going to break loose in the court system.

Secondly,.the sentences are far too great,
and theAexampleé;of the so-called "mules"_from.Africa
is an excellent one,' We deal with a greét many at
Logan Airport ourselves. But there are hundréds and
hundreds of cases where people who are now getting
prébation or low sentences, in cases in which all
judges would give prdbatiqn or low sentences -- and 1
want to get into this -- would be aoing substantial
amounts of time. If there is anything you don't wént
to alter, you don't want to interfere with the way
federal judges are now behaving in the same way. And
what we do is change the behavior that is good behavior
of federalljudges, namely,.where they do t;eat the same
cases in the same way.

Lét me go briefly into the tble in the
of fense section. It is Part A of Chapter 3. It is
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very confusing. The concépt of role'in the offense --
in other words, the part you took in a multidefendant
case -- is confusea with the manner in whiéh the
offense occﬁrred. One section says you don't make any
adjustment if the person was the sole offender, and
then another section, the section right before it, says
if the person was the sole offender and he did it with
a certain amount of skill, you up the adjustment. The
two concepts of role and purpose are confused, and on
the fole guestion, the reduction is .5 to .8.

This reflects a very narrow view of cases
that ac;ually occur in the courts. Take the average

multidefendant fraud case that now occurs, commonly in

the federal courts five, ten, fifteen defendants. 1In a
ten-defendant case you will get levels of involvement
in the case that range from the very minimal to the

very great. And when I say very minimal, I mean very

~minimal.

1 just handled a case where it was a
multidefendant fraud; it occurred over a sevezal-mbnth
period. My client was involved, assuming.éuilt, for a
week. He delivered a couple of securities, say S$6
million; he was an errand boy. 'No judge in our

district, I submit, would have given the defendant more
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than probation. The prosecutor recommended probation,

Indeed, it is possible that the prosecutorvonly

an

indicted the person because he was hoping io get him to

testify against the other defendants. But the

guidelines -- and I calculated them on the plane this

morning -- would have required at least five or six

“years for that defendant. 1f the guidelines are taking

situations where no judge would give a defendant more
than six months and are reéuiring all judges to givé
the person five or six years, they are creating serious
injustice and not correcting the problem that they were
set up to correct. |
Boilerroom opetafions. You have the same
thing. Some defendants are invoived for months and

months; some defendants are involved for a week. But

the defendants who are involved for a week are going to

get five or six years also when no judge would think of

giving them more than probation in situations like that.
Indeed, 1 have forgotten my statistics, but

the fact is that just as with any human phenomenon,

such as role in the offense, the results are going to

rangs over a range from very minimal to very great.

And whatever it is, two- or one-third of the beﬁavior

is going to be outside the standard deviation from the
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norm. The guidelines don't reflect the fact that this

%

is the real situation.

amd

This even occurs in heroin cases, heroin

distribution. 1 represented wives of heroin dealers

 who on one occasion have handed, against their will

perhaps, or reluctantly, Sags of heroin to a customer
who came in. They want to get divorced, they told
their husband, to get out of the situation. Yet, they
are as guilty of heroin distribution as their husbané.
No judge would give an offender like that anywhere ﬁeéi
the sentence the guidelines would call for. 1In the
role in the offenﬁe situation, the Commissibn
recognizes by the fact that there is a range from .5
to .8 that ode number can't capture human behavior of
this sort. And I would suggest that no number can.
The range should go from 0 up to 1.0.

The Commission has done an excellent job on
aggravating characteristics, but not any job at all, I
would submit, on the mitigating characteristics, the
manner and the purpose. The kid that saws off a
shotgun on a dare from another kid, he kno;s it is
illegal to do so, puts the gun up in the attic and
forgets about it. I have had cases like that. Every

prosécutor. every judge, every defense lawyer, every
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probation officer, knows that crimes that sound very

serious can often be very minimal. The guidelines do

Ell

not reéognize that fact.

There are other problems. For example, old
cases. There are many cases that.sit in the federal
agencies and on prosecutor's desks until close to the
statutory limitations period. Then an indictment comes
out. Five years after the conduct has occurred, the
defendant has‘either.cleaned up his act completely has
a job and is married, or else he has béen in jail for
six other things. The Commission is assiéning full
weight to offenses like that, which no judge would.

My final point, and here is a possible
solution to the problem -- and please don't hold this
against any of my colleagues, because I have just
really thought of this idea as 1 have listened to some
of the other speakers. By thé way, I certainly agree,

and I think every practitioner would agree, with what

~Judge Weinstein and Judge Wolf have said or the bulk of

wbat they said. There is a way within the statute to
maintain flexibility énd yet comply with‘éhe statute.
Let me suggest this: an actiye role guidelines, hook,
line and sinker, period, and then an ;ct or provision
which says: we recognize that no.system of ngmerical
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guidelines can possibiy do justice and be efficient as
well. Therefore,_the guidelines are the p;:ole
guidelines, but the judges are encpuraged ;o aggravate
and especially to mitigate from the parole guidelines
in appropriate circumstances. And not only are they
encouraged, but they shquld mitigate and aggravate in
appropriate circumstances and leave it at that.

Then you have essentially yardstick
guidelines of the sort that.everyvséeaker up till now
ha§ proposed, and you haQe a flexible system. If there
are abuses, the Court of Appeals can come along and
resolve most of the'problems. The fact is that
dispaiity, because of the public concern about the
matter, is being reduced, as Judge Weinstein just said.
It is being reduced in our district as well. There is
concern‘ébout this,

One reason there is concern is that a lot of
judges pay attention to the parole guidelines. Believe
me, 1 don't think the parole guidelines are‘perfect or
even thaf good, but tﬁey'are a yatdstick,.gnd that is
their function. The Commission could enact essentially
yardStick guidelines and présétve the cﬁurt system. As
I say, don't hold that idea against anybody else, I

would ask the Commission,
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I would also say that I have submitted a

memo with twelve hypothetical examples, and almost all
of them are based on actual cases that our office has
handled, showing that tﬁe role in the offense sections
are inadeguate, I believe, or I would contend they sﬁow
that, and I would ask the Commission to have a look at
that. Thank you Qery much.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr, Valker, I appreciate that
very much. I wish you would also send a list of those
elements that you think would be appropriate for
mitigation. What are the circumsténces? Don't just
tell us you need to build in-mitigation; Tell us what
are the words to build it in, vhat are the"
circumstances to build it in. The same with
aggravation as well. I agree with you that we need to
address that. This is preliminary, we are still in
this process, but we would be most interested in seecing
how you would put the mitigating cixcumstanceé that
would cover all of the circumstances in your experience
that might occur. That is what we are trying to do.

THE CHAIRMAMN: Ms, Bambérger, we will hear
from you.

MS. PHYLIS S. BAMBERGER: My concern is with
both the detaii and certain aspects of the basic
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structure. I wil! ‘irst focus on some of the details
which came up; then I would like to discusé the
modified real time sentencing; and then thé’imbact on
iﬁe Piobation Department and defenﬁe counsel as 1
perceive it from my experience.

Some of the éetails which I think that need
to be considered are things like unconstitutional
presumptions which are built into the guideline range.
For instance, a nonpayment of taxes raises the
presumption that the income on which the taxes have not
been paid is illegal. This-presumptioﬁ would not meet
the Supréme Court's test of rationality under a whole
long series of cases, and since the guideline also
shifts the burden to the defendant to prove that his
income was legally obtained, it is probably a violation
of the Fifth Amendment. That is just one example of
what 1 perceive to be an unconstitutionalraspect'of the
ruies.

Secondly, the relationship between various
offense characteristics and cross-references between
the different type seem to be irrational ;hd arbitrary.
For instance, a sale of drués to a person under 18,
even if the defendant does not know that the person is

under 18, adds 18 points to the sentence, but

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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distribution of drugs while in possession of a weapon --

and presumably that is knowing possession because you

£

really know what you bossess - adds only 6 points.
Interfefence_by two people with the civil rights of
another by going in disguiée on a highway or into the
home adds only 12 points. I suggest to you, what has
happened to our 1960s civil rights movement? Is the Ku
Klux Klan less serious than a defendant who sells oné
grain of a mixture of drugs to a person under 18 who
knows exactly what he is doing?

Another aspect or detail which I am terribly
concernad with is the provision on adding 3 points for
being a drug abuser. First of all, what is a drug
abuser? Is it an addict? 1Is it a person who has an
occasional use? The period of time for this ébuse is
ten years. Well, what about hundreds of odr college
students who at the age of 17, 18 and iQ-occésionaliy
use drugs, and ten years later somehow are involved in
the law? Are we to punish them more severely because
ten years ago they ﬁade a mistake or had an
indiscretion or followed the pack? It is also in

violation, I believe, of this mandatory addition of

section 994 (d) of the statute, which says that drug

“addiction or drug -- it says drug addiction so we are
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all talking about abuse, I assume there is a difference --

shall not be used if it is unrelated or ireelevant to
the sentencing. The :equited use of it isfin violation
of the statﬁte.

Finally, in its commentary, the Commission
cites to us data in support of the connection between
crime and narcotics use. Data is not dated, we do not
know where it came from, we do not know the base for
that data. The research is unknown to us. 1 suggest
to you that adding 3 points based on an announcement of
data of that type is>rea11y very unsatisfactory.

In certain aspects of the guidelines they

-are terribly vindictive, and I can only mention to you

the computation of sentence points for Section B48.
848 points are doubled no fewer than four times. A

persoh who is convicted of a violation of 848, for

. which Congress has prescribed a minimum sentence of ten

years, can serve life imprisonment for no additional
aggravating factors becausé it is constantly doubled.
It is éoubled automaticaily. It is doubled because the
substantial income comes from the 848 counfs, although
that is an element of the crime.

I have that all outlined in a written paper

which I will submit. I just think that‘if demonstrates
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very crucial vindictiveness along the lines that Judge

Weinstein mentioned before.

Finally, I think that there are presumptions,

- not evidentiary presumptions but presumptions of social

 engineering, which this Commission has incorporated

into'the>guidelines which are policy decisions which
should not be made by avsentencing guideline commission:
that probation is unwarranted, that courts of appeals
are inadequate to handle conflicts among district

judges in following the law; that civil rights'
violations are less bad than drug violations. It seems .
that the Commission has adopted 100.per¢ent the false
and overly exaggerated and hot political issue witn
respect to drugs while fozgetting'abbut the very

seziou$ other problems that our society faces in the
criminal law area.

I would like to focus for a minute on the

modified real offense sentencing, which seems to be the

crux of the way the points are added under the draft.
First I would like to say that I do believé
that it is correct to use the roadmap concept of
cross-reference. It provides some limitation on what
can be used to enhance sentences. Modified real
offense sentencing is overinclusive. The defjnitions

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. uU.s. COURTHOUSE
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provided by the draft include five. They appear in
some varying form on pages 5, 10, 15, 16:3;6 17 of the
draft. No gwo.definitions are the-same. ;;ey include
things like necessary éonduct, related conduct, cbnduct'
in furiherance, and -- an extraordinary leap for the
criminal law -- any harm; actual or threatened and, 1
assume from the way it is_written, intended or
anintended, anticipated or unanticipated, recklessly .
engaged in or not. 1 think that this last problem
presents a very substantial constitutional question.

It adopts étrict liability for sentencing in the
crimin;i law. Strict liaSility, except for certain
vety linmited regulatory crimes, is a standard foreign
to criminal cases and, I think, raises very substantial
questions of substantive due process.

Let me give you some of your examples or
pull out some of the examples thch appear in the
discussion of modified real offense sentencing. An
18-year-o0ld person is given drugs to distribute by a
defendant. That is one of the_exampies.' But whét if
the defendant did not know that the person was 18 years
0l1d? What if the defendant was told by the other

person that he or she was more than 18 yéars 0l1d? Then

you impose an additional penalty, quite substantial,
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because the person who was given the drugs was under 18 -

yearé old.

4wt

AThe other exahple, which we have gbtten
unSolicited comments on from defendants all over the
country, is the defendant who sells drugs to another
perSon, who dies as a result of taking the dr;gs. You
are including a murder conviction or points for a
murder in a charge of perhaps seliing one grain or one
gram or two grams,

I had a case this year involving a defendant
who sold one grain of a mixed substance. The amount of
actual narcotic drug in that package was so small that
the government chemist testified it was not measurable.
What happens if an individual dies as a result of that
package? The individual may have been very ill,
knowiné he was very ill, taking the drugs purposefully.
The defendant may have said to his purchaser,»"This is.
high quality stuff; be sure you dilute it." And the
victim or the person who purchased drugs deiiberately
does not do so. It is not fair, it is not
substantively in accord with due process, ko punish a
person in those circumstances as if that person
committed a murder. But under your example there is no
option but to impose that kind of punishment.

‘SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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Another. one of the examples given in the

list is a defendant convicted for conspiracy to forge

and cash one check. Tﬁe judge then makes ; finding'
that this defendant forged and cashed twenty other
checks. In that example there 'is no finding by the
judge that those twenty other checks were part of the
conspiracy. So thaf the defendant may have actually
forged and cashed those checks quite apart from the
éonspiracy,-having nothing fo do with it, not in
furtherance of it, but the sentencing judge is required
to consider thosg twenty other checks in imposing the
sentence based on the conspiracy.

The one that offends me the most -- and 1
admit that there is a difference of opinion on this --
is the bank robber who drives away at 120 miles an hour
and hits a child who is then paralyzed for life, or
whatever that example is. There are variations in that’
hypothetical which make the imposition of the sentence
based on the paralyzed child to be totally unfair.

What if the defendants decided to rob the bank in the

middle of the night when they knew that nobody would be

around, and there is a young child who is out against
the wishes of the family? What if the defendants

decide they will drive only 10 miles an hour away from.
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the crime so as to minimize the possibility of a chase,

*

and the child playing ball runs out between two cars

A

and is hit? Will we punish for all of those things?

Once again, thebéxamples that require the
kind of harm, the "in furtherance," the "“necessarily
related,” of the modified réal offense sentencing
provisions are ovériy broad and overly inclusive.

1 suggest an altefnative using modified real
offense sentencing, which is that you limit your
definition to include only acts in furtherance of the

crime and that are intended or recklessly provided as a

“result of the crime, and require that the judge make a

finding of the two things before the cross-references
apply. So that you use the cross-references that are

already built in, but in between it and its automatic

application the judge is required to make those two

findings based on that very strict standatd;

While the draft does not deal with it, I am
very concerned about the abiiity of the defendant to
present defenses to the cross-references. . If seems to
me that that leads to the whole gquestion of the
accuracy of the fact-finding necessary to impose
sentences ander this draft and what we are doing to
accomplish reliability. And that is the key:
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reliability. If the reliability is askew,lfhis system

is not only no better than the last system‘ﬁas, but it
is worse, because it is a mandatory systemf Under the
old system,:if a judge did noﬁ want to hear evidence,
thought a factual issue was too complex or would take "
too much time to introduce evidence, he could disrégatd
it, and in fact had to so indicate in an attachment to
the presentence report so that the Pérole Commission
and the Bureau of Prisons would understand it. But in
this context the judge is required to consider‘any
factor which is raised by the facts of the case.

It appears to me that the Commission has not
given adeguate attention to the procedures which must
be followed to assure accuracy in fact finding.

Let me first start from the beginning. The
judge is not éoing to do all these computations all by
himself. He or she doesn't have time. In fact, I
tried to‘compute a burglary sentence, and it took two
pages in the out)ine, moving back and forth between the
charts. So, according to the statute, the initial
information must come from the presentenc{ﬁg
investigation and report. But the Probation Department
is not presently equipped to handle the kinds of

investigations that are required on a factual basis to
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satiSfy the requirements of tﬁis dfaft. Factual data
in_presenténce reports presently come latgély from
government agency reports like the FBI,_thé DEA, and:
the prosecufor. These reports are-filled with hearsay'
and ihnuendo and comments and unreliable information
and sources undisclosed or unknown. When the defense
gets to see them,1they always have little holes cut in
them so that you never know where the material came
from. You can't do that in this system. You have to
have the Probation Department have available reliable

information from known sources who then become

‘available to the defense for challenge. You can't rely

on NYSIS reports from the “ew York State Department of’
Correction as to prior criminal history. 1In a recent
study just done, there was shown in the NYSIS reports
that inaccuracy or incompleteness was at a very high
level. I haven't got the statistic but I will get it
for you. It is virtually certain that few other states
have reliability in their criminal hisgory reports ﬁhat
is any higher than New York has. The Probation
Department cannot rely on those reports 369 more.

There must be an authoritative, up-to-date, current

accurate system for determining criminal history.

Then the other problem that comes up is:

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE -
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Will the probation officers have access to experts that

they will need to make approximations ofvpgint scores

for physical harm, severe physical hatm,-aﬁlittle bit

- of physical harm? Will they have access to experts to

examine victims for psychological harm or damage to
property, or will they just go'out willy-nilly and
decide after talking to a victim for fifteen minutes
vthat this victim is suffering severe psychological harm?

In addition to that, the probation officer
is now required, if he has to 2dd up all the points
which the Judge will consider, to make judicial
decisions. Under the modified real offense sentencing
scheme, will the probation officer decide what‘conduct
was in furthetancé of the crime or how much harm was
caused as a result of the crime? Or the defendants
role in.the offense? All of these are judicial
decisions which the probation officer is now being
asked to make in his report to the judge.

And now let's get to the defense counsel.
The defense lawyer has to have access to the
information. He must have discovery in thé same sense
that he does for trial. He must have time.to examine
the report and prepare his alternate information.

He must have additional funding for the
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Cfiminal Justice Act. One of the things.thét this
Commission, 1 believe, is compelled to do in their
report is fo go to Congress and say that Ciiminal
Justice Act.funding must be increésed. Every one of
our cases will now require extensive investigosrion,. wé
have to talk to a victim -- well, that is another
problem, which I will get to in a minute. We have to
talk to a victim. We have to get én expert to examine
that victim and make sure that that victim's

psychological harm does or does not exist or that that

victim's physical injury does or does not exist, or the

harm to property is X amount of dollars or minus X
amount of dollars, or that the defenaant's conduct was
in some respect unknowing. We have to prepare a full
case for our client so that those boint§ do not adé up.
There are additional problems, because the
defense lawyer must be in a position fo controvert
evidence presented at the trial which during the trial
counsel could not controvert because to do so would
interfere or prejudice the defense. Very often if
comes up that the amount of money stolen ;r the amount
of drugs involved or the number of people involved is
totally irrelevant to the defense wﬁich the defendant

is presenting. Therefore, prosecution evidence as to
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that remains in the record on the rebuttal, but each of

those things now becomes terribly relevant for

T

M

sentencing because each one of those items‘adds points
to the score.

On page 5 of the guideline draft it says
thét the trial record shéll be used by the judge, but
we have to have an opportunity to rebut fér septeﬁcing

those portions of the trial record which need not have

been rebutted for the determination of guilt or

innocence. We also, of course, have to be able to
rebut allegations in the presentence report by having
access to victims and experts.

There is another aspect here.r What is the
relationship of defense counsel and the defendant to
the probation officer? You can rest assured that I.am
not going to have my client tell any probation officer
that when he was a freshman in college he smoked pot,
becaﬁse.that is going to add three points to his score.
I don't know what I am going to teli him to do when
that question is asked, but you can be sure I am going
to think 1ong and hard about it when I come up with an
answer.

Now we get to the question: How do we

- resolve all these disputed facts? The trial record
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‘doesn't do it because the jury's verdict only decided

on the elements of the crime. The presenténce report

-4

ES

doesn't do it because it is disputed. We have to have
a hearing. But nqwhere in the dtéft is there a word
about the right to a hearing. I am not talking about
Rule 32's granting diséretionary power to the judge to
qtan; a hearing if he or she wants to. I am talking

about the right to a2 hearing so that any contested

facts can be fully litigated. The Commission was very

skillful in talking about the right to witnesses and
the right to cross-examine, but we don't hear a word
about the right to compulsory process.

Wwhat happens if the judge decidés to base
the decision on hearsay inforﬁation in the presentence
report? We can't do a thing about it, because we dob't
ever get to the question éf cross-examination because
that witness is not even in the courtroom. And we
can't make him appear in the cou:tzoom because we don't
have any right to compulsory process.

It seems to me that if we are gping to dezal
with the issues of accuracy in fact-finding, there has
to be a serious rethinking about Qhat'kind of
procedures we are goiné to use at the hearing, and with
a ful} expectation that these hearings are going to
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‘take a good long time.

I am not disputing, for purposes of this

s

presentation, what other people have done Qith respect
to their views of complexity. I will tell you, make it
as complex as 'you want, éut in everything, leave out
nothing, but if that is the position that the
Commission is going to take, then you have got to give
us in the process, something on the other side, which
is to make sure that all the things that you want in
the sentencing decision process are accurate, cbmplete,
and full, so that my client‘doesn't go to jail for an
extra ten years because somebody made a mistake.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. We
appreciate receiving your comments. You overstate the
comment with respect to selling drugs to the
18-year-olds. The reason tﬁat increases the penalty is
that the law requires ué to do that. The Congress has
spoﬁen. We must obey the Congfessiona} mandate when it
has been directed to us by the Congress. So some of
the things that you talk about are things'that we think
perhaés are right bqt perhaps Congress has already made
that decision for us.

Whether or not the defendant has to_know‘
that the defendan£ is eighteen years old or younger
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when he sells the dope is a legal decision. I would
not be so presumptuous now to answer that, but what we

h

have tried to do in the guidelines is not rewrite the

law, because that would create so many more problems

_for you and your clients, and we have the Commission

trying to say you did know it, knowledge is required,
and the law says knowledge is not a requirement. We
have been very careful to omit any legal requirements.
1f knowledge is a requirement and it is nbt met, of
course you would not be sanctioned for that. But those
are matters that come up.

1 do say, too, that of course you have a
right to a hearing. It is implicit throughout our
guidelines.

MS. BAMBERGER: That is the problem with the
implicit. It is nowhere explicit and it is not in
accord with Rule 32.

THE CHAIRMAN: You are right about that. We
didn't say you had a right to a hearing and
cross-examination and all that. We shoulé have said
you have a right to a hearing. Really it was so
undersﬁood that everyone had a right to a hearing any
time a factual matter is in dispute. We probably
should have used those words; We will correct that so
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.it will be absolutely understood that when there is a

fact in dispute -- and I don't think there%will be as
many circumstances as you might imagine --gand there is
a fact-finding process to be had, of course thereAié a
right to a hearing'and examination,

But you have some good comments. Some of
those the law requires us to do, some of the things we
should reexamine. 1 appreciate very much the fhought

and obvious work that you put into this presentation,

and I would hope that you will send us your comments

and others that you may have as you continue to review

this document.

Any other questions from the Commission?
Commissioner Corrothers.

COMMISSIONER CORROTHERS: Yes, as to the
numbers, I would like to repeat what Judge Breyer said
earlier: Our numbers are not finalized -- and that is
emphatically true, and this is what 1 would like to add:
with relation to the civil rights actions, which you
menﬁioned.

My question is: Do you feel that a death
connected with drugs received-ftom a defendant should
not be considered at all in the sentencing process?

MS. BAMBERGER: It depends. But to make it
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mandatory, I think, is to demonstrate the criticism

that has been uniformly expréssed this morning.

?HE CHAIRMAN: What would it de;end on?
What would you consider?

COMMISSIONER CORROTHERS: Because you
mentioned that the child who was injured or killed, I
guess, by the car-should not be considered, and the
victim whq died of an overdose or died because of
something in telationshipito the drug ingested should:
not.

MS. BAMBERGER: It depends. If a bank
robber is driving away from a bank in a suburban mall
where it is known that there are families and children,
that would seem‘to be a fair consideration. If,
however, the bank robber intentionally droﬁe at 10
miles an hour so as to avoid a problem, or whateve; the
motive was -- maybe he didn't want the police to know

he was driving away from a bank robbery -- and there

are circumstances which result in the injury to a child

through the car, perhaps it should not be_gonsidered.
What I am complaining about is the mandatory nature of
eéch of these factors as pfovided by'yogt examples.

1 am also a little concerned about the very
broad use of what relates to the underlying crime, and
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that is why I propose that it be conduct only in

furtherance, with a limitation on harm to that

B

knowingly inflicted, for instance, a bank fobber who
hits a teller. Obviously it is knowingly done. But --
1 am just trying to think of an unintendéd'harm -- the
unintended harm may in fact be the death due to fhe
drug overdose. It may have simply nothing to do with
ﬁhat defendant, and the defeﬁdant'should not be charged
with it, If there is a sense that there is a homicide
involved, that may be grounds for an ihdependent
proéecution. But on that record it seems to me.to be
unfair and inappropriate to enhance the drug sentence.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other qhestions? Judge
MacKinnon.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: You dealt with the
civil rights, the same as Ms. Corrothers has commented
on. 1 think, however, you dealt only with the original

evaluation of it, the original figure, and failed to

" take into consideration the fact that was to be

augmented by the other offenses that involved it.

MS. BAMBERGER: What 1 was'talk;ng about was
in terms of comparison add-on's,

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: I know it, but

whatever the other offense was, whether it was a voting .
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right violation, an assault, a discharge or something

like that, would add on to the figure that 1 think that

and

you were talking abéut.

MS. BAMBERGER: ‘I am not sure thaf I aﬁ
understénding you.

COMMISSIONER MacKINMON: I think you under--
evaluated what thé guidelines do for civil.rightsv
violations.

MS. BAMBERGER: What I was saying is that if
you have -- let me find that civil rights section.

I don't want to take up the Commission's
time, but what I was talking about is, when an
individual sells a drug --

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: I am talking about
civil rights. |

MS. BAMBFRGER: i am making a comparison,
Well, 1 can't answer the question without looking at it.
1 don't know if the Commission wants to take the time.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: You said they were
less violent than drug offenses. But I say that the

booklet, I think, evaluates a civil rights offense and

then provides for the add-on of the particular crime

out of which it arose, which might get it up to what

you are driving at.
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MS. BAMBERGER: Here it is. H21l1 has

"interfering with civil rights. The base offense value

FIT

is 6." Then ”Spgcific Offense Characteristics. I1f the
of fender consbired to injure, oppress, fhreaten or
intimidate an? citizen in the free exercise or
enjoyment of any civil right, add 12 to the base
offense value." |

COMMISSIONER BﬁEYER: But that is Judger
MacKinnon's point. He says, in addition to that, he
threatens to‘causeAphysical harm or he harms his
property or he causes psychological harm -- in other
words, any oﬁher kind of harm that is caused. And
there is likely to be some. 1In the Ku Klux Klan they
threaten to hurt people; at that pofnt you refer to
Section A and then you add on the physical harm, you
add on the psychological harm, you add on all the
proper harms,

MS. BAMBERGER: You do the same thing with
the drug violation. What 1 am-trying to point out is

that there are inconsistencies in the add-on's. It is

not totally imperfect, it is just partially imperfect.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: The other comment 1
wanted to make was that you complained about the fact
that they were reguired to consider all the facts, and
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harm occurs and imposing it the same in all cases means
that when in fact it is caused intentionalfy, that
person is not getting more punishment than%the person
who does it negligently 6: with more culpability -- in
other words, the idea of taking into account whatever

whatever level the person has in causing the harm. 1I

think you are right. It is appropriate to take into

_ account all the bases.

But the one point I suppose I have trouble
with, and 1 am sure you have an explanation for this,
is that, on the one hand, you seem to be saying we
might be better off without this kind of system, or
what we have now has certain virtues to it; on the
other hand, when it comes to talk about evidentiary

reliability, you are obviously very concerned that you

~have a hearing, you have an opportunity to dispute the

facts, that the guidelines should not be applied using
facts that we are not sure about, and you ought to be
able to litigate all of those. But, of course, my

problem is: you don't have any of that now at all. A

judge has taken into account all the things that you

see in that book right now. You don't have the

opportunity of that process to bring in witnesses, to

debate issues that you want to dispute. You have a

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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éertain ability to be heard on these matters, but the
factors can have just as much an effect on® the sentence.
Your client could well be'getting ten yeari more under
the currentvsystem based on a faéf which might well be
erroneous,

Is it the fact that the system is more
explicit so it is more obvious that we are relying'on
these facts? 1Is that what it is that means that we
have to have all this evidentiary support that we
didn't have before? (a) What is it that creates the
increased burden for having evidentiary reliability,
and (b) how is it that you appear so concerned about
evidentiary reiiability? Why are you so satisfied with
the current system? Why is the current system
attractive to you at all?

MS. BAMBERGER: I would like to answer the
first question'firsf, and that is: Each of these
elements can be considered by the judge in his or her
discretion. First of éll, on the record, on a disputed
fact, the judge will say either "I am not considering
it" or "I will have a2 hearing to resolve the fact and
then decide whether or not 1 will consider it."

It seems to me that if the judge is going to
say on the record, "I have not considered that fact,"
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in many situations we have to take the judge at his or

her word, and we have a fairly good gauge Eor,knowing

-

¥
whether the_judge has done that, because of our

understanding of what we think the sentence could
fairly be or not fairly be under the circumstances.

I1f the judge has been dishonest in saying
that>he is not cohsidering the disputed fact Qhen in
fact he is, it seems to me that there are two legal
remedies that we might have. We might have the righ£
to an appeal. Admittedly that would be a very
difficult appeal to argue. But there would be a theory
to argue, which would be that this sentence is way out
of line unless the judge in fact did consider the
sentence. Secondly, you noQ have available, which we
won't have later, a Rule.35 motion in which we will
attempt to re-present to the judge the argument that he
must have éonsidered thatrfact or that fact might have
been considered because under thercircumstances the
sentence appears to be too high. That‘is alsq
difficult, because it is once again an apgeal tb the
judge's aiscretion; but nevertheless those two avenues
do exist.

The other factor in answer to your question’

is that you make a presumption that the judges will
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consider this when they say they don't, and that is

. something that I don't know. There has been no

research done on whether judges consider facts which
they say they are not considering. It would seem to me
that one of the things the Commission might want to do
is to inquire of judges for anonymods answers as fob
whether or not they really consider facts which they
should not be considering. I don't know what will
happen as a result of that; but it seemé to me that
that is the best answer that I can provide you with.

There is one other answer, and tha; is the
answer which I believe is thé apéropriate alternative
to sentencing guidelines, which is appellate review-of
sentence. The federal courts in this country, for some
reason absolutely unbeknownst to me, many years ago
said thét they had no right to review the length of
sentence and would review a sentence only if it was
illegal or based.on illegal fac@ors. Wh? they did that
I don't understand. If in true common-law tradition
they would review judges discretion as they imbose
sentence and require a statement by sentencing judges
as to why they were imposing a sentence, it would seem
to me that the abuse of di#cretion and disparity which
now everybody is complaining abouf wouldn't have
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existed in the first place and we wouldn't need the

guideline. So the other alternative is to require

L]

judges to make a statement és to what his findings are
and ask the appeals court to review it.

Why am 1 happy about this? I am not happy
about this. But what 1 am saying to you is that
because the draft imposes mandatory factors onleach of
the judges to impose in a particular sentence, due.
process requires that there be accuracy in fact-fiﬁding.
What happened before is irrelevant, because now we know
what is going cn if we didn't know what was going on
before, and because we know what is going on, we have
to have it accurate.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other questions? Thank
you very much. We appreciate both of you appearing today.

(The witnesses were excused.)

THE CHATRMAN: Our next witness is Rhea K.
Brecker. She is Chief of the Harcotics Unit, United
States Attorney's Office for the Southern District of
New York. Ms. Brecker, delighted to have you with us
today.

MS. RHEA K. BRECKER: Thank you, Judge
Wilkins. Let me begin with a brief caveat on why it is

me who is here, You, of course, invited Rudelph
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Giuliani, the U.S. Attorney in this district. He is,

*

however, engaged in trying 2 lengthy and complex case

ki

in New Haven, so he has nof had a ¢hance to read the
guidelines or, indeed, to discuss them with me in
anything but the briefest detailf So my views ére my
own rather than his. Probably‘juSt as importantly, I
haven't had the bénefit of the views of the Department
of Justice. The Department of Justice is still
continuing its review and, as 1 understand it, they
will be submitting a wfitten comment to you in the
future.

As 1 anticipate, our office will prepare a
written comment, Mr. Giuliani will be the person who
decides on its content. It will be sentvto the
Department of Justice and will eventually through that
vehicle be filtered to you.

So, with all of those caveats, I am speakinag

as an individual prosecutor. I do bring to you ten

years of experience as a prosecutor, presently as Chief

of the Narcotics Unit, but before that as a member of

the organized crime, the business frauds unit, and the

general crimes unit of myvoffice. So my perspective is

not limited to narcotics.

I have also condensed my remarks in view of '
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thé time. A

Let me begin by saying my analysis did not
challenge the legislative 5ssumptions. So, unlike
Judge Frankel or Judge Weinstein, I do not suggest to
you a different kind of system which'might evolve.
Rather,ll have tried to look at your document and see
if it is workable. And I may be one of the few people
who you have heard from this morning who thinks that
whether it is the system that you might have chosen or
not or whether Congress set the right parameters, that
we can live, all of us -- defense lawyers, prosecutors,
and judges -- with this system.

1 think that the complaints that Ms.
Bamberger just made about the factual determinations
and Commissioner Robinson's questions were well put.
In the system today, the judge makes a number of
factual determinations. The prosecutor btings facts to

the judge's attention. The defense lawyer does. Only

there is a mystery over what evaluative weight is given

- to the different factors. 1 think, if anything, this

system is harder on the prosecutor than on the defense

" lawyer. The mystery is lifted, the Judge must specify

the particular factors. The government bears the

burden of proving them by a heavy standard,
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preponderance of the evidence, and there is a review if

“the judge has misapplied the guidelines as well as if

and

the judge has gone outside the guidelines.
Like all the speakers, I think that at least

at the beginning it is going to be a difficult and

onerous process. 1 think we would be kidding ourselves

if we thought that during the break—in period of any
significant change like this we would not see changes
in plea negotiations -- they will become more dgfensive;
they will take more defense time and mﬁre prosecutofial
timet-that we will not see changes in the amount of
time it takes to calculate the sentence; that there
will not be more sentencjng hearing# and that there
will not be more appeals from the sentences. 1 don't
know how iong that break-in or shake-down time will be;
but I think it is a finite time and I think thét, as we
511 come to have more experieh;e with the system, the

challenges will be fewer. When you report to Congress,

you might pbint out that there will be a break-in

period. Maybe you can get some help frpm_the bench in
the interim with somé more judicial appoin;ments, some
help for the public defenders and some help for the
prosecﬁtqrs while you are at it, because it is goinq to
be a brave new world.
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The numbers I understand are not final, but

1 am particularly pleased with two differe?t concepts
which I see incorporated in the guidelinesi .On the one
hand, there seem to be for many crimes, for.instance,
most tax crimes, most securities frauds, most white
collar crimes, indeed most small drug sales, the
certainty of some.peziod of imﬁrisonment. Granted it
is generally a small period of imprisonment. 3But I do
believe that the ce;tainty of some period of
imprisonment serves a deterrent function.

We may be wrong, but we have never tried
that standard in the recent past in this country. We
had mandatory minimum sentences in the federal system
until 1972, I guess, under the o0ld drug law. We
haven't had them since. The practice in many districts
is, ét least in drug areszs, to give probation, often;
the same is true in many white collar areas. It is at
léast worth an experiment, 1 submit, and yours is, I
think, a cautious experiment, because at the bottom end

of the scale the period of imprisonment is quite brief.

The burden on the prison resources for that reason

_hopefully will be not extreme but manageable. On the

other end of the scale, obviously are the numbers for

serious drug crimes.
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For serious tacketeeting charges, are very

heavy. I do not know the statistics in this district,

5

but it is my instinct that the numbers are probably
statistically siénificantly heavier than in this
district, the same as Judge Weinstein said for the
Eastéin District. I do not think that is a shame. I
believe that fof serious drug criminals and serious
racketeers, heavy sentences do serve a significant

public purpose. If that means that we will have to

. have some additional prison space, I hope that is cost

which the Congress is willing to bear. Certainly if
the degrec and severity of serious crime has increased,
we cannot live with é orison system structurgd to a
happier period that existed before.

With all of those pluses aside, let me bring
to your attention a few questions or criticisms that I
may ﬁave; One has to do with the level of cooperation,
the credit givenvfor cooperation. I think I side with
Judge Wolf on this one. As 1 read it, there is still

some ambiguity over whether the cooperator who also

accepts responsibility for his crime gets the benefit

of both the 20 percent acceptance of responsibility,
plus the potential for up to 40 percent for cooperation.

1f you mean both, 1 hope you will clarify that.
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Assuming you do mean both, that comes to an

aggregate of 60 percent. I looked at it from the point

-

g
of view of a druag prosecutor. 1 took as an example a

kilogram-level dealer of heroin who decides to
codperate at the first moment of apprehension, wears &
wire, goes undercover with very dangerous people,
cooperates up the scale to his suppliers, cooperates
down the scale, cooperates against the money launderers,
testifies often in court, and_there_is a'determinatioq
that his testimony was truthful each time. That person
who started with 180 offense units, if he pled to one
substantive count of.unspecified amount of narcotics
transactions but with the factual basis being a
kilpgram of heroin or more, would have a 60 perceﬁt
discount, which would bring him down to 70 offense
anits. While I am not sure how that works on the table
1 think that means about a five-year sentence. 1
submit that that may be not enough of a reduction. The-
so-called Rockefeller drug laws in the State of NeQ
York,_which give 15-year mandatory minimums to a heavy
heroin deélet, give the option of litera11§ life parole
for the exceptional cooperator.

You as a public pblicy_mattet may not want

to give the'sentencing judge the option to take away
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‘"imprisonment totally; but I would urge that you provide

a situation where perhaps it would be lower than five

=

years for the person who has the best of afl
opportunitiés. Obviously, the drué dealer who was
previously convicted doesn't even get as low as five
years, because his starting offense units will be
higber than 180 units. I projécted the most favorable.

1 wonder if someone who is endangering their
life and knows to a certainty that they will be serving
five years in prison will opt to cooperate. 1 asked
myself, if 1 were in that position would i, even though
obviously it is a tremendous advantage in terms of the
actual period of imprisonment. 1 am concerned my
answer'would#be no. Certainly it is different thén the
practice in the past, the benefits that at least some
major cooperators have gottén.

Tﬁe second thing that-bothers me about

cooperation is the certification by the U.S. Attorney,

particularly as to the truthfulness of testimony, where

the certification is that the cqoperation.is
excéptional.‘ As-it stands now, the major Aefense.
argument ﬁade in trial testimony by an accbmplice
witness is that the accomplice has an incentive to
fabricate in order to please the prosecutor. The
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prosecutor's best answer is to say that the accomplice
is testifying in front of the judge who wiillsentence
him or her,.and that the accomplice would iot wish to
lie in fron£ of that judge because‘that will only wreak
havoc when it does sentencing. I think not only does
that have rhetorical appeal, and 1 do think it has that;
I believe it's true. 1 should hope that it is an
incentivé to the cooperator that they will have to bear
a responsibility on the sentencing day if they have
testified untruthfully in the face of the very judge
who is imposing sentence. 1 feel more comfortaale
leoving that determination to the judge. If there is a
dispute about truthfulness, the defease lawyei can
argue- his or her version, we can argue our version, and
the jadge can ultimately make fhe decision..

There is another benefit on cooperation of
perhaps lettihg the range be down to a very small
périod of imprisonment. Judge Weinstein made a very
appealing argument about the courier who comes from an
economically disadvantaged country, comes without the
benefit of much education, and is caught-a; Kennedy
Airport. One tespbnse is that if the courier can

provide the name of who it was in that African or South

American country who sent them and who it was they were |
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to call when they got he:e, fhat person.may.bé able,
depending upon the range of credit.you giv% for -
cooperation, to be sentenced preci;ely as ;udge
Weinsteih has asked. 1 would suggest'that providing
cooperation is an appropriate benefit to give to
society in return for the lower period of imprisonment.
So you can serve éome of the humanitarian arguments
made by Judge Weinstein as well.

You have asked for comments regarding the
supervision of pleas. In this district we do not,
guote-unquote, sentence bargain. We do cha;ge_bérqain.
As 1 understand sentence bargaining in other districts,
it is subject to judicial supervision, and obviously 1
hobe under the guidelines it would continue. But 1I
would hope that if the prosecutor and'the defense
lawyer have pegged a number within the guideline ranage,
that that number wduld be entitled to substantial
deference if ﬁot be controelling; on the other band, if
they have pegged‘a number outside of the guideline
range, that the sentencing judge would reg}ew it the
same as if he or she were independently going to
senteﬁce outside the guideline, némely that there would
have to be factors which the Commission had not -
adeqguately takenAintovaccount‘that juStify that

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, US. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791.1020




lo0

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

wC : 117
sentence. 1 think that operates as some control on the

prosecutor but leaves some discretion to the parties

z
5

together.

1 would encourage stipuvlations of facts. I
think one way ultimately to minimize tha number of
appeals and the number of sentencing hearings is if we
can between us fihd é way to resolve our factual
disputes prior to the guilty plea or at the guilty plea.
Certainly, districts that sentence bargain toaay should
be willing to try to get an allocution from the
defendant at the time of the guilty plea which reflects
what are the common areas of factual understanding.

Our district may reach the same conclusion, although we
don't, quote-unguote, sentence bargain., It is too soon
to fell precisely what our position will be abqut
allocution. But I would ask that you encourage
district judgés to allow theré to be a relatively
lengthy allocution if that is what both parties have
requested. In thi§ district some judges do not permit
them. Other judges say to the prosecutor?that the
prosecutor has the opportunity to summarize the facts
that he or she believes he or she could have proven at
trial, and at the conclusion of that summary tufns to

the defendant and says, “"Are those facts true?" 1f the .
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defendant at that point says yes, you've'at least

eliminated a dispute later on, and that misht be a

:
system that we would all want to go to.

But a caveat on stipulated facts is that
your guidelines sﬁduld make clear -- and I hope
prosecutors will follow them -~ that you can't
stipulate to something which is factually untrue. The

hypothetical of the bank robber who in fact robbed the

~bank with the gun. You may take a plea under charge

bargaining to simple bank robbery without the gun, but
you cannot.conceal from the Court the fact of the gun.
So what you do is,.you put a cap on the maximum amounf,
and then yﬁu allow the guideline within that cap

according to the real facts. Your guidelines should

make it clear that the prosecutor can't stipulate away

what really occurred.
Another way of encouraging plea negotiations

is perhaps clarifying some of the modified real offense

‘concepts. They are difficult ones for us. I might

have preferred full real offense if I were starting all

over, but 1 think I could live with modified real

‘offense. But your illustrations are not perhaps

completely clear. You have an illustration of a serial

bank robber. You plead'to one bank robbery, you don't .
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take the 6ther bank robbery into account. Then you
have the illustration that 1 believe Ms. Bambetgef

5

referred to of a conspiracy to distribute, or to forge

" one check, but there are multiple checks, and you take

them into account. I think perhaps you might just
change the language on that_as a qonspiracy to
distribute checks.-- 1 have a little problem with a
conspiracy to distribute one check -- then you take
multiple checks into account, and then you say
explicitly that the other checks were overt acts in
furtherance of that conspiracy. 1 think that is
probably what you mean, and if you make it explicit, it
ié easier for us.

1 have talked to some of the otherrpeople in
my office and they got some bright ideas, and I don't
really know, we couldn't decide where they fit, so I
offer this example to you. If you have someone who has
been negotiating with an undercover officer for a
series of drug purchases, an initial sample ofva few
grams, perhapé a quarter kilogram followed by a
kilogram, with the smaller ones laying the.foundation
of trust for the final, if we.manage to get a plea to
the m#ximum»sale are we allowed to argue the earlier

ones as related to the maximum as laying the factual
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foundation? There was a disagreement among the people

I talked to. It will help in terms of ple;
negotiations if both sides know whét the a;swer to tﬁat
question is. Ve can live with whatever the answer is,
but let us know in advance to the extent possible what
the answer is.

Similarly, for that same situation, if the
person pleads to all three counts, the sample, the
quarter kilogram and the kilogram, is the maximum
offense limit 180 or is the maximum offense level 180
for the kilogram, plus an amount for the quarter
kilogram, an amount for the smaller? The reason 1 ask
is that if the total one and one-quarter kilograms plus
sample had been distribpted at oné time, the max would
have been 180 offense dnits. Should you get more fof
it.happening three times? I.believe the answer is yes.
That is what I would urgé you to find. But I am not
sure it is clear‘fxom the present guide with respeét to
some of the factual problems that will arise ultimately
in the presentence report.

I would suggest that your'direction to the

Congress for either changes in the rules or suggestions

- to the judges of what they might set as the rules in

their own courtrooms is that the presentence report be . .
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available considerably earlier than it presently is.
That may mean a change in the Speedy Trial:hct of the
length of time between the guilty plearor thg
conviction by jury and sentencing, because the
Pr&bation Department is going to have one whopping big
job ahead of it under the guidelines. But if the
presentence repor£ is available earlier, both parties
can read it eariier, and then both parties, if they
object to any facts, should be required to submit
written objecfions and exchange them in advance of the
sentending date so that they can respond in writing to
each other, and that rather than come into court on the
sentencing day with a great deal of oral differences,
there be a precisely drawn basis in advance.

I actually think that if you quantify the
factors, some of what tﬁe government now puts into the
so-called government's version in.the presentence
report, where we may not have a great chance of proving
it by a preponderance of the evidence, will no longer
be in the government's version, and that w;ll eliminate
a lot of the problems. Because 1 hope we are not
foolish enough to urge before the Court somethingAwhich
we cannot factually sustain.

I believe my final comment is that with

SOUTHERN DISTRICT. REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. -~ 791.1020




lo

11

12

14

15

16
17
18
19
20

21

22

23
24

25

we | ' 122
respect to the so-called "other offender
characteristics" that you'enumerate at pagés 136 to 137,
you have a very major choice ahead of you. If you wish
to accord much greater discretion to the sentencing
judges, as many of your speakers this morning saig, you
could ask that those be factors that justify going
outside the guideiines. They are so inclusive that
they would give nearly every séntencing judge in nearly
every case a reason to go outside the guidelines. If,
however, you believe that the Congressional intent was
to keep the sentencing in general within the guidelines,
then I suggest that those would be factors that can be

weighed by the sentencing judge in choosing where

. within that 25 percent variable the sentence should

fall. That is a big policy decision, and how you call
that one may well decide how the guidelines work.
Do you have any questions for me?
fHE'CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. We
appreciate your coming, for the work that you have ddne,
and hope weAwill receiye your comments_and those of
your department, the United States Attordey's Office,
very soon. |
Any comments, questions, to my right? To my

left?
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I appreciate }our testimony today and the
work you have given this Commission in the past. Tﬁénk
you very mqth. We look fétward to wdrkinggwith you in
working on the guidelines.

Our next witness is Mr. Kenneth Feinberg,
attorncy in New York and Washington. He is the
chairman of the New York State Committee on Sentencing
Guidelines. Mr. Feinbetg is also working as a
consultant with the United States Sentencing Commission.'

Mr. Feinberg, we are delighted to see you
here today.

MR. KENNETH FEINBERG: Thank you, Mr.
Chairman, and I am very pleased to be here. 1 éssume
there are some hungry Commissioners, so I will prove
the truth of historian Macauley's definition of a good
lawyer: somebody who in ten minutes can delve info the
very depths of the Superfipial. (Laughter)

Let me commend this Commission for this
product that it has been distributing throughqut the
country. I am not sure that the product as it has been
disgributed will eliminate disparity, but ;t mﬁst
certainly'brings some sunlight and candor to the
sentenciqg process. And insofar as even this dréft

tries to open up the mysteries of the sentencing
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process and'layout and articulate some binding
pPrinciples to govern the imposition of sentence, .I
think it is a major improvement.

At the same time 1 welcome the fact that the
Comm1531on acknowledges on Practically every page that
this is a preliminary draft, educational and
informational in nature, in whichlfou seek desperately
reaching out and seeking assistance from experts and
the public in an effort to finalize a workable product.
And I think that is relevant. |

With those hosannas, let me urge you to
avoid what happened in New Ydrk and avoid developing a
ptoduct which will collect dust on every library
bookshelf in the country. 1 think that you have a
momentous task, but it is one concerning which you
should be aware of the political obstacles as well as
the substantive dilemmas that yéu will confrdnt.

I think that the problems with this draft

are unfortunately problems of overambition. What's

_gone wrong with this draft, I think, the reason that it

needs a working-over and subsequent chaﬁge. is that

this Commission has been too ambitious in trying to

articulate a sentencing guidelines under the law.
As i say, my hats that I wear range from
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‘the guideline deflate the legitimate arguments raised

by Phyllis Bamberger and Judge Weinstein and others
about the‘impact of these guidelines on ou; criminal
justice system.

The second concern 1 have is that I think
that the draft is ambitiously overly detailed. 1 do
not think that the guidelines, as we begin the effort
with the Congress and as we try to implement these
guidelines initialiy, require us to deal with the
disparity to the extent of evaluation of property in
the property offenses with such detail; by talking
about variations in sentencing ggidelines on the basis
of the specific number of aliens smuggled into thne

country; on the basis of guidelines which would with

‘'such refinement talk about the amount of tax evaded. I

do bélieve that all of those are relevant
considerations in those offenses -- amount evaded,
number of aliens smuggled, value of property -- but
such refining discrimination in these guidelines is
unnecessary, at least until you show me s?atistics that
show me it is necessary, and I tend to doubt that those
statistics will demorrFtrate that.

I am in favor of a sliding scale that will
use-judicial discretion in deciding whether or.not the

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE-
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evasion is, say, low pecuniary gain, moderate §ecuniary
gain, highvpecuniary gain, and leéve; at least
initiélly, to the federal judges who sente;ce the

authority to decide where within that slidiné scale an

offender fits.

The third and final area where I think
ambitign has caused problems is in the speed at which
this Commission is working in an effort to get these
guidelines out. 1 understand the schedule. I
understand the Congressional mandate. Nevertheless,
without tﬁe numbers, without a more, I think, careful
review of how much detail Qe want to have in these
guidelines, there is a danger that in an effort to
disseminate to the public and get everything out, we
will make some errors in this draft that can be'avoided;

Let me make one or two other gquick specific
points about the guidelines. Just as I believe there
is too much detail in these gquidelines when it comes to
offense variables or base offense harms, I also urge
the_Commission, td the extent possible, to avoid
developing guidelines that deal with fact;;s that are
not found in existing federal codification. I think
that the Commission in.its ambition is courting trouble

when it starts to prescribe in regulations presumptions
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dealing with income tax evasion, presumptions that say
that an offender who is only a few years o}dez than a
minor should be dealt with differently in sentence in
sex offenses than someone who is an adult; and in
various other places. 1 think the Coﬁmission would do
well to minimize the number of occasions that it
prescribes certaiﬁ specific or aggravatina factors.
This means, it seems to me, that the
Commission has thrée methodological areas to consider

in develoning a2 new draft. You can have too much

~detail. BAs you attempt to eliminate that detail, that

éhtomatically, it seemus to me, means more discretion
for the sentencing judge. The third area in ﬁhe triad
he:é -- the first two being‘éetail and discretion -- is
what to do about the particular problem of the plea.
1t may be that you want to take another look at plea
bargaining and spin off from the general rules that
govein guidelines some sort of-plea negotiation or plea
bargain in an effort to, at least initially, go slow in
dealing with these guidelines.

The modified feal offense sentepciné
proposal 1 think is a welcome and an acceptable
compromise. It is réthér brilliant, it seems to me, in

walking the line between the real offense advocates ana‘
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thoéé who want to look simply t§ the plea itself.
However, I think Phyllis Bamberger was cor%ect that if
you are going to have modified realyoffensé sentencing,
make sure it is that: sentencing based on the plea and
harms in fdztherance of that plea or conviction, and
nothing.else. 1 think.there is some language in which
the Commission wants to go beyond the furtherance
language tha£ I think may impose some problems.

Finally, I offer two conclusion poiﬁts: Go
slow. I think that we are going down an avenue here
unprecedented in its importance, and I suggest that the

Commission might want to cut back a little bit on its

‘ambition and its speed in an effort to test how these

guidelines are going to work in practice. You have the

monitoring function. You can alter and modify these -

‘guidelines as events dictate.

Secondly, remember the}point that the
perfect is the enemy of the good. I think if we try
and develop a perfect system -- and 1 address these
comments especially to the critics as well as to the
Commissioners -- it seems to me we will end up with

nothing. We must work toward developing the best we

can get, based on political and substantive realities.

Let us avoid, it seems to me, an effort at developing
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the perfect. The test for me, at least, is deciding
whether these guidelines and this draft is doab{e or
workable or a plus. It seems to me the test basically
is what Commissioner Robinson was just talking about
with Pnyllis Bamberger: Take thg guideiines and
compére the guidelines to existing law.

Critics of éhese guidelines should focus not
only on what is wrong with these guidelines but what is
wrong with the way we go about sentencing criminals
today in the federal system. Much bf the criticism
that I see directed at this effort and these guidelines
could be compéunded and mul;iplied and directed at the
existing criminal justice systém with ité mysteries and
its darkness. I think that insofar as this Commiséion
is Qorkingltowards bringing some candor and sunlight to
the criminal justice sen&encing process, subje;t tortﬁe
caveats 1 have expressed of my concerns, and we can get
into this another time at greater detail.because of the
time, I think the Commission is to be comﬁended and 1

urge it to'go forward in dealing with some of the

problems that have been addressed, so we can meet the

Congressional deadline with a product that is better,
on balance, than what we have today.
THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Mr.
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they want in that haven't been put in. That is, all
these details are important to somebody.

More than that, I see the details as helping

judges in the sense of saying that here are the things

fo think about, if you haven't always thought about
these. Even experienced judges may get something out
of that book. of.course, if you are talking about
having a better sentencing s&stem five or ten years
down the road, you have the details out there so people
can argue about it. 1Is this a good factor to have or
not? 1Is that a good value? 1 guess what I was
think{ng about and what you were talking about is, is
there some way to compromise, té get more of the
advantages without the disadvantages?

One of the things that strikes.me might bé
useful is your suggestion for a sliding scale. Let's
assume that, for example, on the continuum of personal
injury, where you might have, say, eight categories or
more, and‘eaéh one has some particular criteria and
each one has a point value assigned, 1 suppose one
approach might be to say, keen the detail, keep as mhch
articulation of each one of those categories as
possible; in other words, give the judée as much
guidance as possible about what the continuum looks

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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like and where the ppint score falls, but make it all
discretionary. That is, say, "Judge, if you have |
personal injury involved, you pick from 10 to 400 harm
value. You pick. Here is a nonbinding spectrum with a
lot of detail in it." 1 think you can use that for all
sources, whether you are talking about the culpability
level, whether you are talking about loss of free will
because of insanity, or cboperation, or‘something else.
You can have scales for literally everything. .It seems

to me that solves a lot of the problems of the judges

. we had in here this morning, you need discretion, you

can't quantify, and so on.

Here is my problem. Congress has given us
this mandate of having a 25 percent range. I think it
is correct, it is not a technical violation of the

statute, if we put in all these sliding scales. But,

of course, it makes something of a joke of their

request for having a narrow range, because what they

‘wanted was for particular class of offenders to have a

specific of very narrow rangé. Of course, by giving
the judge the sliding scale, iﬁ a sense he can slide;
now he has five sliding scales, he can come out really
wherever he wants tb; and at the end we say, "Oh, but
at the end you have to stay within 25 percent." He
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says, "Oh, sure, 1 will stay within the 25 percent
because I have already made all my adjustménts earlier
én." He doesnft need thaf 25 percent any more. On the
one hand, that sort of compromise seems terribly
attractive to me and would answer a lot of what we have
heard today; but, on the other hand, is that consistent
with what Congress wanted out of us?

MR. FEINBERG: No, Congress certainly, I
don't think, cares one way or the other in its
legislation as to the efficacy of a sliding scale. 1
think that you, Paul.Robinson, raise some very good
points when you talk about the downside to eliminating
harm values and detail. 1 have two responses, 1 guess,
to that. 1 bclieve that over a felatively short period
of time -- three, four, five years -;'you Qill be
vindicated in terms of your view that there has to be
more detail and less discretion. I think that that
view probably over a relatively short Deriod of time
will be demonstrated.

1 guess what I say to you is twofold. I say
first, statistically today on the basis of nonéxistent
data, which we don't even héve yet in the Commission, 1
think that too much detail is probably overkill. I
mean, how serious is the disparity that Congress sought
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to address that it woula call for the type of detail
that you favor and tﬁat 1 think I will pto?ably favor
once we see how the system is going to work over a
relatively short period ofAtime?

The second is a political point. I don't
think it helps thg Commission all that much to send up
a_detailed harm value documént to the Congress if it
isn't going to f1y. My view is that, conttary to the
discussions of ideological position in the Congress as
to whether the guidelihes are tougher or softer on
crimes, 1 don't think that is the danger that the
Commission faces in its guidelines. The real danger
the Commission confronts is that we'send up something
that is methodologicélly viewed as unsound and.not
credible., If the federal judiciary and the
prosecutors and Phyllis Bamberger and everyone else
comes in and to a man Oor a woman Or a person says,
"We're better off with the existing system because this
is too complicated and i£ is going too far too fast," 1
think that will be a terrible mistake and.a lost
opportunity.

I guess what 1 am saying is, let's go slow,
let's not try and'do everything at once, let's see if
we can sell an initial set of guidelines that will
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retain judicial discretion, let us monitor those
guidelines, and let‘us see if err a short .period of
time it may or may not be necessary, with the data, to
provide more and more restriction in the way of detail.
My suggestion is, I think I am with you, but not at
this time.

THE CHAIRMAN: Judge MacKinnon?

COMMISSIONER MacKINNOMN: What was the reason
for the New York failure?

MR. FEINBERG: Oh, welcome to the élub. I
mean, I can give you --

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: I think we ought to
have it on the record.

MR. FEINBERG: 1 believe the main problem
with the failure is a problem that this Commission
never is going to have to deal with., I think that what
happened in lew York is,commissioners were appointed
with an understanding that each commissioner would
represent a particular component of the crimjnal
justice system and that each commissioner ‘would have as
a function making sﬁze that whatever comes out of that
Cdmmission protects the turf of individual components
of that system, whether it be distfict attorneys or

wardens or judges or police or what have you. 1 think

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE

TN EV €AITADE AIEW/ VADY A1 WV ont snan




4

10

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20

21

.22

23

24

- 25

we | ' o 127
that the éommission was not a collegial working
Commission. 1 think'everyobe got on very'gell, but the
problem was one of other agendas. 1 don'tithink that
this Commissi§n, as far as I can tell, has other
agendas. I think this Commission is determined to try
and put out the very best product it can.

The sécond problem, Judge, that I think was
a terrible substantive dilemma is one that is a
substantivé dilemma for this Commission: The research
and the statistical data necessary to promulgate
credible guidelines were never available. And 1I donft
think it is available yet ﬁo this Commission. 1In two
da?s it will be, 1 guess, and then all the problems
will be solved.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: My second gquestion
was one I had written down originally about the concern
of Congress for disparity, and you, just in answering
Professor Robinson, articulatéd it also, when you said:
How serious is the disparity that Congress sought to
address? Now, tell us just exacﬁly, fzom.your~position
in that particular situation in Congress, th wide was
the aisparity that you think that they sought to
address, recognizing that there are 435 members that
had to be considered.

~ SOUTHERN ‘DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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"MR. FEINBERG: Congress had, as part of its

hearing record, evidence in the hearings --.
COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: We got all that.

" MR. FEINBERG: That's right. -- that
sentencing disparity was a problem. I thiﬁk what
Congress felt the problem was was not that everydz2y day-
in-and-day-out sentence. 1 think Congress saw
sberrations at the high end and at the low end. That
was tﬁe first problem that it sought:to address: thé

occasional, but well publicized albeit, sentence that

-was out of the ordinary, high or low.

The second problem that Congressléought to
address -- and this was addressed in the legislation
creating the Commission -- was the division of
sentencing authority between courts and parole boards.
1t was of paramount importance to the Conaress, it
seems to me, to consolidate the sentencing avthority fn
the person who has the role, the federal sentencing
judge, and that the legislation did I think in one
Swoop.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Then would you say
that they were aiming primarily at wide disparity?

MR. FEINBERG: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Is that a correct

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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characte;izétion?_

MR. FEINBERG: f think that's fair., Wwhat is
wide dispariﬁy is open to debate.

COMMISSIONER MacKINMNON: Yes.

MR. FEINBERG: But I do not believe that the
Congress was concerned about every single bank robbery
or every sinale kidnapping or every single income tax
evasion. It was the sense that something bught to be
done to‘minimize the likelihood of aberration.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Of great disparity.

‘MR. FEINBERG: Of great disparity or
aberration. That i§ why it ié presqmptivelrather than
mandatory.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Mr.
Feinberg.

MR. FEINBERG: Th&nk you.

(The witness wasvexcused.)

THE CHAIRMAN: fhe next witness, and our
last witness before we break for lunch, is Mr. Henry
Howard. Mr. Howard, we are delighted to have you with
us.

Mr. Henfy Howard. Appafently he is not

" here.,

We will adjourn this until the afternoon.
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We will take a recess at this time and we will start
promptly at 2 o'clock sharp.

- (At 1:30 p.m., a luncheon recess was taken.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION
2:10 pim,

THE CHAIRMAN: Our next witness this
afternoon session is Mr. Michael Smith. He is
Executive Directbr of the Vera Institute of Justice.

~Mr. Smith, we are delighted to have you with
us.

MR. MICHAEL SMITH: Thank you very much. I

am delighted to be here, delighted to see this at last

.and have an opportunity to read it. 1 hope 1 am going

to have an opportunity to comment on it, although 1.

wish I had been a fly on the wall during some of your

deliberations, because the_document itself seems to me
to be frustrating to a reader, as I am not able to
discern from it some of the thinking that interests me
the most. So I have made a few notes that I will run
through rather quickly. If there is anything that is
on my mind that is on your minds, then perhaps we could
talk further about it. Otherwise,_my job, it seems to
me, is to send you guys back to work. I gather you

have had a lot of testimony already that suggest lines

of inquiry for you.

The particular lack I felt at this stage,

though I am sure we will have it soon, is that without

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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any of the products of your in-house research described
et the very beainning, it is very difficult, for me
anyway, coming from the experience of the New York
Sentencing Cuidelines Commission, to test against the
data the most interesting of your hypotheses. The idea,
which is very attractive to me,'of the modified pure
offense sentencing and the subsequent multipliers and
additives, and so forth, is exciting. It is a way of
eonceptualizing the sentencing process that then makes
it amenable to the form of guidelines you providzg.

But to me the real question becomes whether
or not and to what extent that fits with the reaiity of
the sentencing decision-making. Obviously, only one
way to attack that question is to look at the.empirical
data and find out what kind of fit there is. But,
without it, I should think you would have some anxiety
about the extent to which, when you finish with your
in-house research, you have got a fit. Without that"
fit, it seems to me you are, by the powerful logic of
the guideline development you haQe shown, in a bind,
because yob have explained why it is that eentences
ought to be done this way, and you have lost your
anchor with past practice and the regulation of it.

I don't know myself. 1 have no idea whether

- SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS“ U.S. COURTHOUSE
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you will find the fit. But it seems terribly importanf
to look for it and, if you find partial fits, to figure
out how to adjusf necessary guidelines to ;it where
they do, and so forth,

Similarly, I just wasn't able to discern
what your thoughts are on questions of departure.
Those.questions, in my mind, range all the way from
guestions like whether or not one can, given the
statements made here about the purposes of sentence,
depart for purposes of rehabilitation, for example.
Although we don't Have a formal distinction between the
various purvoses of éentencing, the commehtary makes it
fairly clgat tﬁat the preferred purpose of sentencing
is -public protection. I don't know what that means
when translated into guidance for departure or for
appellate review of deéisions -~ interesting questions
in my mind, very difficult ones in a guidelines context.

In the same vein, the precision that one
gets from the rather nice roadmapping of the modified
real offense sentencing seems to me, althngh it is
hard to know without applying them to spec;fic cases,

to be abandoned to some extent when you get to the

‘multiple‘parts'of your guideline system. That may just

be because it looks that way and that when you actually.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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apply those multiples to the numbers that you get in
real cases from the offense scores that itéwoh'f be so,
but it looks to me a bit as if that is going.to be much

less precise, if you like, than the offense values that

‘are associated with the modified real offense

sentencing., If so --

COMMISSIONER BREYER: You mean in Chapfe;‘3,
ﬁultiples?

“YR. SMITH: Yes. 1If so, it strikes me that
that is worth tightening up an awful lot, because you
have gone guite some distance on the modified real
of fense séoring device.

Also in that area, 1 assume from the
comments in the document that the difficulties of
determining real offense will be the subject of
stipulation between the parties; that in a sense we
need tﬁat in oréer to limit the number of factual
disputes that arise when we go to modified real offense
sentencing. But when I look at that without guiéance

there, it seems to me you run into some problems. The

~analysis of why conviction offense sentencing presents

a shift of power to prosecutors is persuasive, in my
view, but the modified real offense sentencing strikes
me as a distinction without a difference, because 1

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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assume that the stipulation of facts wi;l substantially
limit any third-party inte;ventién, from the bench for
example, toldetermine what in the majority of cases
were thé facts and therefore what the offense value is.
I don't know the way around that. It seems to me ybu
are probably stuck with that. And I haven't myself
gevelbped any notions about how to guide that process.

CQMMISSIONER BREYER: Look at the
differences. The problem with charge offense
bargaining is, imaginé that the defense attorney and
the prosecutor don't agree, the prosecutor still can
control --

MR, SMITH: 1 am sorry, I can't guite hear
you.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: If the prosgcutor and
fhe defense attorney donft agree and you have a charge
offense system, the prosecutor can control the sentence

by himself, unilaterally determine what to charge. Th2

‘difference is that once you have a modified real

offense you have two checks. One is even-on your
assumption that you ére going to allow_bargaining over
the elements of it, you still have two people, the
defense attorney and the brosecétor, who héppen_to

agree on those elements. The second thing is, it is
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squect to the coptrol of the judge. That is a
question of how you write in the rule of f%.

MR. SMITH: 1 know you called fér comment on
that. 1 am not proficient in that area, but when 1
look at it, that seems to me to be an absolutely
crucial piece.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: But you see that
difference?

MR. SMITH: I do see the difference. It
should go to eliminating disparities rather than
protecting us against prosecutors.

The thoughts 1 have that to some extent 1
have already shared in a different form to a number of
staff are, on this subject of the noncustodial
penalties, that again withonut the in-house research 1
have no idea what kincés of cases or how many fall into
the categories 0 to 14 on the offense spectrum., I
don't know what the play is in the system then. But as
a matter of principle it seems to me that at that point
this document has put us all into a bind. . I don't
think, myself, that a society is wise thatvleaves.the
judiciary only one choice at the time of sentence, I
mean, either imprison or not. 1In short, either punish
or not, incapacitate or not.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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I know that is not what is in the minds of
the Commissioners who are responsible for the document.

But it seems to me that it is very powerfully suggested

by the way the text develops and the way the thing is

laid out.

It looks to me as if the provisions for
other than imprisonment sentences, to the extent that I
éould pick up the meaning, are prinéipally, in
operational terms, add-on sentences of imprisonmént in
cases that matter.

I think that's too bad. 1 think that's too
bad because I think that the state of development of
alternative sanctions generally is impoverished in this
éountry and that we need to create a market for the
development of better, more effective alternatives.
More effective toward what purpose? Toward the purpose
of sentencing.

There is another kind of problem here. The
sentencing units, to the ei£ent we get to them, are to
an extent divorced from the purposes of séptencing.
They invite a kind o0f translation table as ptovided'ih
terms of imprisonment. And imprisohment has a kind of
handy apparent uniformity to it, fungible kinds of

things, units of imprisonment. Not so easy to do this

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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with the alternatives. 1t is challenging
inteliéctually and.very challenging operationaily{ But.
that is the_challenge, it seems to me, thaé we want to
face in this society. That is the challenge which, if
met, then provides a number of responses, whether the
purpose be punitive or incapacitative of retributive.

I guess when I put it that way 1 felt very disappointed
on that score.

One of the things I would have done, it
seems to me, is suggested by your questions. For
myseif, I think it would be a mistake because 1 think
it would reduce the importance of jt to suggest that
after having picked the proper term of imprisonment,
that is, the proper punishmept to be associated with
the sanction unit, then you can use the rest of the
scale for an alternative properly weighted. That, 1
think, reduces the importance of the alternative to
much too low a priority. I much prefer the approach
suggested, on the other hand, of permitting the total
sanction unit values to be made up of somg_combination
Qf sanctions. That,.I think, does require to some
extent -- but I don't thjnk it needs to be done with
the precision or the apparent precision of the
imprisonment scale -- the scaling of the alternatives

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS; U.S. COURTHOUSE
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to the sanction unit#. I find that difficult.withOut
being able to.attach purposes to the sanction units,
because I think the variations possible wiéhin
ptobationary sentences generally to be very much
greater than we know them to be now, and that in order
to develop them properly they have to be associated
with purposes rather than sanction units. Thus, at
that point in the development of the scheme, I am

disappointed because it seems to me not to lend itself

very well to what I think to be necessary in the

forward development of our sentencing alternatives.
COMMISSIONER BREYFR: Can 1 interject this.

1 want to focus your attention on this. To a degree we

‘can do that, and it takes place within the 0 to 14

range which blurs the in-out decision. The in-out
deqision is nicely blurréd because on anything under

six months it is going to be up to the judge.. So the
alternative is all right there. We are pretty certéin
we can do that because of our statute.which says you
can have a six-month gap or 25 percent., But what we
can't figure out quite is whether we have>£he statutory
authority to give these alternatives between prison and.
the other things.

MR. SMITH: Statutory authority.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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COHMIéSIONER BREYER: Yes, statutory
authority for what we are talking about, sémething
other than yithin that six-month period. ;s’i read the
statute, it‘is nretty hard to see it in the statute.

MR. SMITH:. That is a terrible dilemma. Mot
having the problems you guysrhad, 1 didn't study the
statute that carefully.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Maybe_if I focus your
attention on it you can figure it out.

MR. SMITH: It is a terrible dilemma, it
seems to me, and it leads me, I am afraid, then, if 1
understand it -- and I may not -- to the need, if you
wish to be part of the proper development of a set of
sanctions that can be used for the various purposes of
sentencing across the band of cases, to set your
mandatory imprisonment term higher,‘thereby incurring
the political wrath of those who feel that anything
that is worth punishing has to be in prison. I mean,
the equivalent between imprisonment as punishment and
imprisonment as incapacitation, which I take it is
buried in the statute as well as the guideiines, is a
terrible stop to any creative thinking to how other@ise
to accomplish the purpose of sentencing.

COMMISSIONER BRFYER: It is that 25 percent

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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range. It says the maximum can't be more than 2%

percent greater than the minimum. You canjlook at the
statute.

MR. SMITH: For example, thé question that
came up in New York, and we wouldn't have a statute
that resolved it, was whether you can have a departure
not for reasons rélated to the off~nder or the offense,
if you like, but for reasons related to the
availability of an appropriate means of accomplishing
the sentencing purpose. Absent such a provision for
departure, judges can't be involved, as they must be,
in my view, in the creation of appropriate enforced
punitive, incapacitative and retributive sanctions.
With such'é departure, judges can work with the better
of our prdbation dep#rtments to create them where they
do not now exist, which is pretty much everywhere. Not
that there weren't pieces to be put together.but a
great deél more work has to be done there.

1f tbe guidelines themselves don't do it, if
the statute seems to assume it can't be done, which is
a terrible shame,.then it seems to me itjis your job to
find a creative way to create that force within the
gufdelines. One way would be, when you get to your

departure criteria, say, look, if you can find a
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probation officer'who is prepared to do the kinds of
things that one could talk about in indiviéual casés,
then fine, satisfy the sanction units that way. Indeed,

1 suppose if it is a departure matter it is going to

save you some of the difficulties -- and I think they

are very great -- of scaling the alternative
punishments in the kind of way you can scale the
imprisonment ones. But to take away altogether the
force for creative éevelopment of alternative
punishments, I think to be a mistake, not only to the
federal sentencing system but to the development of
appropriate ways of incépacitating, punishing, and
exercising retributivé justice that we need.

Those were, 1 suppose, my thoughts.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Mr.
Smith. Your thoughts are well taken. As Judge Breyer
suggésted, perhaps you could study the statute undcr
which we work.

| MR. SMITH: That pxobably.would be a good

idea.

THE CHAIRMAN: Not that you haven't read it,
but with a view toward figuring out how we can
accomplish what you have suggested within the statutory

constraints.
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MR. SMITH; Fine.

‘THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Any éuestions or
comments from the Commission? -

Thank you very much, Mr. Smith,

(The witness was excused.)

THE CHAIRMAN: We are pleased to have with
us Jon Newman, Judge of the Circuit Court of Appeals df
the Second Circuit, and Hérold Tyler, an attérney
practicing here in New York, formerly United States
District Judge and Deputy Attdrney General. Judge
Newman, Judge Tyler, if you will come around.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: While you are sitting
down, I would just like to say I am glad to be down
here from the First Circuit, and T would like to point
out to you judges in the Second éircui; that this
morning in Boston -- and this is a particular'hardship
tha£ all of us who are from Boston have this morning --
the sun is shining more brightly and the sky is bluer
#nd the birds are singing and the Red Sox are winning
the World Series. (Laughter)'

JUDGE JON NEWMAN: Tt is cértainly a result
appreciated by those of us from Hartford, Judge.

I take it you want to hear briefly from_eéch

'of us.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS.U.S. COURTHOUSE
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THE CHAIRMAN: I think it would be good if
we could hear both opening statements and éhen let us
question both of you together.

JUDGE NEWMAN: Mr. Chairman, 1 have prepared
a statement, which I have submitted to the Commission,
1 have a copy here for you, so I don't intend to read
that. I do want to make two or three points
highlighting that statement.

Preliminarily 1I want to make it clear tha;
in cpnforming with the Judicial Conference suggestion

that a judge be designated from each circuit and each

district court to be in touch with the Commission --

and 1 have been so desigbated by Chief Judge Feinberg --
I am not today endeavoring to report to you in any

sense the views of our court. They have not had at all
an adequate opportunity to react to the document you

have submitted. So that this statement of mine is

-entirely an expression of my own views and not in any

sense representative of the court. It may be that
between now and your December 3 deadline we will be
able to furnish you, if a consensus emerges;»with the
nature of that consensus on some or perhaps several
issues, but at the moment my views are only for myself.

1 want to put before you essentially three

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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suggeétions in additibn to the several comments that
are ih the statement itself. They all ariée from my
fundamental criticism of the degree to which the
Commission has folldwed its philosophy. It seems to me.
the underlying philosophy you have acted upon is a
principle of sentencing that elevates retribution to
the primary objective. You have said that for every
single aspect_of harm a person does, he shall pay a
price. 1 have some tiouble with that as a moral

principle, but I don't propose to debate that with you.

But, having adopted that policy to the extent you have,

you have created for yourselves -- and 1 am afraid if
you don't adjust it you have created for the federal
judiciary -- a system that is, if not unworkable, at
least so cumbersome that it will precipitate hundreds,
indeed thousands, of hearings in the district courts in

the course of the sentencing process, many of which

‘will not significantly contribute to a better or even a

sterner system of justice. And there will arise from
those countless hearings hundreds and perhéps thousands
of appeals which will clog the appellate courts, which
also will not contribute to a better or more just or
even necessarily more rigorous system of sentencing.

I think the complexity of your system is a

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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‘product of the philosophy you have adopted. If

everything counts, then there must be a de;ermination
of whether each of those things happen, A;d-the
sentencing process, I think, is already complicated
enough and subtle enough without imposing upon 800
federal district judges the need tordetermine, up or
down, whether every aspect of gquantifiable harm
occurred.

| So the three basic suggestions I would make
to you are these:

First, I think you should review many of the

specific items that now need to be gquantified under

your proposal and inject into the system considerable

leeway for the sentencing judge either to disregard the

factor entirely or at least to apply a variable scale
in pricing the add-on of that factor, thereby
eliminating many of the rsre for identification
distinctions you now have.

Just to illustfate the point,vyou price
psychological injury, but you price it in degrees. 1f
there is éxtreme psychological injury, i fhink it is 48
points. If there is only moderate or significant,‘it
gets 24 points, 1 can imagine a very elaborate hearing
to determine whether 0t'dot the psyéhological injury

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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was significant or extreme, but if the person is going
to get eight or nine years for armed tobbegy; I don't
think it is worth the time of the District Court, the
time of the whole §ystem, in order to add one more year
because of that fine gradation between significant
psychological injury and extreme psychoiogical injury.
And there are many examples throughout that I could
give ybu.

So my first suggestion is, you review these
quantifications and see if.you could either give the
district judge a range to quantify them, which would
eliminate the precise gradations, or give him 6: her,
perhaps under some outer-limit guidelines, discretion
to disregard the factor entirely. And I say that not
holding any brief that the district judges must have
their existing discretion preserved. I happen to think
they ought not to have their existing discretion
preserved, and I thought so when I was a sentencing
judge. So this is not recent religion with me. But
even with limits on their discretion, I would hate fo

see a system so rigid that they are propelled into onc

of two evil alternatives: the one being countless

hearings in order to determine wha* happened; the other

extreme being capitulating to a fact stipulation

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, US COURTHOUSE
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submitted by the U.S. Attorney and the defense lawyer,
which I am afraid Qill in many cases be diétated by the
U.S. Attorney, who can say, “I;m going to ;emand these
facts unless you plead guilty to the certain charge.
1f you go to trial, thén I am going to demand all these
at the end. 1If you plead, 1 will let you plead to a
lesser fact stipuiation." That is enormous power to
put in the hands of a prosecutor. 1t recalls the days
when we had, just in the narcotics area, a mandatory
five-year sentenceAand a zero to five-year sentence and
the prosecutor could charge either one and his power
was enormous. Congress itself got away from that. You
have, 1 am afraid, reintroduced that power by saying to
the Court either get a fact stipulation from the
prosecutor or hold a hearing to see if everything can
se priced. So I would first inject the leeway at the
District Court level.

The second thing I would do, at least for
the firs£ year in which this system is in operation, is
inject leeway at the appellate level. 1 think no
matter how you ease the present rigidity of these, yoﬁ
can surely predict that there will be indeed hundreds
of errors made in the computation of the scores. Just

as the Speedy Trial Act had a transition year in which ..

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791.1020




10

11

12

13

14
15
16

17

1R

19

20

21

22
23
24

25

we , _ 159
its deadlines were in_pléce bﬁt the sanctions for
violation could be disregarded for the first year or so
of that statute, I think you ought tp recommend to
Congress -- it would probably take a statute -- to
a}low sentences to be in place notwithstanding some
minor discrepancy.in the calculation.

To some people that is going to be very

unpalatable, because everything is now so visible that

one is going to say, "But look, if you had only
calculated this right, the sentence would have been
three months less. How can you overlook a three-month
add-on that should not be there?" It seems to me you

can do that for this reason: Every day today. people

are sentenced and they get three months more than than

in the next courtroom, indeed sometimes three years and
sometimes six years, and every appellate court says,
"We're sorfy, we can't do anything aboht it." So the
fact that a minor discrepancy in calculation could be

overlooked is not at all injecting unfairness into the

system as we now know it. Indeed, you will have

constricted the outrageous cases. And you could easily
put limits on the appellate court power, or you could
suggest to the Congress to do that, that a discrepancy

is only tolerable up to a certain point, or it could bo
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in terms of the relationship of the sentence given to
the maximum allowable. There are lots of éormulas you
could use, and there will be plenty of time to try to
work those out, but I just wénf to inject the proposal
that-appellate courts be given leeway, just as district
courts would be given leeway, to tolefate discrepancy
at least during the first year of this system.
Otherwise 1 foresee hundreds, if hot thousaﬁds. of
remands fﬁr hearings err admitted misapplications but
misapplications that really ought not to matter very
much.

The third thing I suggest to you is that

‘before these go into effect and however you refine them

in the period between now and April, you work out an
elaborate field-testing system. I understand your own
staff proposes to try to do that by lookinglat
presentence reports and calculating the scores. But i
suggest to you that while it is a uséful‘step, it is an
inadequate step to flush out all the problems ﬁhat
these guidelines are going to present. You have to see
the system in the adversary process, not as a staff
person simply looking tb see, can he make the
quantification. Yes, he'll make it, he'll come out

with 132'pqints and he'll do it. The question_is,
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given a presentence report, what will a prosecuting

attorney demand, what will a defense attorney resist,

‘and which problems will be submitted to the trial judge

for resolution and which ones won't?

You can't have game playing in the real
world with real lives, but you can set up an extensive
field test, assigning people the role of pzoéecutor,
the role of defense counsel, the role of judge, 1
would think many attorneys in the Jﬁstiée Department
and the Public Defénders office in D.C. would be quite
wiliing to subject this to a rigorous sort of dry-run
field test, so that you will see how the adversary
pfocess will react go this, nct how your staff will
react to it simply making their isolated decision.

I don't want to preempt my colleague. 1
think I will let it go at that. There are many other
coﬁments I put in the statement and I hope to be iﬁ
touch with you further on many éthers. Oof course, 1
haven't said a word about the fundamental other issue
of severity or leniency, because 1 think._for me at

least, the first issue is your methodblogy. It 1s a

wholly other question whether, whatever your

methodology is, you are too severe or too lenient or a

little of each. That is a wholly separate problem.
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THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much, Judgce.

- Judge Tyler. '

_ER. HAROLD TYLER: Mr. Chaitman;and members:
As yoﬁ are aware, I have written some of my broad
concerns to the CommiSsion through the Chairman in
September. Since they are thus, 1 assume, known to you
and they dp indeed echo vicwse ?xpressed by Judge Newman,
also in early September in his letter of September 3, 1
will nof repcat that,

Let me take up, if I may, three issues which
1 think can be addressed very briefly and indeed 1 am
sure that already this morning they may have b=en
talked to.

First of all, one of the items which is very
obvious from the current draft, and indeed is
specifically a subject in which the Commission asked
for comment, is the matter of fines. At the beginning
of Chapter 6 there is a discussion of fines, although
of course there is no attempt to lay down any
guidelines for usage thereof. As & former sentencing
judge under pzeexiéting, that is, pre-1984, law, I am a
little troubled by what is said at one point in that
discussion.

As you recall, the Commission notes in this
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draft that by its actions in 1984 the Congress quite
evidently hoped by increasing the maximum of fines that
there would be more usage by the s-ntencing judges of
fines as one of the alternative forms of punishment.
The Commissfon theh goes on to say in this draft
something, howéve:, that I do not think, at least from
my experience, and 1 am bold enough to suggest that
most of_my colleagues, so far as I know, of those days
didn't have the Qiew express-d hcre ét all, and that is

that the Commission expects that because the fines have

.bcen increased there will be increasing usage by United

States sentehcing judges of fines., 1 find that very
troublesome because even in this court and in this room,
where parenthetically I imposed most of my sentences
over my thirteen years as avsentenfing judge; 1 found
fhat use of fines was very, very limited, not because
the fines were low but because most federal offenders,
in my oéinion, except in very, very specific and
exceptional categories of federal criminal conduct, do
not have the wherewithal to pay the fines.. Not only

that, the offenders are usually not the type who will

be deterred in any sensible fashion by having a fine

imposed upon him or her. Finally, of course, as the

Commission is well aware and so is Congress, there are
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many instances where to impose the fine upon a federal
offender réally ends up penalizing dependeﬁts, for whom
there is no showing that they participatedsin any
direct sense in the criminal conduct of that persoh who
had been in oﬁe way or another responsible for at léast‘
some of their support.

I would urge, therefore, that the Commission,
as 1 am sure it will do in rethinking fines, inguire
further as to Qhether or not it really is true that
fines were not used so much prior to 1984 on some
ground that the maximum fines were lower then. VI don't
believe so.

Furthermore, and more positively, I.atguc
that there are very, very few, compatatively, federal
criminal offendets for whom a serious fine makes any
real sense.  Fortunately 1 bélieve that they do exist.
People who commit financial crimes, such as tax evasion,
securities law violations, are very ffequentlyvgreedy
and this is one.of the motivations for their criminal
conduct. Those people, it seems to me, quite clearly
are deterred by the imposition of fines. |

Finally, on the subject of fines, I see no
particularly clear basis on thch any person reading

the present guidelines can understand where and how
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fines will be used in'any event after you get be&ond
the 0 to 14 classification in that sectionéof page 140
that lists the way in whicﬁ you total up sanction
points.

1 recognize that that is something the
Commission has frankly said they aren't ready to get
into,.but-I would hope that two things happen: one,

that it will not be assumed that fines are going to be

~easily and better imposed now because the fines are

higher since 1984; two, that it is going to be at all

~helpful under the present draft for any judge to

understand how he can use fines in any way, either as a
supplement to a prison term, a supplement to a
probation terﬁ, a supplement to a community-service-
type dispoSitioﬁ, and that in some way the Commission
has to make an adjustment of points and_giVe the judges

alternative flexibility to, in appropriate cases,

determine where they can use fines, either solely or in

keeping with other sentenée disposition,

Let me turn to the secbﬁd point, and I am
sure this one has been raised bofofe - indeed, my
cqlleague, Judge Newman, has raised it at least in the
month of September and presumabiy maybe now in,his

proposed written statement -- and that is the use of
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multipliers in terms of totaling up sanction units. .As
Judge Newman has put it even today and, as 'l recall, in
an earlier ietter dated September 3, thetegis not only
éome questibn about the moral underpinning and support
for this approach, but I would even argue whether or
'not there is any practicai underpinning for using a
multiplier as opposed to a device whereby the
Commission simply gives a range within which judges can
consider certain factors and Apply them either in
mitigation or enhancementvof a sentence. But the idea
of a multiplier with these precise and multitqdinous
sanction approaches for basic offenses seems to me to
create the possibility of manifest unfairness where the
Commission and the Congress would not intend it and
certainly, from the point of view of the sentencing
judges, it is very likely -- not in every case, to be
sure -- that manifest unfairness which is not
contemplated by anybody woﬁld be mandated by the use of
multipliers.

‘Finally, I want to raise the third point,
which really, as I understood it, came uﬁ‘}n the
dialogue bectween particularly Judge Bfeye; and Mr.
Smigh of.Vera a few moments ago, and ihdeed has been

addressed to some extent by Judge Newman, and that is
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this: _Iﬁ has been said by Judge Newman and, as I
understood it, Mr. Smith that under the cuérent draft
there is gding to be power conferred, wittingly or
unwittingly, upon counsel to control seétences.. Judge
Breyer, I have no desire to suggest to you that the Red
Sox are going to win four straight. Similarly, I héve
no desire to say to you that your point is irrelevant
when you argue that here we are dealing with a modified
real offense approach as compared to a charge approach,
But I believe that even with that distinctibn, which 1
aécept as far as it goes, it is still true that
prosecutors are going to have a good deal of control
over what happens in scntencing.

You, 1 believe; point out, and I assume
fairly and correctly, that there should be¢ some
discretion to judges to review what comes up. I am
frank to say I don't read anything here -- I may be

remiss -- now to see how that should be controlled.

‘7 assume and I hope that the Commission will approach

that with some latitude and discretion to sentencing
judges to say, "Listen, I'm not going to accept that
even though you have stipulated to this state of facts,
having obviously in mind these guidelines and how that

will come out. So I would underscore and echo the
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dialogue whiCh.fouvhad Qith Mr. Smith.
| Now, with the connivance of one'of your
counsel, David Tevelin,»l have pfomised toisénd in my
written comments. I thank you for your leeway'in that
sense, and I will do this within a week. Thank you
very much;

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much,‘Judge.
We appreéiate your comments.

The concept of Judge Newman of a range,
which you have talked with the Commission about before,
has gréat appeal, and I would encourage you to continue
thinking along those lines, because it may be one
practical way that we can build in discretion, which 1
think all of us agree is much needed. A range, however --
take psychological harm -- of 6 to 18, for example,

depending on the degree of harm, of coursé would

‘necessitate a hearing, would it not?

JUDGE NEWMAN: Well, you have come to my
fallback position. My first position is tﬁat the
sentencing judge should have discretion to disregard
certain factors entirely. 1If you don't want to give
him that authority in general, then there could be‘sohe
sort of formula that says when the point value is at

least X, or when the sentence without regard to a
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factor is at least Y peréent of the maximum, or thére
are ofher ways of determining tﬁe point atjwhich a
judge.oughtnto be alloweé to disregard a f;ctor; §0

that he couldn't just disregard everything, but under

some constraint you could develop a formula that said

that once that point has been reached, the
psychological hatﬁ factor, just to use it as an example,
can be disregarded entirely. If you don't want to go
that far, then at least havé ;he range of point vélues -
and 1 agree with Judge Tyler that I would rather see
point values than multipliers -- that at least avoids
the fine gradations between extreme and significant
harm or, in your bodily injury, between impairment of
two bodily functions versus impairment of one bodily
function. I can't imagine a poorer use of the time of
district judges than to hold a hearing on how many
bodily functions have been incapacitated. The person
is gding to go to jail a long timé for the shooting.
He doesn't need to get an extra X months because it is
more.than.one bodily function.

So 1 think you could do it either by giving
leeway, not unlimited, bbt leeway for those sentences

that fell within whatever limits you want to disregard

the factor entirely or, if you won't go that far, at
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least to avoid the fiﬁe gradations within the
calculation of the'significance of the facéors.

| THE CHAIRMAN: And just provide a range, for
bodily injury, for example. |

JUDCE NEWMAN: Right. Or for example on the

other side -- and this to echo Judge Tyier's point
about the prosecu&or's power because it covers both ---
your guideline proposal now says that when the U.S.
Attorney says that there has been a tequisite degree of
assistance to the government, you have three
classifications of cooperation and there shall be a
discount in multipliers by, I think, 6, 7 and 8. What
you have said, by doing that, is that the prosecutor --
not the judge --'the prosecutor can bj his own decision
decree that whatever sentence the judge would otherwise
give shall be reduced 40 percent. That is an enormous
club to put in the hand of a prosecutor. 1 would much
rather you, first, take the club out of the
prosecutor's hand, and, secondly, have a slidihg scale
which simply says: The sentencing judge may give a
discount, as you do in some factors where you have an
up to 20 percent discount for some other factor. I
would have thought it is more vital to do that with

respect to the U.S. Attorney's judgment about
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cooperation, which as 1 say can be a club, and simply
say the sentehcing judge may discount up té either X
percent or up to Y points, depending upon the degree of
cooperation as reported by the U.S. Attorney. That
lets the factor be counted but it doesn't let the
prosecutor dictate the degree of reduction.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other questions. from the
Commission?

COMMISSIONER MackKINNON: If the result of
these guidelines, or the guidelines that are eventuallf
adopted, does not result in all the court trials that
you have anticipated, would you still oppose thé
underlying basis?

JUDGE NEWMAN: 1If I was assured there
wouldn't be all the hearings, nor in order to

accomplish the hearings the delegation of sentencing

power to prosecutors, if 1 was assured neither one

would happen, then I would have far less hesitancy

about your methodology. Then I would focus solely on
your numerical values, whether in some cases it is too
high; iﬁ somc it is toovlow, ané 1 think in some it is
a little of Both. But as far as methodology --
COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Those aren't final.

JUDGE NEWMAN: I understand that, But I say,
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I would then turn to the issue of severity. Bug, sure,
my concern with your methodology is becausé'l fear
either many;heérings or delegation to pros;cutors or a
lot of both.

COMMISSIGNER MacKINNON: We can work both of
those out, Judge.

JUDGE ﬁEWMAN: I hope you can. 1 think you
can go a long way toward working those ouvt. But the
reason 1 suggest your sort of mock field testing is
that I think neither you nor I will think it is as good
as you think or as bad as 1 fear until we see some
people at least playing the adversary role trying to
see what would happen. That is the only way we will
know. My fears may be groundless. 1 hope a
demonstration would prove they are. But I fear that
they are not groundless, and you ought to find out
before you tell 800 district judges, go do it tomorrow.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Obviously, there
are going to be a number of trials to begin with, th
the question is whether they would persisg.

JUDGE NEWMAN: ©Oh, I don't think these are
problems that would work themselves out. There may be
a few issues of interpretation that would work
themselves out at the appellate level. But if you took .
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this document and put it into. practice tomorrow, you

would still have to determine the degree of

~psychological injury, the degree of physical injury,

the preciseAdollar amounts. You have taken your scale
dan from about 80 steps to 12, but it still requires
an awful lot of determination of precise.dollar‘amountsﬁ
it requires de:ermination in every tax case, how much
income came from illegal sources. That could be a
four-week trial in itself. The fact that one appcilate
court makes a ruling in one case doesn't mean they have
done anything to obviate the trial in the next forty
cases. So 1 would not have much éonfidence that these
problems will work themselves out in the course of
appellate fulings. 'It has been my experience that the
morc appéllate rulings you g«t, the more hearings you
get in trial courts.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other gquestions?

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Judgé Tyler, 1 want to
ask a gquestion on fines; You mentioned you didn't
think that a limit on the size of the fines was a very
important reason for their not being used in the past?

JUDGE TYLER: Yes.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: I wanted to follow with

a specific inquiry: 1In the area where you think fines
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are useful, as in the area of financial crimes, tax
evasion, antitrust, securities, does that_éame
reasoning hold? |

MR. TYLER: Yes. 1 thirk there, Mr. Block,
that those are areas where 1 believe that most
offenders were men and women who really did’not.like to
have their money taken away from them, and that
therefore 1 always assumed in most of those cases that
a good héavy fine was really quite suecesgful, both as
a deterrent,.general and special, and a retributive-
type sentence. |

Wheré I have trouble with what appears in
the language in the first part of Article 6 of the

present draft is the suggestion that because Congress

raised the fines, it follows from that that there will

~ be more use of fines from now on. I can't believe that

because most federal offenders don't commit massive
security fraﬁds or are not guilty of massive tax
evasion or things of that kind.

All 1 am suggesting, gently bug‘firmly, is
that the Commission might consider recognizing this in

laying down standards or guidelines for use of fines at

‘all, and .if so, to what extent in exchange for certain

sanction points, and recognize that for most federal
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offenders they are not reaily_successful criminais,
they just really aren't, and that I hate to think of
anything being prepared that would suggest that judges
are going to have a gteat deal more usage of fines now
because Congress has increased the maximum. Thét's all,

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Thank you.
THE CHAIRMAN: Any o;het questions?

- COMMISSIONER BREYER: I am sure some of this
you won't have reaction to now and others you might,
but first you realize that this draft which you have
seen is, from my point of view, a »ig improvement over
the draft that you saw in August.

MR. TYLER: Right.

COMMISSIONBR BREYER: And the problem
throughout has been dealing with what I call the
problems of administrability and necessary flexibility.

That is really what you are addressing yourselves to

‘right now. As I tend to categorize it, I think I sec

three general approaches which are exemplified. You
can introduce administrati§e and necessary flexibility
by encouraging plea bargaining; you can do it by
bhilding scales, etc., into the guidelines; and you can
do it by'gncouraging departures frem the guidelines.

That seems to me to cover the waterfront.
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On.the plea bargaining Judge Newman is

concerned because of the prosecutorial power that it
implies. Therefore, there are ways people have
suggested -- this is what I want you to think about --
to cabin that power. As I group that, 1 can gioup that
into three categories. There arc those who use
pfocedural approaches such as éllowihg the judge or the
victim or some other interested ﬁerson to ask the head

of the Criminal Division to certify that this

"particular plea bargain is within national guidelines,

that is, to prevent the maverick prosecutor from going
off on his own. There is that kind of solution. There
is a solution where we would say there are certain
things you can’f take into account in your é]ea
bargaining, and we would list‘them. Then there are
certain things that have.been suggested today, for
example: prosecutor, or judge, you must write why you
have a case calling for a sentence where the plea
bargain is different from the guideline. Those are
three. 1 mention those because there may.pe four, five
and six that you can think of. 1 say that just to
stimulaté your thinking while we are on the problem of
cabining the discretion of the prosecutor.

The other thing you might have a reaction to
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is, let's go back to your preferred approach, the
preferred approacﬁ being to build discretion info the
guideline, :And there one thing worries me and 1 wonder
what your answer is. One that worries me is this: A
person has committed a drug crime. There is physical
injury cahsed. What do we say in the guideline? If.we
say, add on for physical injury -- Judge, it is up to
you.as to how much you add 6n, depending on th serious
the physical injury -- I then remember that physical
injuries can range from a flick of something én your
finger to death. From that point 1 héve bpilt an awful
lot of discretion into that drug guideline if at the
same time I give the judge the pbwer to go from 0 to
400. So if I figure out a way to make that a little
bit more specific, I know and you know that there are
otﬁer people, not qecessarily in this room today, who
will say that what you have done is underminad the
whole notion of guidelines because you have given the
jﬁdge the power, either inside or oufside, to depart.

Now, 1 have asked those to stimulate some
reactions.

JUDGE NEWMAN: I can comment this Qay: 1
think the suggestions you have made of othervways to do

it themselves breed a host of problems, and it would be
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an illusion to think that if yod juét adopt some of
those, the problem has gone away. ;

For example, if you talk about putting
limits on the plea-bargaining process, the first thing

you have done -- and 1 haven't even scen your draft of

limits, but whatever it says -- is that you have

.created another ground of litigation. There will then

be hearings whether this is a case that exceeds the
limits on plea bargaining. We will have hearings on
that and we will have appeals on that. Never
undefestimate the capacity of lawyers to litigate over
things. We saw this in the parole guidelines, where we
said it's all discretionary anyway, and we have had
hundreds of cases. Now we are talking about real
sentences.

So even all of your areas of suggestion are
breeding grounds of litigation, number one.

To come to the more philosophical point, if

ybu press me as to whether I would rather see the

discretion so channeled that we are either._ going to
have a lot of hearings and/or a lot of prosecutor
heavy-handedness or some broadened discretion, I have
no hesitancy in saying to you fhat I1'd rather see the

broadened discretion.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS.AU.S. COURTHOUSE
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.Now, don't think that means letting the
judge go from 0 to 40 years. At the moment I am |
fighting to let him dispense wiih some six-month rule,
some three month add-on, some fine dollar gradations,
things like that. You can give discretion and still
have some limits. I am not suggesting you should go
all the way back tb limitless discretion. You are
going to have your base value for harms. But at some

point, particularly in a world without parole, once you

v have gotten to a fairly healthy sentence, which you are

going to have under these guidelines, at that point to
be able to say, the judge doesn't have to give another
year or two years for nothing, he ought to be freed of
that constraint.

1 agree with you that it is worth lookfng at
lots of different ways to channel this discretion
without having no limits whatsoever, but.I would be
very skeptical of devices that purport to say that he
can only do it in certain circumstances, becauée.those
themselves will be grounds of litigation. -

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. Paul?

COMMISSIONER ROBINSON: Very briefly, your

judgment is, then, that if we allow him the ability to-

ignore certain harms, that that won't be make for
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litigation, United States attorneys won't come in and

say, "Oh, the guidelines provide this" or "it is a

matter of discretion in the guidelines as to whether he
takes account of harm or not," that he can with
impunity not take that into account and thereforec we
won't have litigation, but if there is a sliding scale
there will be litigation?

JUDGE NEWMAN: 1If the ultimate'guideline
éays, with respéct to a particular factor, that if the
sentence otherwise achievable is within a mathematical
relationship to whatever you think is important, the
maximum or your guideline or whatever, and he can then
disregard it, no, you won't have litigation over that.
If you say that he can pick a point value between X and
Y, you won't eliminate litigation over whether the
factor occurred at all, but you will at least eliminate
litigation over the degree to which the factor occurred;

Right now you have these stages, and
depending on which side of the three- or four-part
division within the factor scale he is, the point value
varies. So the more you have flexibility at that-level,
the more you eliminate the néed to find. To take the
example -- 1 don't mean to beat it to death but it is

your example -- between psychological injury and only
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‘moderate psychological injury. If you can simply add

some points for psychologica1 injury, you éon't have to
have a hearing to determine precisely into which
cubbyhole the psychological injury belongs.

COMMISSIONER ROBINSON: I guess I didn't
understand. 1 thought Judge Breyer was suggesting that
as one of the alternatives to have the sliding scale
where he wasn't stuck with the category, he could
basically come up in his own discretion with a number
and be guided by the catggories, and 1 thought that
that too would generate litigation. 1 guess you are
saying as to that that would not.

JUDGE NEWMAN: If he can dispense with the
factor altogether, I don't see any litigation. Maybe
on the defense side you would have an abuse-of- |
discretion argument, the judge abused his discretion in
failing to consider cooperation. There might be some |
litigation there.  But I don't think the governmént
would be in a very favorable position to come inband
say that the judge abused his discretion, having given
nine years, in failing to consider ihis aggravating
factor which would have resulted in a ten-year sentence.
I don't think there will be much litigation over that..

THE CHAIRMAN: I will ask you, Judge, will

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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L2 2 you be here this afternoon or leave after the téstimony?
-3 | JUDGE NEWMAN: I am here all'wegk.

4 THE CBAIRMAN: We can talk to you about it?
5 | JUDGE NEWMAN: When you are finished today,
6 you mean?
7 THE CHAIRMAN:- We take a break of_about
8 twenty or thirty minutes.
9 JUDGE NEWMAN: All right.
10 | ' THE CHAIRMAN: Will you or not? Do you plgn.
11 to stay or not?v
‘ 12 -~ JUDGE NEWMAN: I am going to be in the
‘ 13 building. If I could do ig at the end of your day
T 14 rather than in twenty minutes, it would help_me a great
15 deal.
16 | THE CHAIRMAN: That would be fine.
17 | JUDGE NEWMAN: Can I come back at the end of
A-18 the day, 4 or 4:30?
19 THE CHAIRMAN: We will notify you. Thank
20 - you very much.
21 JUDGE NEWMAN: Thank you.
22 (The witnesses were excused,)
23 | THE CHAIRMAN: Our next,tﬁo witnesses are
24 former United States Attorneys, now attorneys in
25 . private practice, Mr. Robert Piske and Mr. John Martin.
SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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We are pleased to have you.
MR. ROBERT FISKE: Thank you very much.
Would you like me to start?
‘'THE CHAIRMAN: Yes.
MR. ROBERT FISKE: I am Robert Fiske. 1
would just say to Judge Breyer that in 1978, when I was

United States Attorney, I watched the playoff game in a

room with forty Assistant United States Attorneys. I

was the only Red Sox fan in the room as Bucky Dent's
home run sailed into the screen. 1 had forty Assistant

United States Attorneys who were Yankee fans. So I am

~here with the same feeling that the sun is shining in

Boston.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: You better take
advantage. . Red Sox fans never know what will happen
tomorrow or tonight.

MR. FISKE: That's right. At least we are
in the Series.

I would make a couple of general

observations which may have been made previously. But

‘to the extent that your Commission is supposed to

consider the impact of these guidelines on the criminal
justice system, as it says on page 1 of your report, it

does seem clear to me that one inevitable result of
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these guidelineé is that there is going to be a

‘tremendous increased burden on all aspects.of the

criminal justice system. 1 would concur with the
remarks that have been made before about the extent to
which there will be litigation over these guidelines.
I think those points were all well taken. My own sense
of the guidelines is that if they are enacted the way
they are now, there will be many more defendants who
wouid like to go to trial rather than_plead guilty, and
that that itself may increase of course the burden on
the judicial system in terms of more judges, more
prosecutors, and more defense attorneys.

In terms of the philosophy of these
guidelines, when John Martin and I were United States

Attorneys here in the Southern District, our office

'always~fdllowed the philosophy that sentencing was the

function of the judge, not the function of the
prosecutor. We would decline, we did not make sentence
recommendations at the time of sentence, and indeed
resisted doing it on occasion, but we would only do it
when we were asked and we didn't particularly relish
doing it at the time.

I think it is clear from these guidelines

that one major effect of these guidelines is to
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transfer a great deal of the seﬁtencing.:esult from the
judge to the prosecutor. That point has Seen made, 1
am sure, by judges who were not happy about thaf. I am
not sure, if 1 were still a prosecutor, 1 would be
happy about that either.

One of the clear impacts of this to me is
that it puts a tremendous amount of power in the
prosecutor to negbtiate plea agreements with the
defendant. The threat of‘going to trial in a case
where there are multiple charges available, as opposed
to offering a plea to something less, places a
tremendous premium, it seems to me, on a plea in these
circumstances. And, of>course, the greater the

potential sentence is for the multiple crimes that have

‘been committed without regard to the multipliers that

were referred to earlier, the greater premium theré-is
on the defendant to try to negotiate some kind of a
plea. The way these guidelines are structured, the
defense attorney is going to want to have as many of
the factors as possible, hopefully all pf'them, égreed
to, so that he knows ahead of time going in, what his
maximum.tisk is under the guidelines and not leave to

some iitigation or some hearing any of the factors that

' may be in dispute. Of course, to the extent that there

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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cannot be an agreement on those factors and there is a

‘plea with some of those factors unresolved, then you

are losing many of the benefits of the plea in the
firsﬁ'place; because then you have tb havé a hearing to -
resolve those factors.

One of the things that isn't totally clear
toime in the guidelines is the citcumstancesnunder
which the court is required to impose consecutive
sentences. I know you attempt to deal with that, page,
I think it is, 166 --

THE CHAIRMAN: You are correct, that has not
been answered. If you can find the ahswer, 1 wish you
would send it on in, because it is the most difficult
issue of any that I can think of that we have to some
extent come to grips with,

MR. FISKE: This is oﬁe of the places where
the effect of, the prosecutor's blea negotiations are
in terrorem to the extent that the guidelines require
consecutive sentences if a defendant is convicted on
multiple counts. obviously. the prosecdto; has
tremendous leverage over the defendant to get him to
plead to one count and try to avoid those.consecutive
sentences. The sense 1 have from the guidelines right

now is that a defendant faces a far greater risk of
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consecﬁtive sentences under thesé guidelings than he
does today whére in my experience consequt}ve sentences
are quite rare.

One point I,Qould like to make with respgct
to something that Judge Newman said about cooperation.
i can understand how from a juage's point of viéw he is
reluctant to see it as an automati~ discount factor for
cooperation where simply by certifying cooperation the
United States Attorney can mandate a ceftain percentage

reduction in an otherwise stipulated sentence. 1 can

~understand that concern. As a prosecutor, I think 1

would have a concern, on the other side of the coin,
that I am not sure that in some cases the 40 percent
reduction is enough.when you truly have a defendant who
has cooperated under exceptional circumstances, risking
his life, let's say, in an organized crime situuscicn to
produce a conviction of a very important criminal or a
very important group of criminals.

One of the cases that I prosecuted when I
was United States Attorney was a drug dealer named
Nicky Barnes, who réceived a life, 848 sentence without
parole. There is no way we would ever have been able
to bring that case without the cooperation of two.

witnesses. 1 suspect that if they knew that all they
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were going to get for their cooperation, no matter how

valuable it was, was a 40 percent reductioﬁ off a
;entence for dealing in narcotics under these
guidelines, the chances are pretty good we never would
have gotten that cooperation and we n=ver would have
been éble'to bring that.case. So I think that is one
illustration f:om‘the law enforcement side where
greater discietipn is needed in the sentencing judge.

THE CHAIRMAN: What if we just provided that
cooperation is a basis recbgnized by the Commission to
deviate entirely from the guidelines in sentencing?

MR. FISKE: That would be acceptable.

THE CHAIRMAN: But you would leave that
decision to the judge and not upon‘cextification of the
U.S. Attorney?

mR. FISKF: .Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN: The recommendation, not
cértification.

MR. FISKE: That would solve my problem andg,
1 suspect, Judge Newman's also.

The one other area that I would like to
comment on, because I know we are all here for a
limited time and I am not sure anyone else has made

this comment -- I don't want to just repeat what others '
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have said -- is to deal with the part of yquf
recommendations that deal with sentencing organizations.
There is, of course, a tremendous intetzelationship
between the criminal process as it is applied to thc
individuals in the organization and as it is applied to"
the organization itself.: Ahd, again speaking as a
former prosecutor,_l always felt, and I think
prosecutors feel today, that byrfar the most effective
deterrent to corporate crime is not some kind of fine
against the corporation but rather the prosecution of
the individuals in the corporation who are responsible
forvthat crime. To me that is where the emphasis
shbuld be both in the bringing of the case and in the
sentences that are imposed.

1f you are dealing with corporate crime
where the corporation has been convicted,_obviously'the
only sanction available -- you can't send the
corporation to jail -- is imposing a fine. You have
proposed two alternatives, the so-called.just
punishment approach and the hézm-based deterrent
compensation approach. | |

1 have a concern, not only because my firm
now teprésents corporations but just as a matter of

basic fairness, that 1 don't see a justification for
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imposipg a fine on a corporation under any
circumstances greater than the harm‘that was caused. i
would reject this ability-to-pay concept to the extent
that that exceeds the harm that was actually done.

Just to give a simple example, several yéars
ago the United States Attorney's Office here brought a
case against General Hotofs because its Tarrytown plant
was discharging paint into the Hudson River in
violation of the Navigable Rivers Act. It was indeed a
crime to do that. And General Motors eventually pled
guilty to that crime. But the thoughf of imposing>a
fine that would have a meaningful impact on General
Motors in the light of its financial condifion for the
harm that was done by discharging the paint in the
Hudson River seemed to me would just totally distor£
the whole criminal process.

The other point that I would deal with,
because I noticed it in the report here -- 1 don't know
how serious this is -- is a suggestion that conditions
of probation could be imposed on a corporation under
which, among other things, the corporation could be
required to restructure its management to the extent
that the management had been felt to be responsible for

the criminal wrongdoing. My feeling would be that, to
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the extent that a major factor in sanctioning the
corporation would be the extent to which the criminal
conduct was participated in or allowed to happen by the
top management, I think that is quite correctly
identified as one of the crucial,fattoré in the whole
approach. Obviously, if top management has been
involved, that would call fof a more significant
penalty.on a corporation, but, more important, the iop
managément itself ought to be piosecuted and sent to
jail.

To the extent that there isn't enough
evidence to juétify a criminal conviction of the top
management, then I question whether the criminal
process should be used through conditions of probation
to force the corporation to chanée the management,
which hasn't been convicted of a crime. I think that
can more properly be done through the corporate process
itself.

Those are‘just some genéral comments. Maybe

I will turn the mike over to John Martin and maybe

together we can answer some of your questions.

THE CHAIRMAN: Very good. Thank you.
Mr. Martin.

MR. MARTIN: Thank you, Mr, Chairman. I
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have some prepared remarks which I will be happy to
leave with the Commission and not burden you with. But
I would like to start by disclosing my own bias against
the sentencing guidelines. I think that the effort
that you have made reflects a lot of careful thought
and hard work, and underscores for me the~diffiéu1ty of
coming up with guidelines that can make, through
objective criteria, very subjective judgment on the
seriousness of the offender's conduct.

I think in that regard I would ask the
Commission fo look at the guidelines insofar as they
look to, as a predominant factor in many of the cases,
the value, the amount of gain by the activity. 1 think
it is particularly clear if you look at the guidelines>
with respect to insider trading, wﬁere there is‘a'range
of point spread from 12 to 52 value points, depending
upon the amount of the gain. However, with iﬁsider

trading, the amount of the gain is often a fortuity as

"a result of events that occur after the illegal conduct,

and therefore it is no measure of the culpability of

the defendant or the seriousness of his crime. Indeed,
when you look at that 12 to 52 range and then find that
being aware or being an insider or an investment banker

only has a 3-point factor, it seems to me the gain is
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very much out of proportion in the Qeight given to the

crime, _ B P

Also, look at the fact that tﬁe amount of
gain realized is often the result of either the
defendant's own personal wealth or his or her
willingness to take risks. The amounf of gain will
vary tremendously depending_upon whether or not the
defendant decides to buy the underlying stock, thereby
protecting a éubstantial portion of the investment, or
rather goes in and buys an option on the stock where he
can win or lose it all but there will be tremendous
variation in the amount of the gain with the same
illegal conduct. Therefore, I think that is an area
where the value assigned to the amount of gain of the
deféndant is out of proportion,

I think that often comes up in many of the
other statutes where there is a lot of fortuity
involved. 1Indeed, for the person who decides to rob an
armored truck, it may be good or bad luck for ﬁhat
person whegher the truck had been emptied-at the bank
or filled at the bank beforé the robbery took place.

| The other concern 1 had is one that others
have expressed and I won't belabor it, and that is the

fact that this system gives too much power to the
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prosecutor here. I think the Commission attempted to
deal with that by saying you look at the cﬁatge, and
the court wouid then have the ability . .to look at the
teai facts. Thevfact is, the charging decision becomes
very important. I can charge somebody who is engaged
in a narcotics transaction with tax evasion. I can
mgke that agreement. As has beén stated throughout and
I won't belabor it, there is tremendous power given to
the prosecutor in thaf system and it seems.to me that
system sweeps the guideline concept under the rug.

Another coﬁcetn that 1 share with Bob Fiske
and others that have testified is that the guidelines
as they exist do not give sufficient consideration or
sufficient range for both cooperation and for pleas of
guilty. Frankly, as I read the guidelines, in light of
my.éxperience and the kind of cases fhat we proéecuted.

I tbink that almost every cése you had in this district
would go to triél; there would be no pleas of guilty.
1 don't haye the exact statistics, but I am willing to
hazard a guess that when I was U.S. Attorney and today
close to 50 percent of the cases ultimately get
disposed of with nonjail sentences inlthig district.
The decision to plead guilty is often made because the

defendant believes that the difference between a plea
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of guilty and going to trial on a record that will
prove to the judge that there was no doubt: about the
crime and the defendant is in fact guilty cén often be
the difference between a period of incarceration and a
sentence of probation. That consideration disappears
under the guidelines which give only an 80 percent
credit in situations wﬁeze, as I seé the cases that we
prosecute here or have been prosecuted in this district,
you are talking about months in jail. The option with
rolling the dice and walking away because of the
vagaries ofvséme luck at trial, in my mind are going to_
convince most defendants to insist upon their right to
trial, and this court will be trying nothing but
criminal cases. |

I agree with Bob that the question of
cooperation, a 40 percent reduction for someone who has
risked his life, is simply not going to provide the

type of cooperation you need. You have to look at this

in terms of what it does to the person's life in

general. You are talking, when one is testifying in
life-threatening situations, about someone who is goingf
to have to'spend.their life in the Witness Protection
Program. They are going to have to say to their wife

or husband and children, "1 am going to testify in this
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case. That means we are going to have to move out of
here, never see any of the people we know égaih, and
hide out in some city_that is totally foreign to us
under a different identification. And wﬁat am I going

to get for this? I will get a 40 percent reduction in

the sentence that would be imposed.” 1t is not going

to happen.
Every coopcration is very diffiéult for an

individual. When you testify against friends, you are

'testifying against one's basic code of honor. And yet

in every major case that is prosecuted in the federal

:courts, 1 think cooperation of insiders is a crucial

| factor. That has to be rewarded in ways that are more

significant, I think, than the guidelines provide.
The other problem I see is that the
alternative is immunity. That has two problems, in my

view. One, it takes totally out of the jpdiéial system

the appropriate sentence; two, it creates severe

credibility problems. From the government's standpoint

. the witness is more credible and honest if he can

testify that "I do not know the'sentence that can be

imposed in my case. 1 know that the government will

bring to the sentencing judge's attention the

cooperation I have rendered, but this sentence will be
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determined by the judge, not the prosecutor."™ 1 think

that witness becomes more credible than somebody who

walks into court and says, "Yes, for my testimony I

have gotten a complete pass on my criminal activity."
Just to reiterate something 1 said earlier,

I do think that the guidelines are quite severe. To

~ take an example, when I was U.S. Attorney, because of

the serious nature of crimfnal activity here in New
York and limited res§uzces of the}federal government,
we had guidelines with the Federal.Bureau of
Investigation as to when they would begin an
investigation of a possible federal violation. Thosé
guidelines provided -- I do not have copies with me, 1
did not take them with me -- but 1 believe they
provided that we did not even investigate bank
emﬁezzlements of less than $10,000. A bank
embezzlement of $§10,000 has a point range under the
guidelines of 20 points, makihg for a mandatory jaii
sentence. I think what that underscores is the fact
that even though you are setting up guidelines that are
supposed to have uniformity throughout the country, you
are pressing another area where because of
érosecutbrial discretion or lack of available resources,

you are going to have incredibly disparate results for

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE. NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791.1020 -




10

n

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20
21
22
23
24

25

we | o 198
the same conduct,

Thank you very much.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very m;ch. And 1
appreciate the testimony and your submiséions.

Any questions from the Commission? Mr.
Block.

COMMISéIONER BLOCK: Mr. Martin, I would
like to follow up on your point about insider trading,
as it goes to a larger issue in the guidelines, the
point specifically being the dependence of the point
values on the size of the insider trading, the fact
that we use these many categories to go between d and
above 25 million. Your point is that there is a lot of
serendipity about the dollar value. Given that is
likely the case, in both insider trading and in other
financial crimes, how would you in effect solve that
probiem? Would you, as to all insider trading, take
the midpoint of the range -- we use 12 to 52 -- of 26,
say, and then aggravate or mitigate Qith some genc<ral
factors? How would you deal with the fact that there

are differences that are systematic? There are two

types of factors in all of these crimes. There are

systematic factors. Some insider trader situations are

different than others; some burglaries are different
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than others; some robberies are different than others.
We use an extreme version of that. We tragk the
precise outcome and say the differnncé is difference up
to a dollar or up to $10,000, but the point is there.
How would you track the underlying differences while
getting away from the serendipitous elements?

MR. MARTIN: I really can use that in pért

‘as an example of my whole concept. I think every

situation is fact intensive. Whether a lawyer for a

‘prominent takeover firm who sends out that information

and uses it should be sentenced to a subétantial period
of incarceration doesn't, in my view, depend upon how
much money he makes. Yet the mere fact that somebody
is a lawyer in a different set of circumstances.may
make his conduct less culpable than tﬁe lawyer who
specializes in takeover work or a lawyer who is
involved for some other reason. In trying to, in my
view, assign really binding point values, I thihk my
own approach to this whole area would be one that haé
very broad guidelines with very broad appellate review
of sentencing, hopefully in that area.

But I think, as to the guidelines, yes, you
can say that insider trading in and of itself is.a

crime that involves a certain seriousness and, as you
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say, in all cases maybe there should be a sentence of

incarceration of no less than six months. That will

put the judgment back to the prosecutor whether or not

six months is appropriate in that set of circumstancer,
and that would affect the decision whether or not you
are going to prosecute.

1 will draw an example for you. When I was
u.Ss. Aftorney we prosecuted an individual named Carlo
Florentino, a partner in a prominent New York law firm
specializing in acquisitions., Prior to the lawsuit his
lawyer came to me and made a very effective
presenfation that this man had severe psychological
problems, that he really wasn‘t_in this for any
traditional culpable reason, it was as a result of
psychological problems,'and it was documented. My
reaction was: I hear you, what you say is very
persuasive and 1 believe it, but that is a sentencing
decision, it is not a prosecutorial decision., 1 as a
prosecutor have a responsibility to the community at
large. That is a much more difficult decision for me
as a prosecutor to make if I know that I have to take
those factors into considerafion and this man is
probably going to have to go to jail for 18 to.24

months., So you end up pushing back on the prosecutor,
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I think, the.decision‘jail or no, and if he makes that
decision he doesn't ptbsecute.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Let me just push that

one bit further. 1In a crime like insider trading,

-which most of us will admit is a rational, calculating

crime, you would then not have the costs .track the
gains at all? 1In other words, insider trading Qould be
the violation and whether it was $500,000 or $25
million wouldn't affeét the sentence outcome if you
were convicted.

MR. MARTIN: I guess it is how do you

approach this thing. It seems to me that if you are

giving the judge a fairly good range, you can say that,

at a minimum, simply the crime itself, insider trading
should.be six monthg in jail at least, and it may be,
depénding upon a variety oflfactors, up to ten years in
jail.

COMMISSIONER BLNCK: We have this problem of
having to enumerate the variety of factots. That is
what the book is: enumerating the variety,df factors.

I am looking for some help on that. It is one thing to

' say, "You should enumerate the factors,"™ but then we

have to walk down the street with that,

MR. MARTIN: I think one of the factors you
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identify is the nature of the individuai's:
responsibility. That to me is é more significant
factor than the amount bf money.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Judge MacKinnon.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Mr, Fiéke, I am
interested in wﬁen and how you made yodr understanding
with your witness in that case to testify.

MR. FISKE: Well, 1 think -

COMMISSIONER MaCKINNOM: 1f thét is a fair
qdestion.

-~ MR. FISKE: Sure. I think the way if_is
traditionally done now ;-

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: 1 want to know how
you did it.

MR. FISKE: I did it thg way it was
traditionally done. (Laughter)

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: All right.

MR. FISKE: Which is, we had a written plea
agreement with the witness, which was turned over to
the défensé attorneys at the time of trial, under which
it was stipulated that the witness would plead guilty
to certain offenses ané tha£ he would cooperate with:

thé'government, that he would give truthful testimony,
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and that at the time of his sentence the government
would call the full extent of his cooperation to the
attention of the sentencing judge for whatever benefit
the judge decided that was worth at the time he imposed
the sentence;' The way we did it in that case wasn't
any different than it'is done in a great number of
cases, but I would emphasize the pbint that John made

that cooperation itself is a major step for many

witnesses, just the act of cooperating is very

difficult. Where you also héve the problem of someone
risking his life or having to spend the rest of his
life in the Witness Protection Program, it just isn't
going to work if a witness has to plead guilty to
something that under the guidelines is_going to call
for ten years and thén he knows he gets a 40 percent
reduction, so he is facing a sure six yéars. It just
won't happen. But I think the suggestion that Judge
Wilkins made at the beginning, that this be something
in which the sentencing judge is given discretién
specifically to deviate from the guidelines or go
outside the guidelines would cettainiy solve the
problem.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Well, your witness

testified without any assurance, It was still up to
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the judge.

MR. FISKE: That is correct. 'Hé couldvhave
gotten fifteeﬁ years. He ended up getting a suspended
sentence.

COMMISSIONER ﬁaCKINNON: ~And now under this
you anticipate thét because of some certainty in
receiying a sentence, that bargaining chip would be
taken away.

MR. FISKE: Absolutely. 1In other words, if
the sentence that was called for was fifteen years and
he knew he could get a 40 percent reduction by
testifying, that is still roughly eight years in jail
with no parole. That is a long time to spend.

COMMISSTONER MacKINNON: The other question

I have is about your General Motors case where you

“thought the fine ought to be equal to the harm. How

did you determine the harm in that dumping caseé

MR. FISKE: 1In that‘case it was just a
statptory fine that was imposed. There was a
negotiated agreement to plead to a certain number of
counts, and there was a fine, I forget the exact
amount, but I believe it was in the hundreds of
thousands of dollars.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: But did it reach
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the extent of harm?

MR. FISKE: It was very difficuLt to measure
the extent of harm when paint chips go into the Hudson
River.

COMMJISSIONER MacKINNbN: It reached the
maximum extent of the ﬁarms available for the
individual offenses?

| MR. FISKE: Yes, except that under that
statute it was one of these multiple crimes where every
time they dump the paint into the river‘it was another
crime., So if you wanted to prosecute them for 200,000
violations, they could have done it, but it was again a
negotiated agreement.

My only point was that I thought that to
approach the sentencing of the corporation in the
context of let's impose a fine on Generai Motors that '
means something and has an impact on them financially
would have been, for a company that size, totally out
of proportion to the harm that was done by the criminal
conduct. ThatAis why I was aoncating the other
approach,

'COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: And you would think
that it would be out of order for tﬁat offense to be

treated as a continuing single offense?
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MR; FISKE; Well, it is a continuing single
offense.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: That's }ight. And
if it was only subject to one punishment, that Qouldn't
be enough, would it?

MR. FISKE: No, I wouldn't oppose. I mean,
if the government wanted to bring the case as a
multiple-count indictmeﬁt, -I think that would be
appropriate under the statute. If the corporation weré
convicted, the Court éould take the number of counts
into consiﬁeration. I am just saying the amount of
fines that eventually should be imposed in.that or any
other corporate case is one that is commensurate with
the harm.

The other point I meant to make before,
which is a fairly obvious one with respect to fines of
corporations, is that the person that ultimately pays
the fine is the stockholder of the corporation who had
in the ordinary case absolutely nothing to do with it.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: And the consumers
originally. | |

MR. FISKE: Correct. That's’uhy, to the
extent you can measure the harm to the public and build

that into a fine and there is some method of
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restitution to the individuals, that is thexbest system.,

COMMISSIO&ER MaCKINNbN: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much,
gentlemen. We appreciate it very much.

(The witnesses were excused.)

THE CHAIRMAN: We are going to take a short
recess at this time. We will start back in fifteen
minutes, which will be ten minutes to 4.

(Recess)

‘THE CHAIRMAN: We will resume receiving
testimony now. We are pleased to have with us the

former president of the City Bar Association, Professor

of Law at New York University, Professor Robert McKay.

Professor, thank you for cqming.

MR. ROBERT McKAY: 'Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Commission:

I liked the depth and breadth of experience
of those who have preceded me he;e, so 1 shall not
impose on your time véry long, but I come to you with
two strong convictions based upon the more’ limited
experience.that I have had outside the field of
sentencing directly. I would like to tell you
something about how I come to my two conélusions.

The first is a.firm conviction that
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sentencing guidelines is an experiment that must be

attempted and it isvimportant to perfect it as far as

possible. The second is that I have great faith in the

federal judiciary and so I have considerably more
interest.in wider discretion than the present rules
suggest,

Nevertheless, unlike, I believé, all the
other witnesses that have come before you, I come with
a shaky conviction that even if you were not to amend
your present proposal at all, .I think probably 1 woqld
want to put it to Congress. 1 believe, however, 90u
can do much better-and I know you are interested in
trying to produce the best possible product.

I endorse many of the things that have been

said. 1 have had access to the statements made earlier

"the witness statements by Judge Newman, Judge Tyler,

Judge Frankel, Kenneth Feinberg -- and I have talked to
others abouf this. 1 basically share their views, so I
won't elaborate on those very much.

My own convictions come from experience
beginning fifteen years ago, in September of 1971, when
the Attica uprising occurred. It still holds the
dnhappy record of being the bloodiest uprising in all

of American correctional history. Fifteen years ago
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this month I was designated as chair of the New York

‘State Special Commission to investigate Attica. I came

to it with very little information other than a kind of
loose academic background of not much specific
knowledge about the prisons. But I came away with some
very deep convictions.

One of.the most striking things to all of us
was that although the inmates in Attica at that time
had a great many things to complain about, the things
that really disturbed them most were things that we can
all do sométhihg about. fhey were questions of equity,
of fairness, of justice; They were concerned aﬁout
diépariQy of sentencing. As one inmate conferred with
a cellmate next door or down the corridor, to their
judgment at least they had been convicted for similar
offenses and yet their disparities were widely
divergent. Sometimes there was an upstate-downstate
difference in sentencing philosophy. Sometimes it came-
as a result of‘plea Bargaining that one indulged in.and'
another did not indulge in. And sometimes, really
pethaps more often than anything, it was éimply'thé
fact that judges had very different notions of what was -
appropriate, and their judgment was'ungonfihed.

Discretion was almost unlimited in the wide range of
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sentencing that was available to them.

The other fhiné that the inmates complained
about very deeply was the inequity of the é;role system
as it operated at that time. One of the things I like
about your proposal is fhat there,is a graduél phasing
out of parole. Because it was not really the
sentéﬁcing judge that made the deterﬁination as to the
length of the sentence, but it was the Parole
Commission. They operated under what seemed to us very
loose standards and without much information. Some of
that has been corrected in New York and some of that
has been corrected in other states, and perhaps the
federal system works still bettef.

But the combin;tion of disparity in

sentencing, aggravated by the inequities as we saw it

of the parole system, made for very serious and, wE.

thought, largely justifiable complaints on the part of
inmates.

I1f that can be corrected -- and 1 do not put
aside other changes that need to be made ip the prison
system -- but if that can be corrected, it seems to me
we will have taken a very real step forward in
correcting the prdblems of the ériminal justice system.

My other particular experience has been in
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the last two years as the Association of the Bar of the
City of New York and other organizations grfpple with
the attempts in &ew York State to draw sentencing
guidéiines. ‘From that I learned what I had not known
before. I came to the earlier conclusiQn that
sentencing guidelines and some kind éf determinate
seﬁtences was a goal to be striven for, but I have
learned in the last two years what a complicated
process it is, which all of you understand fully at the
present time.

| The New York State body -- and 1 believe you
have had testimony from Mr. Feinberg and Mr. Smith on
that today, so I won't elaborate -- used a somewhat
different approach, but that too was unsuccessful. The
legislature wés not ready to buy it and, indeed, many
of us who supported the principle were not ready, at
least at that time, to support the way it was done. We
thought the sentences were not clear}y enouéh defined
in terms of the light of experience already
demonstrated. IWe thought they tended td be more severe

and that seemed to us to be retrogressive. In the

 particular case -- a problem you do not have -- the

state legislature stood over the body to enlarge the

sentences any time they wanted. And, of course, this
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society is generally.punitive now, and that seemed to
us a very sefious difficulty.

From those two expcriencés, then, 1 come
with greét sympathy to the task that is before you, but
great faith in the importance of the undertéking which
you have éssumed. My two general propositions may seem
in.éonflict with each other. One is that guidelines
are appropriate énd, indeed, I think necessary. The
other is that judges should continue to have a very
substantial amount of discretion. 1 belieye, 1
convinced myself at least, that those two ideas can be
reconciled.

My judgment is that you have gone rathef too
far in the direction of taking away an appropriate
range of discretion for the judiciary, in whom, as I
have said, I have great confidence. .I do not need to
belabor that point. It has beén said, 1 think,
eloquently, pragmatically, and soundly by Judge Newman
and Judge Tylér, whom I heard, and the others whose
testimony 1 have read or a least letters I. have seen of
theirs in the past.

The second problem I see is what I am told
is the likely result of the proposal you have now --

these are people who have better judgment of
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angressional reaction tﬁan I:» that Congress is very
likely to reject the proposal in its present form.
Maybe Congress is likely to reject anything. 1 think
at some point it should be put to Congress, and should
be put to them in the best possible case, and that is,
of coufse, your objective.

I do not object, as somé, to the notion that
you are legislating standards. I think that is really
part of your objective, because the statutory standarés
are iﬁsufficient, indefinite, give too much range, too
much discretion. 'So if you can give definition to them
that is acceptable to Congress, 1 have no quarrel with
that, indeed, I think thaﬁ is a very desirable way to
go.

1 am concerned, however, with what I am told
would be the impact of the point system that you havev
devised so far, and that it would in general increase
the severity of sanctions that are imposed for criminal
offenses., 1If that is true, I call to your éttention
what is perfect1y~obvious but what seems to me a very
serious problem.

In thé first place, the prisons are already
overcrowded, seriously overcrowded, which means that

the mission that they have performed of trying to
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return inmates to civilization in some reasonable way
to pérform in our society‘is going to be further
hampered.

Second, the services in prisons that afe
necessary for that job are very expensive, and the
public is not terribly tolerant of expenses in the way
of correctional systems.

Finally in this connection there is no
particular indication that prisons work very well in
doing any of the jobs that they are supposed to do.

Obviously, the isolation factor is theté,
but the reality is, as we all know, that there are very
few that are going to be there more than a few years,
sometimes more than a few months, and they are going to-
be back out on the street. So the incapacitation
function is not really, in the long run very.important.

There is the rather general concession now,
general féeiing, consensus, that the‘tehabilitation |
factor, which we used to believe in, doesnftAwork very
well, works occasionally to be sure, but that is not
really a justification for pﬁtting away a person for a
longer time than is justifiable for the pure punishment
and deterrence aspects. But punishment can be achieved

in a fairly short time. Those who have experienced the
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sharp shock of prison are pretty well convipced, in
most cases, most of us, most of us who ateésentenced in
the federal prisons, that it is not a very good place
to'go to be. So the additional length of time érobably
does not make very much difference on that perception
or on the dete;rence perception.

For all those reasons I would be reluctant
to see any very substantial increase in prison time.

1 emphasize just very briefly, seconding
what has been said several times, and I think Judge
Newman was particularly eloguent on the point, the

difficulty that is likely to come in terms of increased

litigation on all the elements that go into a

determination. Whether it means that the prosecutors
get control or whether it means that there will be a

large amount of litigation over the so-called facts

- that go into determining the sentence, either direction

seems to me undesirable to open the door to that kind
of experimentation.
I am fascinated, I must confess., with your

modified real offense sentencing and the way that the

‘text puts in pretty clear English what many, I think,

have notlfully understood, although the reality is that

these factors have been taken into account in the
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‘discretionary structure and that the charging system
also does not work very well. But the whole concept,
in my judgment, needs to be reexamined in light of the
considerations that have been advanced by others.

So, in conclusion, I simply recommend that
you give the closest possible atﬁention -- and 1 know
that you are going tq see Juége Newman again this
afternoon, which 1 fully epplaud -- to try to work out
what are reélly some of the pragmatic problems and how
best to deal with fhem.

Let me express in final conclusion just one
brief disagreement with Bob Fiske, whose judgment 1
admire enormously. He suggested that corporations
should not be sanctioned beyond the damages caused, and
then, in response to questioning, it seemed to me he
didn't quite demonstrate that it was a measure of
damages thet was at issue but a compilation of
etetuto:y penalties and then some kind of a compromise.
Since we do have punitive damages, perhaps excessive in
my judgment, in civil cases, and the notion there is
deterrence, 1 see no particular reason why there should
not be similar kinds of deterrence imposed against
corporations or individuals in criminal cases that go

beyond the mefe award of damages.
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My advice, for what it is worth, is tq use
caution and take the gooa words you -have héd from
others today. I wish you all success beca;se it is a
very important venture. Thank y§u.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much,
Professor.

Any questions from the Commission? Mr.
MacKinnon}

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Professor, you said
that you would reexamine the guidelihes. Would you go
so far as to suggest the grid approach?

MR. McKAY: My understanding is that the
gridvapproach worked well in Minnesota., 1 am sure you
have studied that.

COMMISSIONFR MacKINNON: We have studied it,
and it wasn't the grid approach, it was what the courts
did to it.

MR. McKAY: All right,.

‘COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Go ahead.

MR. McKAY: But it was based ﬁppn a grid
structure, and there was room in that grid, as there
would héve been in the New York system, whatever othér
faults it may have had, for some discretion within each

of the boxes, and then opportunities to go outside the
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boxes.
COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Very limited
discretion;'but there were many departures where.they

doubled the sentence, the presumptive sentence, and

‘tripled the sentence. The courts eventually held that

they couldn't go beyond doubling it. Most of the casés,
the 350 some odd cases that have resulted héve been in
cases where they have almost tried to double the
offense, double the sentence.r

MR. McKAY: I would not quarrel with that
kind of deviation in what I assume are the fairly rare
cases where it happens. 1I1f 70, BQ, 90 pefcent stay
within the boxes and some justification is given, as
some justification is requiredrta be given, for
deviations either up or down, then that seems to me a
system that is likely to work.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: It might work, but
the present system works to a certain extent, but you
get the odd case, which gets a lot of publicity, where
séme person gefs probation where another person got fen
years, and you have an uproar in Congress and the
public and the news mgdia and every place else.

MR. McKAY: At least an important difficulty

with the present system with, as you call it, the odd
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case -- and 1 know.it better in the state system than
in the federal system -- is that in the celébrated case
thefe-is much temptation on the part of the judge, for
his or her constituency, to impose the heaviest
possible sentence. 1I1f there are guidelines, whether
yours or the grid system, that restricts the judge, and
the judge can say; "1 wanted‘to do X, but I wasn't able
to because 1 was restricted."” That seems to me to be a
protection to the judge és well as to the system.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Mr. Block?

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Professor McKay, you
mentioned that you were_concerned'about the'increase in
length that might be generated by these guidelines.
Let me voice the caution that again these are not
numbers that have been voted on by the Commission. But,
that said, there are two aspects of the Preliminary
Draft and the tentative numbers that are there that
increase the length, One is the inéreased certainty of
imprisonment and the reduction in number of individuals

likely to be on probation, and then there are some

~increases in some places of the length of given

imprisonment. Do I understand you correctly as not

being bothered by the increase of certainty of
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imprisonment: your basic . concern is the increased
‘length and not the increased number of individuals that

would not be on probation?

MR. McKAY: I would have to know more
specifically the 'individual cases, but I would be

inclined, 1 think, to be troubled by both. Whether it

is increased number or an increased length of average

sentence, it certainly places an additional burden upon
the system, which so far there isn't mucﬁ indication
that the System is prepared to Handle. .My Jjudgment is
that in most cases it is not helpful in dealing with
the criminal problem, for the reasons that I sought to
outline before.

COMMISSIONER BLOCK: Given the reasons that .
you outlined in terms of the inefficacy of punishment, .
I guess I am éomewhat perplexed at what the role of
probation would be as a sanction.

MR. McKAY: I think probation as it oéerates
at the preseht time is probably not very successful.
There has never been enéugh'inVested in probation to
make it really an effective supervisory device and a
post-conviction device for rehabilitation. I have
always favored putting a lot more dollars into

probation if we are going to have that system at all.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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COMMISSIONER BLOCK: So you would look at |
probation notvas a punishment, but rather a} a
technique for rehabilitation?

MR. McKAY: Of course it is a sanction,
because it is a restriction on freedom and a limitation
upon mobility, but it is .not by any means the same as
being in prison, and there is an opportunity for
counseling when the system is working properly and for
some limited attempt at rehabilitation.

Mr. Chairman, I failed in my remarks to call
attention that I do have these two issues of the Record
of the Association of the Bar, which includes the
report of a criminal justice retreat we had in the fall
of 1984 on proposed senfencing guidelines, in which I
think there is some very useful experience if you do
not have that at hand; and second, the testimony of
John Doyle on behalf of the Agsociation of the Bar in>
connection with the final draft of the senténcing
guidelines. I would like to leave those with you for
any use you might wish to make of them.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much,' I‘think
Commissioner Baer has a question.

COMMISSIONER BAER: Professor McKay, you

made some reference to the United States Control
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FOLEY SQUARE, NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791-1020




10

11

12
13

14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21

22

23

24

25

wC '222
Commission guidelines. Do you feel that they are too
severe at the ptesent time?

MR. McKAY: Well, whethrr they are tqo
severe or not I dpn‘t know that I have a judgment.
What T do believe ié that they are a great improvement
over what was done before and over what is aone in most
states, because they do define somewhat the
circumstances in thch parole will be granted and give
some prediction as to when it is likely to happeh. In
New York at least.fifteen Years ago the pioblem Qas
that there was no predictability as to when the inmaté
might get out. We found that the average parole
interview, as they came up for eligibility to be
considered for parole, was about three minutes, and
that inmates had no feeling, and I think probably with

justification, that there was any serious consideration

~of the facts of their case and the reasons for which

they should or should not be eligible. It was made
elsewhere.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much,
Professor McKay. |

(The witness was excused.)

THE CHAIRMAN:  Our next witness is Marie

Ragghiante. She is a former chairman of the Tennessee
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Ragghiante. She is-a former chairman of the Tennessee
Parole Board and a writer and lecturer on {ssues of
criminal justice. We are delighted to have you with us.

MS. MARIE RAGGHIANTE: Thank you. I am
delighted to be here.

First of all, I want to abplaud this
Commission's efforts to invite pub'ic participation in
the development of your guidelines. Secondly, I can't
resist mentioning the fact that my experience at the
federal level in tﬁe past was as a witness before quite
a féw federal grand juries and as a witness in a couple
of federal criminal trials, due to the fact that I
initiated a federal investigation of the sale of early
prison'releases in the State of Tennessee. I heard
Professor McKay.earlier refer to the issue or the
subject of public correction, which was something that
I certainly saw first hand in Tennessee.

Also, 1 want to mention -- and again this
may be injected in another way -- that I had the
dubious distinction of being fired by the governor of
Tennessee and the miraculous experience of winning the
lawsuit for reinstatementf Perhaps some of you know
that the governor's office aides therein were convicted

of having operated the governor's office as a criminal
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enterprise.
With regard to this preliminary draft of the

sentencing guidelines, 1, like a number of others

- preceding me today, am concerned about the apparently

mandatory aspects of these guidelines at the front end,
which may in fact reduce the use of probation,
something that concerns me. I don't deny that
probation may be more effectively used than it has been
in some areas, but I don't believe in throwing out the
baby with the bath water.

What concerns me as a former official in the
area of corrections is fhe lack of emphasis of these
guidelines in the area of release supervision. 1 am
convinced that mandatory release supervision will
benefit all of us. 1 believe it is éesirable for all
releasees, but that it is essential for violent
offenders, drug dealers, and drug usérs.

It seems to me that no thinking person could
seriously assert that-fhe offender, having served a
nuﬁber of years in prison, or even just avpumber of
months, away ftom the society which has ejected him,
can be expected to reenter the community smoothly if we
feel no apprehension in this régard. There is a

parallel need of the community which can be expected to
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benefit from supervised release.

Critics of the parole System in the past
most often attacked its decision-making poweré with
regard to disparity, capriciousness, subjectivity, and
so forth, and we know that particularly the U.S. Parole
Commission develoged guidelines and greatly reduced
some of those probléms. But rarely have we heard,
especially coming from the citizenry, attacks on the
concept of providing assistance to releaseces. Ana 1
wonder Qhether iﬁ fact it was ever the intent of
Congress to do away with the supervised release of
prisoners.

That is my specific concern today. 1I have
been interested in all that has gone on hefe today, but
I missed hearing any reference made to the concept of
parole supervision. I think that in ;ome cases that we
may need longer supervision than tﬁe one, two or three
years mentioned in these guidelines. And again I want
to emphasize that I think there should be mandatory
release supervision for offenders who have. a violent
background or drug dealing or drug-abusing history.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you very much. I agree
with you:that we may need some legislation to increase

the maximum amount of time that an individual may be

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
FOLEY SQUARE, NEW YORK. N.Y. — 791.1020




-~
L

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

20

21

22

24

25

we . ' | _ | ' .226
placed on supervised release following release from
incarceration, and that is something the Commission
will.have to take up with the Congress. We have not
come to grips with'this issue of supervised reléaée,
but we must do so witﬁin tﬁe next feQ months., 1
appreriate, as does the Commission, your comments. I
would daresay that the COmhission shares you? views
certainly in those two areas. We need some specific
guidance to our trial judge; that these types of
individuals should be placed on, in effect, what would
be court-imposed parole, known as gupervised release.

Any questions from any of the Commissioners?

" Judge MacKinnon.

COMﬁISSIONER MacKINNON: What was your
position-in Tennessee from which you were fired?

MS. RAGGHIANTE: Pardon me?

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: What was your
position in the government of Tennessee?

MS. RAGGHIANTE: I was the chairman of
Tennessee's Board of Pardons and Paroles, and 1 was
fired becausé of the federal investigation of the
governor's office that I had initiated.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Was the governor

indicted too?
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MS. RAGGHIANTF: The governor was ousted
from office for his parddning abuses, and h; went to
prison for related offenses.

COMMISSIONER MaqKINNON:‘ That was my
understanding. Was that a federal or a state violation?

MS. RAGGHIANTE: It was federal.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN: Anyone else have any
questions?

Thaﬁk you very much. We will be happy to
hear from you in writing if you would like to éxpand
your thoughts on supervised release. Thank you very -
muach.

MS. RAGGHIANTE: Thank you.

(The witness was excused.)

THE CHAIRMAN: If anyone in the audience
would like to address the Commission, we would be glad
to hear from you.

MS. PHYLIS S. BAMBERGER# Yes. 1 héve two
questions which deal with matters which the
Commissioneré have raised in questions and comments
during the éourse of the testimony. It would help us

to respond to you if we understood where your thinking

.came from,
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The first questionris, what section of the
statute which created the Commission and the theory of
guidelinés'reqﬁires that the guidelines be'mandatory
rather than presumptive? The second is, what section
of the statute requires that the 25 percent range
between minimum and maximum defiﬁed the type rather
than merely the léngth of the sentence? 1 realize that
this is an imposition on.our part, since we are used to
giving you informatioﬁ rather than the reverse, but if
we coula have some ideca where this thinking on the part
of the Commission comes from in the statute and the
legislative history, it would be helpful, because we
read it differently than you do.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Wel»l, 18 G.S.C.
3553(b). The court shall impose a sentence of the kind

and within the range referred to in subsection (a) (4)

unless the court finds that an aggravating or

mitigating circumstance exists that was not adequately
taken into consideration by the Sentencing Cohmission
in formulating.the guidelines." Now, (a) (4) Says_
ﬁshall," and (a) (4) says the kinds of sentence. The
kinds of senience and the sentencing range established
for the appli;able‘éatégorf of~bf£ens¢ éommitted by the
applicable cétegéty 6f'défeﬁd$nf3a§ set forth in the
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guidelines that are issued by thé Sentencing Commission
pursuant’fo 28 U.S;C..994(a)(1). That says whateQer we
come up with shall be imposed by the judge. Then the

question is what shall we come up with. Then you have

to turn to the section that deals with us. Do we have

it in here?

THE CHAIRMAN: What was the second issue?

‘MS. BAMBERGER: The second question is, what
in the statute requires that the 25 percent difference
between the minimum and the maximum sentence defined
the type of sentence rather than the length of the
sentence? One of the comments made.before related to
the limited use of probation, and the question raised
was -- unless I misunderstood the answer -- that the

kind of probation or the number of offenses in which

- probation could be imposed was somehow restricted by

the 25 percent requirement between minimum and maximum.
It seemed to me that the response was that the type of
sentence was also affected by the 25 percent limitation.
THE CHAIRMAN: Professor Robinson.
COMMISSIONER ROBINSON: 1 don't‘think there
is a liﬁit. AAf least, this is one person's

interpretation of the guidelines. Where we choose to

bave a guideline sentenée of imprisonment,,the rénge
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must bc limited to the 25 percent. But it is a poliéy
decision for us to make about when imprisoﬁwent will be
the guideline recommendation or whether probation could
be. Theré are some specific caveats where Congress
says you shall have a significaﬁt term of imprisonment
if this person is XYZG. But I don't think there is a
general policy tbat insists on a few instances of
probation.

MS. BAMBERGER: .So did 1 misunderstand you
when 1 thought you said that the fi;st range of six to

fourteen months can't go higher as a probation

potential with respect to sanction points? 1Is that

right?

CCMMISSIONER ROBINSON: You may be referring
to the fact that recent legislation enlarged our |
ability to provide a range at the low end. That is, we
now have the ability to provide a range of from zero to
six months at the low end, and one way the Commission
could treat that is to say, if your normal sentence
under the guidelines would be six months or less, then
érobation is an option for the Juﬁge. That may be what

you have'heard. Maybe you are confusing if with the

discussion abqutisplit sentences?

' MS. BAMBERGER: No, no.
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THE CHAIRMAN: That is what this proposed

“draft does provideé that if it is six months or less,

then the judgé may impose a sentence up to six months
or impose probation entirely without any incarceration
or probation witﬁ limited periods, which is kind of
like the old split sentence.

MS. BAMBERGER: What I couldn't understand

~is why it had to be limited to six months.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: The way the statute is
worded, I think that-i; not a subject of debate. That
is, the statute says that the judge shall impose the
sentence set out by the Commission, unléss.there is an
anravating or mitigatiﬁg factor that the Commiésion
did not adequately consider. That is the sentence I
just read to you. Then when it talks about the
Cqmmission's duties -- I don't have the statute in
front of me, unfortunately -- but, of course, the
Commission under that can set out any kinds of
categories it wants. But theré is a constraint, and
the constraint is that it says that if you. say person X
for offense Y will go to prison, if you say that,

having said that, the Commission is to propose_a range,

' abd_tbé_maximum of,ﬁhat range pannot,be‘ﬁore than 25

4c;p¢rcént,gteaterwthan‘thevminimum of that tange}'with a
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recently enacted exception. The recently enacted

-exception is that the maximum of that range can be six

months greater than the minimum of that range. Do you

get it? That means that if the maximum of that range

were six months, the minimum would be zero, and

therefore anything that we tell the Judge,

"Judge, it can be up to six months," means the‘Judgs’
can decide six, five, four, fhteé, two, one, of zero,
and thatvis where there would be some discretion in the
judge on the in-dut decision and he could have
probation instead of the six months.

Now, however, suppose we were to say a

‘person robs a bank with a gun and hits'somebody over

\

the head, the proper sentence for that is prison, and
moreover it is twenty-two months, we then have to say

twenty-two, let's say, to twenty-seven months. We

can't give more than a range of that.

What I don't see is under the statute that
if we do‘saf prison is proper, and it is more than six
moﬁths that is proper, howvthen undef ;his_statute can
we give the judge the alternative of probation? The
only way we couid do it is to say -a-apd thaf is the
sehtence,l‘réad y6§,ffgm_;hé,u,s;.COde_é-ﬁdepaft_froﬁ
the.éuidélfﬁes.ffTh§h §oulwauldmhéﬁéft;‘find a wa?lofjffr
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complying with.those words I just read you. Theréfore;
the judge would have to say that there must be an
aggravating or mitigating factor which the Commission
did not adequately put intd account.

| MS. BAMBERGER: So you read that as not
being able to propose to the judge alternative possible
sentences which, if he imposes alternative A, it has to
comply with 25 percent, or --

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Yoﬁ tell me how we do
it. Maybe you can figure out a way of dealing with
those words, but the words say, to my reading of them,
that "Oh, Commission, if you decide that prison is
appropriate»for offender type Y for crime type x;,you

have the 25 percent range between maximum and minimum."

You take those words -- they are in the section that

deals with the duties of the Commission -- you look at

them, and then tell us whether or not there is a.way_

that-we can say, "Judge, you have the following choice:

prison for five years, or no prison at all and." |
MS. BAHBBRGER:. All right.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: That is a serious.

question. I am not asking that rhetorically; 1 am

:  7§sking3that ééribusly.

' MS. BAMBERGER: FPine.  That is what we want

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. US COURTHOUSE
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to answer.

THE CHAIRMAN: 1 believe you might look at
28 U.S.C. 991(b). I am told perhaps that is the
section. We don't have the Code right in front of us
here.

Any other members of the audience who would

like to address the Commission or have any comments?

Yes. Come forward, plecse.

MS. SUSAN STEINMAN: Good afternoon. Can
you hear me? My name is Susan Steinman. I have been
involved in, I guess you could call it, sentencing and
post-conviction work for about nine years now. 1 had a
practice in Atlanta for several years starting about
1977 where I just did parole work and habeases and
transfers. Now I work as a freelance consultant with
people that do what I call piimary federal criminal
defense in this area.

I have small practical concerns, and 1 have
heard, you know, a lot of issues discussed.here today
thét 1, of course, endorse: some I do; some I dén’t.
The thing I am concerned with primarily, on page 55 you

talk about evaluating drug offenses in terms of a total

'fffHE.CHAIRHAN:‘_WifhoutVtegard.to.purify;.is f
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that the issue?

MS. STEINMAN: Exactly. And these days with
the Parble Commission, now they have gone back to the
purity, and there are very involved negotiations how to
convert it and there are lab reports these days. And 1
think you are going to get a tremendous disparity built
in right there. You are talking about somebody with a
huge émount with a little -- hefe it says any

detectable amount. So then what will people do? They

will go to maybe smaller transactions of purer drugs.

And I realize that they are not final, that the base
values are not set yet. I mean in my opinion they are
too severe by about half, I would say, and out of line

with the practice today. But you are talking about the

~rest of somebody's life.

The only other thing 1 can bring to the
Commission is that 1 speak to prisoners day in and day
out, and they are very concerned -- I don't know if

this is the appropriate body -- but they are very

concerned about the 15 percent, we will call it, good

‘time, or possible reduction. They feel that this will

be the end of any kihd of discipline in the prison. 1

mean,_in‘é way_if is humo:ops; The old-law prisoner'
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- nothing to keep them in line. What kind of place is

this going to be?' They are very concerned about that,
especially with a thing like this on page 55, when you
are talking about almost any kind of drug offense. "It
is true that I deal with people that maybe the society
considers the worst. You are talking about a 40- and
50-year sentencé being handed out fairly regularly. To
a person'tgat is 47 years old, you know, or 40 years
old, that is the rest of their life. It looks to me,
when you are talking about the way the base offense
values are evaluated for the 848's, that even for

somebody such as we had recently who was a first

~offender, you know, children, wife, all this business,

if he had been convicted under the 848 the base value

would have been twenty years off the bat, 40 years old.

You go in, you have little childrén, you come out you

are a grandfather.

S§ 1 would tealiy like to suggest two things:
One thing would be that there really should be some
substantial reduction for people to take é!plea,

something in terms of, you know, a multiplier of .6,

something significant, if people are going to take a

" plea. The other thing would be that I would like to

séé,thé factOr'pf;soﬁebnéibéihg §”firs: offehder'taken
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out of the -- you have it in with the prior §ffénse
chataéteristics, I have done some of the calculations
for some of‘the cases 1 knoﬁ, and it looks to me like
it starts off bad and 6n1y éets worse from the
defendant's point of view. I would like to see
something significant, like someone is a first offender,
also turned into a multiplier of the base offense value,
like .6, .8, whatever, sométhing like'that. instead of
getting a minuscule type of reduction of maybe, in a
severe offense, fourteen months out of a twenty-year
sentence because you are a first offender.

1f you are concerned about disparities, if 1
éould.convey what I have learned from the way people

look at it that are incarcerated, they can understand

easily why somebody who puts in a plea gets half of

their sentence. They can understand why somebody who

puis in a plea and was first offender gets half of that
sentence. That is not disparate to them. They have a
little more sophistication than just a similar kind of
offénse; They are more concerned about_a‘;i;cumstance

of -- you know, it is strange, but the wisdom is, if

you are actually caught, so to speak, either in the
' transaction, or with the product, you get a lesser

:'Séntence than if you were merely involved with a

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS, U.S. COURTHOUSE
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conspiracy where there was ﬁo evidence agatinst you,
believe it or not. That is fhe kind of thing tﬁat
concerns them.

The only other thing was about the decay
factor. You go along and you say, weil, someone hasn't
been canicted in the last ten years or whatever it is,
there is the decay factor, except for people with a
prior drug offense énd prior violent felony. Ndw, we
recently had a casé of a man who was about 65 years old
ané he had had a prior drug felony, fedétal felony too,
from about, I think it was, 36kyears.ago, and ﬁe was
now 65 years old and had become very peripherally
involved in a faifly wide-ranging conspiracy, somethiﬁg 
along the lines of a couple'of phone calls oi sat in a
car, something like this., I would just say that.in a
circumstance like that, all right, so here he is, 65
years old, you would ﬁe looking at doubling or adding
on some tremendous amount due to this conviction that
was maybe thirty-six years old. 1 would say that hacd

it been, although I am not that often involved with

‘people with a prior violent crime, let's say he had

committed a burglary also forty years ago, and now he
is 65 years old, I don't know whether that would be
such an appropriate factbr'to augment the sentence
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terribly at that point. Thanks very much.

THE CHAIRMAN: . Thank you very much. The
point that you talk about is a Congressional decisjon
that we have no‘ring t6 do with, and we have not
decided purity yet. We had decided at first cut, and
we decided to go without it, and we have notkcome down
Qith that decision.one way or the other yet. It is
certainly something that we have to consider.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: 1 would be curious to
know what you think about it, because 1 think you put
your finger on a number of good points. What the Drug

Administration said about purity, something like heroin,

for example, was, well, it is true that a person who is

peddling heroin on the street might have a fix that is

‘less pure than a person who is a big-time dope dealer,

but similarly the supplier or the importer will have a
greater amount. ‘Therefpre you don't have to worry

about purity if in fact you grade the offense so that
it goes up quickly with amount, because the person who

haé the more pure drug also has the larger. amount of

- the drug.

That is the argument that they they have

made. T -am not an expert in that and I am rather

_curious as to what you think abodt'that. of course, 1
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suspect that the other thing we have to do is, where
you have no detectable amoﬁnt, you have to say, well,
not quite nQ.detéctable Qmount, if there isvan unusual
case where it's 99 percent chewing gum or 99.999,.etc.,
that you go outside the guideline. But I am rather
interested -- you have experience in thi$ area -- in
what your reaction is to that argument that has been
made on the purity issue. |

MS. STEINMAN: Well, I would just like to
say from the indictments that 1 have read that it's not
ﬁncommon at all to have a series of transactions, a
quarter kilo, an eighth kilo, a kilo, of guite good
purity. Of course, the ultimate importer, I guess, if
you would get it right off the boat, 1 suppose, or
wherever, it would be very, very pure and there would
be a lot of it. But that exceptional case you are not
worried about. That guy is already going away forever.
So that is not really the concern. You are more
concerned witﬁ people who maybe are street aealers or
are younger and happen to have a kilo that has more
than a detectable amount in it or some guy that thinks

he is enterprising, he gets an ounce and he throws in

30 ounces of some kind of sugar. You know, you are

talking about twenty_yeafs'with very little reduction
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from this kind of person's life, even leaving aside,
for the moment, questions of his own drug use and
involvement:in ;hat kind of offense. For instance, in
this district I think B48's commonly have three, four,
five transactiéhs in the kilo amounts, so how are you
éoing to figure this? EQen if the person is a first
offender, was a drug addict, many other things involved,
the acts were over a period of one week, so you are
talking about, that's it, right, this person should
just be locked up and that is the end. So I think that
there has to be some kind of significant flexibility
for that sort of situétion.

COMMISSIONER BREYER: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER MacKINNOM: As to your doubt
about being able to have discipline within the
organization, within prisons, ; think without naming
names it was the general attitude or idea that the
assignments within the institution and the possible
transfers to other institutions would be sufficient, in
their judgment, to come out with the neceésary
.discipline, if you want to know the answer.

 Ms. STEINMAN: Well, we'll see about that.
COMMISSIONER MacKINNON: ies.

MS. STEINMAN: My only other brief question

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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is that i am asked frequently: Everyone wants to know,
when this law comes into effect, will it &pply to -
persons indicted before then, indicted after, and
sentenced after? 1Is there an answer to this? At what
point will this apply? |

THE CHATRMAN: It will be my hope and the
Commission's hope that it will apply to crimes
committed only after the effective date of the
guidelines.

MS. STEINMAN: That is what 1 thought.

" Thank you very much.

COMMISSIONEﬁ BAER: The prisoners you talked
to, do they understand under the new system, even
though it is only 15 percent off for good behavjbx,
that good time is vested? Do they realize that?

MS.,STEINMAN: They realize that, but 1
thinkktheir feeling is that, you know, somebody with,
let's say, a twenty-year sentence can get, what is that,
a year and a half off? That doesn't really mean much.

COMMISSIQNER BAER: 15 percent'is a lot less
than 33 percent. | |

MS. STEINMAN: More or less, a year and a
half off the back of twenty years, when you are 46,

doesn't really mean much, I guess.

SOUTHERN DISTRICT REPORTERS. U.S. COURTHOUSE
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THE CHAIRMAN: Does anybody else want to

'address the Commission?

Hearing none, this Commission hearing may

stand adjourned. Thank you all very much.
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